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City of Jacksonville 
Ed Ball Building, 1st Floor - Room 1002 

214 North Hogan Street - Jacksonville, Florida 32202 

A NEW DAY. 

Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission Meeting 

Wednesday, February 25, 2026, at 1:00 PM 

Members: 
Ethan Gregory, Chair 

William Hoff, Secretary 

Julia Epstein 
Becky Morgan 
Thomas Love 
Ilya Soroka  

AGENDA 
RULE 4.505 DISRUPTION OF MEETING  No member of the audience shall applaud nor make any noise or remarks that are audible to the Committee that 
would indicate approval or disapproval of anything being discussed. Any disregard of this rule may result in removal by the Security. 

REQUEST TO SPEAK:  1. Fill out a speaker card. 
2. Sign in if you are going to speak.
3. Read the rules on the back of the card. 
4. Place card in tray labeled “Speaker Cards”.

BREAKS:   Will be taken at 3 PM, 5 PM and every two hours thereafter until the close of the meeting. 

NOTE:  The next regular meeting will be held Wednesday, March 25, 2026. 
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC.  Comments from the public shall be limited to no more than three minutes per person and no person shall be allowed to 
give or transfer his/her time to speak to another person.  

ADDRESSING THE BOARD/COMMITTEE.   At public hearings required by law or fixed by the Board/Committee, the presiding officer shall extend the floor 
to proponents and opponents of the subject matter of the public hearing, and those filing written requests or speakers cards shall be heard prior to other 
persons who appear at the hearing. Each person addressing the Board/Committee shall proceed to the place assigned for speaking, give his/her name in 
an audible tone of voice for the records, (if the person has not filled out a speaker's request card and returned it to the Board/Committee staff before 
addressing the Board/Committee, the person shall also give his/her address in an audible tone of voice for the records), and limit his/her comments to 
three (3) minutes, unless further time is granted by the Board/Committee. All remarks shall be addressed to the Board/Committee as a body and not to any 
member thereof. No person other than a Board/Committee Member or the person having the floor shall be permitted to enter into any discussion, either 
directly or through a member of the Board/Committee, without the permission of the presiding officer. All questions to the Board/Committee shall be 
directed through the presiding officer. 
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Speakers may appeal the decision of the Commission on an item they addressed.  Appeals shall be made to the City Council 
within twenty-one (21) days of the date of the Final Order in the matter. To appeal, file a Notice of Appeal with the Legislative 
Services under §307.203, Ord. Code. Failure to file a Notice with the Legislative Services Division within the time prescribed 
waives the right to appeal the Order. 
 
 A. Call to Order/Verification of Quorum    
  1. Submittal of Speaker’s Cards  
  2. Breaks at 3 PM, 5 PM and every two hours thereafter until the close of the meeting 
  3. Approval of Minutes from January 25, 2026  
 
 B. Deferred Items  
   
 
  C. Consent Agenda  

1. COA-26-33353 
      Location: Riverside Avondale – 1338 Belvedere Ave 
      Applicant: John Clapp 
      Owner: John Clapp 

    Request: New Construction – Accessory Structure 
      Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions 
 
  2. COA-25-33172 
      Location: Riverside Avondale – 1890 Shadowlawn St 
      Applicant: Centerbeam Construction Co. 
      Owner: Christina Starmer 
         Request: Alterations - Window Infill 
      Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions 
 
  3. COA-26-33363 
      Location: Springfield – 1604 Laura St 
      Applicant: Jac Shacter, TerraWise Homes, Inc. 
      Owner: Jac Shacter, TerraWise Homes, Inc. 
      Request: New Construction 
      Staff Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
  
  4. COA-25-33299 
       Location: Riverside Avondale – 3512 Riverside Ave 
      Applicant: Josiah Duff, JAA Architecture 
      Owner: Ted Tsighis 
      Request: New Construction - Addition 
      Staff Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
                          5. COA-25-33271 
      Location: Riverside Avondale – 3855 St. Johns Ave 
      Applicant: Gina Teresi 
      Owner: Gina Teresi 
      Request: Alterations 
      Staff Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
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  D. Previously Deferred Items to be Heard 
  1. COA-25-32139 
      Location: Riverside Avondale – 1375 Wolfe St 
      Applicant: Darrell Langstaff 
      Owner: Darrell Langstaff 
      Request: Alterations 
      Staff Recommendation: Deny 
 
  2. COA-25-33103 
      Location: Riverside Avondale – 3544 Fitch St 
      Applicant: Bryan and Candy Bilyeu 
      Owner: Bryan and Candy Bilyeu 
      Request: Alterations – Siding Replacement 
      Staff Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
 

E. Condemned Properties 
 
 

F. Historic Designations 
   
 
 G. Certificates of Appropriateness 
  1. COA-26-33371 
      Location: Springfield – 0 7th St W 
      Applicant: Jacob Shacter, Terrawise Homes Inc. 
      Owner: Alex Sifakis, JWB Real Estate Capital LLC 
      Request: New Construction 
      Staff Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
  2. COA-26-33347 
      Location: Springfield – 1127 Liberty St N 
      Applicant: Justin Belichis, Pratt Guys, Inc. 
      Owner: James Taylor 
      Request: New Construction – Accessory Structure 
      Staff Recommendation: Deny 
 
 
 H. Certificate of Appropriateness / Work Initiated or Completed Without a COA 
 
  
 I. Appeal of Administratively Approved COA’s 
 
 
 J. Minor Modifications to Previously Approved COA’s   
 

 
 K. Public Comments 
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 L. New Business 
1. Officer Elections 

 
 
 M. Information 

1. Demolition Delay Report  
2. Pending Legislation 
3. Notification of Improvement Projects 

 
 
 N. Old Business 

1. Committee/Task Force Updates 
2. HP Annual Mailer Letter 

 
 
 O. Design Issues  

1. Siding Textures 
 
 
 P. Addendum  
 
 
 Q. Adjournment  
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Cards
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2. Reminder of Meeting 
Break Times

Jacksonville 
Historic Preservation 

Commission
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3. Approval of the 
Minutes

Jacksonville 
Historic Preservation 

Commission
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CITY OF JACKSONVILLE

HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION

MEETING

      Proceedings held on Wednesday, January 28, 2026, 

commencing at 1:02 p.m., at the Edward Ball Building, 

Hearing Room 1002, 214 North Hogan Street, Jacksonville, 

Florida, before Diane M. Tropia, FPR, a Notary Public in 

and for the State of Florida at Large.

PRESENT:

   ETHAN GREGORY, Chair.
   WILLIAM HOFF, Secretary.
   BECKY MORGAN, Commission Member.
   THOMAS LOVE, Commission Member.

ALSO PRESENT:

   ARIMUS WELLS, Planner Supervisor, Planning Dept.
   DREW JOHNSON, Planning Department.  
   CALEB ARSENAULT, Planning Department.  
   BRANDY CAMP, Planning Department.
   CARLA SCHELL, Office of General Counsel.
   SHANNON MACGILLIS, Office of General Counsel.

- - -
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P R O C E E D I N G S
January 28, 2026             1:02 p.m.

- - -

THE CHAIRMAN:  I hereby call this meeting 

of the Jacksonville Historic Preservation 

Commission to order and welcome each of you 

attending today.

Let the record reflect that it is 

1:02 p.m. 

We'll begin with introductions, beginning 

with staff. 

MR. WELLS:  Arimus Wells, Planning 

Department. 

MS. SCHELL:  Carla Schell, Office of 

General Counsel.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Ethan Gregory, chair. 

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  William Hoff, chair 

[sic].  

COMMISSIONER LOVE:  Thomas Love, 

commissioner.  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Sorry.  William Hoff, 

commissioner.  Sorry about that.  

MR. ARSENAULT:  Caleb Arsenault, Planning 

Department.  

MR. JOHNSON:  Drew Johnson, Planning 

Department.
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MS. CAMP:  Brandy Camp, Planning 

Department. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  

A quick note, we don't have a quorum yet.  

We're waiting on one commissioner.  It looks 

like she had some car trouble.  She's running 

about ten minutes late or so, so we're going to 

go through some of the public comments and 

other sections of the agenda first before we 

handle any COAs or anything.  We're just going 

to run a few minutes late on those, but I just 

want to go ahead and get some of these other 

things out of the way and get our meeting 

started.  

So as a courtesy, please silence your cell 

phones, no public displays of support or 

opposition.  We're taking a ten-minute break 

every two hours.  

If you would like to speak, even if -- for 

your application or just for public comments, 

you need to place a speaker card at the front 

here with the staff and mark whether you are 

for or against it.  

This is being recorded by a court 

reporter, so it's important to speak clearly 
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into the microphone.  When you come forward, 

please state your name and address and wait to 

be sworn in before you speak.  Each speaker 

will have three minutes to speak.  

All right.  With that, can I get a motion 

to approve the minutes from December 10th, 

2025 -- 

MS. SCHELL:  Mr. Chair, you can't -- 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Oh, excuse me, we can't do 

that yet.

MS. SCHELL:  You can't do anything that 

requires taking action. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  I apologize.  You're 

correct.  

MS. SCHELL:  That's okay.

THE CHAIRMAN:  With that, we'll go through 

the agenda first.  

Under Section B, we have deferred items:  

LM-25-07, located at 913 5th Street West.  

Section C, we have the Consent Agenda:  

COA-25-32909, located at 2216 Oak Street.  Item 

Number 2, COA-25-33152, located at 251 10th 

Street West.  Item Number 3, COA-25-33181, 

located at 1872 Ribault Court.  Item Number 4, 

COA-25-33285.  
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On Section B, we have previously deferred 

items to be heard:  COA-25-32139, located at 

1375 Wolfe Street.  The applicant has requested 

a one-cycle deferral on this one, so that one 

is going to be deferred; we will not be hearing 

that one today.  

Moving on to Section G, we have 

Certificates of Appropriateness, Item Number 1, 

COA-25-33253, located at 0 7th Street East; 

COA-25-33254, located at 0 7th Street East; 

Item Number 3, COA-25-33252, located at 120 3rd 

Street East; Item Number 4, COA-25-33103, 

located at 3544 Fitch Street; Item Number 5, 

COA-25-33142.  

Under Section J, we have Minor 

Modifications to Previously Approved COAs, 

MMA-25-33208, located at 2010 Main Street 

North.  

We also have public comments, new 

business, and information.  We have a window 

box presentation, demolition delay report, 

pending legislation, and notification of 

improvement projects.

And under old business, we have 

Landmarking Committee updates and Demolition by 
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Neglect Committee updates.

Like I said, we're waiting on one 

commissioner to have a quorum here, so with 

that, let's go ahead and open up public 

comments.  

We'll open up public comments.  Is there 

anyone here from the public that wishes to 

speak under the public comment section?  

(Audience member approaches the podium.) 

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Kim Pryor, 245 West 5th 

Street. 

Do I need to be -- 

THE REPORTER:  No.  

MS. PRYOR:  Okay.  I figured I'd come now 

because I wasn't sure if you would allow public 

comments later when there are more 

commissioners here, so -- 

I just wanted to bring a couple of things 

to your attention.  First off is -- you 

probably remember the young lady at 1522 Pearl 

Street with her window replacement, and the 

last that I heard -- understood was that it was 

deferred.  She submitted a new COA application 

to replace her windows, and that was 

administratively approved.  I'm not sure why 
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7

that happened or how that happened, but she has 

now replaced all of her windows.  I'm not sure 

that's proper.  

I also want to briefly state again, 

because I know last month Ms. Schell wasn't 

here; there was a substitute attorney, but 

the -- the item on Ionia Street that this body 

denied, the minor modifications for -- where 

they built the house on grade, that was denied 

and the applicant appealed and it went to LUZ.  

It was on the LUZ Committee -- or agenda.  I 

showed up and was told it was not -- it was 

pulled.  

And what we found out at last month's 

meeting was that staff entered into an 

agreement with the owner of that property, 

allowing them to leave the house built on grade 

against this body's order.  This is a 

quasi-judicial body, and the fact that staff 

went and entered into an agreement with this 

owner denied me, and anyone else who was here 

who spoke -- to speak on it, due process.  

(Commissioner Morgan enters the 

proceedings.) 

MS. PRYOR:  I'm not sure how that's -- how 
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that's possible.  This body said no, and then 

staff just went and overrode you.  I don't know 

if there's anything that Ms. Schell can do 

about that or -- or not, but I think that's -- 

that's something we need to really look into.  

Why are you guys here if staff is just 

going to override your decisions?  

There was also a demolition downtown this 

week at the Maxwell House facility.  And just 

in case you weren't aware of it, I just wanted 

to let you guys know that they -- they did tear 

down the brick building on Bay Street.  I know 

that the -- the attorney -- the General Counsel 

has interpreted a new law that says we can no 

longer delay that, but perhaps we need to look 

into that a little bit more too.  

You know, it's -- you guys are here for a 

purpose and you serve a good purpose, but if 

you're overridden and your orders are not 

followed, then why are you even here?  Why are 

any of us here?  

And I appreciate your time. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

Is there anyone else here to speak for 

public comment?  
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AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  With that, I'll close the 

public comment section.

And for the record, we will note that 

Commissioner Morgan is now in attendance, and 

we do have a quorum.

So with that, we'll move back to our 

regular schedule and go to Section C, under the 

Consent Agenda.  

Are there any commissioners that have any 

ex parte to declare regarding the Consent 

Agenda?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Great.  

Hearing none, just to explain how the 

Consent Agenda works, if your item is on the 

Consent Agenda and you have the approval with 

the conditions that are noted there and you are 

okay with that, you do not have to come speak.  

You are absolutely welcome to come speak.  

Unless you want to see changes to your COA, 

we're going to vote on all four of these on the 

Consent Agenda at one time.  

If your item is on there and approved, you 

are welcome to stay or you're welcome to go as 
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well, but this is just for Section C, under the 

Consent Agenda.  

With that, I'll open the public hearing 

for the Consent Agenda.  Is there anyone here 

who wishes to speak regarding any of the items 

on the Consent Agenda?  

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  (Indicating.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Just state your name and 

your address and she'll swear you in.

(Audience member approaches the podium.) 

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  My name is Jason 

Canning.  I'm at 1812 Atlantic Boulevard.

I just had one item to clarify -- 

THE CHAIRMAN:  She'll need to swear you 

in.  

MR. CANNING:  Do you need me to do that 

again?  

THE REPORTER:  No.  I have to swear you 

in.  

MR. CANNING:  All right.  Very good.

THE REPORTER:  If you would raise your 

right hand for me, please.

MR. CANNING:  (Complies.) 

THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the 

testimony you are about to give will be the 
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truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 

truth? 

MR. CANNING:  I do.

THE REPORTER:  Thank you. 

MR. CANNING:  All right.  So just a 

clarification on one of the items.  I had made 

a sketch and I made ten copies because I know 

you guys don't have a lot to look at.  From 

where you're sitting, I probably could hold it 

up and you could see kind of the general idea.  

One -- the item was to have brick pavers 

in the parking lot in lieu of asphalt paving, 

and that's fine.  I know it's a -- it's a huge 

kind of additional expense for the owner, but 

they've been working on this for about nine 

years, so -- 

The issue is that we've got some under- -- 

underground water storage, retention, so there 

would be uneven loading.

What I have here -- do you want -- do I 

pass these out?  I guess -- does it matter at 

this point?  

THE CHAIRMAN:  If you have enough copies, 

you can bring them up here -- 

MR. CANNING:  Okay.
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THE CHAIRMAN:  -- and we can certainly 

take a look at them. 

MR. CANNING:  All right.  

(Tenders documents.)  

So the -- the first two sheets there is a 

letter from the civil engineer describing 

the -- kind of the engineering difficulties 

with what I'm talking about.  And I understand 

it's an aesthetic thing that we're going for 

here.  

At -- if you go to the third sheet, which 

is -- folds out, the area described in blue is 

what I'm talking about that is the area that 

has the underground storage, water retention 

area that uneven loading could potentially 

crush, and -- we're going to have bread trucks 

and small delivery trucks driving around back 

there, and that's part of what -- those first 

two pages described by the engineer.  

The other part that's in yellow, of 

course, is the apron, the ingress into the 

property, and -- and leading on to the public 

sidewalk which has the ADA and sloped at a 

particular angle, and so on and so forth.  And 

then off -- leading onto and off of that area, 

11
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where, you know, a truck wheel could 

potentially just pretty much crush a sidewalk 

if it hits it over and over repeatedly.  

So the left area that's between the blue 

and the yellow is really what we're talking 

about as potentially area for brick pavers.  

And then, of course, we have the handicapped 

parking area which is, you know, required to be 

stabilized.  And we don't, of course, want to 

have lawsuits there with somebody in a walker, 

a wheelchair, cane, a number of different 

things, so -- 

So where -- I'm not really trying to ask 

for forgiveness or anything like that.  I just 

really want to be sure -- clarification, where 

I -- I was ready to go two thumbs up, let's go, 

let's do it, you know, but at the end of the 

day, I want to be certain that we don't have to 

come back with some letter from the engineer 

and a bunch of back-and-forth emails, why don't 

we just get it done now; let's, you know, see 

what you guys think, or we scratch it 

altogether.  

The other part about it is, at the edge of 

that yellow area is where we have a low wall.  
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And all this has kind of been already approved, 

so it's -- kind of has a visual separation 

between that yellow area and the uncolored area 

in the back where we -- we think this is 

potential for paver stones.  We're happy to do 

it.  Is it -- is it going to have the effect 

you're looking for?  Just want to get some 

feedback here. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  So it looks 

like Item Number 4 on your conditions is what 

maybe -- you prefer to have asphalt and not 

brick; is that correct? 

MR. CANNING:  Yes, sir. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  If you want to go 

for that, we can pull your item from the 

Consent Agenda and see it as a separately heard 

COA if you would like -- 

MR. CANNING:  Okay. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  -- if that's what you 

require, and we can certainly consider it at 

that time.  But if it's on the Consent Agenda, 

it's with the conditions that are all on there, 

and -- 

MR. CANNING:  Right.  Yeah, I just got the 

email yesterday and it said, if you want to 
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approve this -- and I never responded, and then 

it ends up -- you know, so I -- it was kind of 

a -- I just got the answer about an hour ago 

from the civil engineer.  It was kind of -- 

kind of last minute, so I -- I apologize for 

that.  But if we wanted to move it to the other 

way to proceed with this, let's do that.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  We can do that.  

So we'll pull that one to the -- under the 

COAs.  That's on -- that would be -- actually 

be heard next, after the Consent Agenda.  

So Item Number 1, COA-25-32909, located at 

2216 Oak Street, we are pulling from the 

Consent Agenda, and we'll call you up next time 

we need you. 

MR. CANNING:  Okay.  Thank you.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there anyone else here 

to speak regarding Items 2, 3, and 4 on the 

Consent Agenda?  

AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Seeing none, 

we'll close the public hearing and entertain a 

motion. 

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair, I 

will make a motion to approve the Consent 
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Agenda, Items COA-25-33152, 25-33181, and 

25-33285.  

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Second. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any discussion?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor of 

approval of the Consent Agenda Items 2, 3, and 

4, say aye. 

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, your motion 

passes.  

So if you're here for any of those items, 

2, 3, and 4 on the Consent Agenda, you're 

absolutely welcome to stay, and -- for our 

proceedings.  Otherwise, you're welcome to go.  

In the matter of handling business, now 

that we have a quorum as well, I will also 

entertain an approval of the minutes from the 

December 10th meeting, 2025. 

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair, I 

will make a motion to approve the meeting 

minutes from December 2025.  

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Second. 

12
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THE CHAIRMAN:  Any discussion?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor, say 

aye. 

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, your approval 

of the minutes passes.  

All right.  Next, we'll actually hear the 

item that was pulled from the Consent Agenda, 

located at -- COA-25-32909, located at 2216 Oak 

Street.  

Just for the record, so any commissioners 

have any ex parte to declare?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  With that, we'll open the 

public hearing and hear a staff report.  

MR. WELLS:  Thank you.

So this is item COA-25-32909 for the 

property located at 2216, 2242, and 2246 

Oak Street.  Staff notes this is an alteration 

of a noncontributing structure and three 

abutting properties within the Riverside 

Avondale Historic District.  These are interior 
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commercial lots located on Oak Street.

The work includes a slew of different 

things, but mainly triggering Commission review 

includes the installation of a new awning, a 

new parking lot, and window (microphone 

failure) on the side and rear elevation.

The staff reviewed the request in 

accordance with the Ordinance Code criteria and 

design guidelines, and we are -- overall 

supportive of the request, so we do forward a 

recommendation of approval with the conditions.

Staff would like to note that -- after 

consultation with General Counsel, we would 

like to amend Condition Number 4 to read as, 

"Also, the parking lot shall have brick pavers 

of a rectangular shape not to exceed 6 by 10 

feet with a modular relationship of 1 to 2 or 3 

to 5, and the color shall be subject to the 

review and approval by the Historic 

Preservation section."  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any questions for staff?  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair to 

staff, so you mentioned that this application 

includes quite a few different things, and part 

of it is a skylight.  And looking at the -- 
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looking at the drawings, could you point out 

where that skylight is, I guess?  

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to 

Commissioner Hoff, I'll try to pull it up on 

the screen for you. 

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Sure.  Yeah.

MR. WELLS:  So as you see, through the 

Chair to Commissioner Hoff, on the plans here, 

it will be located in this southwestern corner 

right here (indicating). 

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  So, if possible, would 

you be able to move to slide 91 in the packet?  

So I just want to be clear if any of 

these -- any of these forms that are on top of 

the flat roof here are -- are those existing or 

are those being added in some way? 

MR. CANNING:  If I may?  

THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll call you up when we 

need you.  

MR. CANNING:  Okay.

THE CHAIRMAN:  It's just a question for 

staff right now.  

MR. WELLS:  All right.  Through the Chair 

(microphone failure) -- 

(Reporter inquiry.) 
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MR. WELLS:  A little better?  

THE REPORTER:  Yes.

MR. WELLS:  All right.  Through the Chair 

to Commissioner Hoff, I would like to defer to 

the applicant on this one because -- just to 

clarify the location of it because from my 

understanding you're asking if it's on the flat 

roof portion?  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  So I just want to 

understand, on slide 91, if the roof forms that 

are projecting up from the flat roof, are those 

existing there today at this time or are these 

part of this COA to (microphone failure)?  

MR. WELLS:  Okay.  Gotcha.  No, they're 

not existing. 

(Speaking off microphone.)

MR. WELLS:  No, they're not existing.

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Okay.  So these upward 

projecting roof forms which appear to include 

walls, windows, roof, those are being added on 

top of the flat roof that exists today; is that 

correct?  

MR. WELLS:  From my understanding, 

correct. 

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Okay.  Thank you.

13
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And is that what is considered the 

skylight?  

MR. WELLS:  Yes. 

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Okay.  Gotcha.

I just wanted to be clear.  To me, the 

term "skylights" confers, you know, (microphone 

failure)  window on an existing part of the 

roof.  This seems to be a whole new, very 

visible part of the structure that will have 

some windows in it, so I just wanted to be sure 

that I understood the application.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Are there any other 

questions for staff?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Hearing none, 

if the applicant can come back up, please.

(Mr. Canning approaches the podium.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  I know you already kind of 

gave a speech about what you want for -- but if 

you want to clarify the skylight as well for 

Commissioner Hoff, that would help too, and 

if -- anything else you want to add regarding 

the brick pavers and the asphalt (inaudible) 

out there. 

MR. CANNING:  Okay.  
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All right.  So the skylights are entirely, 

100 percent existing and we're doing our best 

to replace like for like.  Originally, both 

spaces were [sic] laundromat.  It was so 

long -- pre- -- air conditioned, and it was 

natural ventilation to -- all of them would 

open, and since has deteriorated pretty far, 

but we're able to get up there and measure and 

try to replace it to -- to exact or close as we 

can to exactly what's there, one flat roof, one 

peaked, so -- 

The -- slide 91, the illustration section 

through the building -- we'll get there.  

MR. WELLS:  (Displaying slides.)  

MR. CANNING:  That's -- the horizontal -- 

the image on the bottom is from front to back.  

With the parapet that's there, the largest 

skylight is entirely 100 percent unvisible 

[sic] from the street view.  It's too far back 

from the front edge and you wouldn't know it's 

there until you get up -- up there or inside 

the building.  

So anyway, that was just clarification of 

the skylight.

And then, I guess, back to the brick paver 
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concern.  You had mentioned it was a -- was 

that was a true -- a 6-by-10 area that was 

required?  What was the -- 

THE CHAIRMAN:  I believe that was 

referring to the size of the pavers. 

MR. CANNING:  Okay.  That was the size of 

the paver.  Okay.

All right.  But then -- I don't know, is 

there any other questions as far as the 

requirements on the engineering or anything 

like that?  Was that pretty clear?  

THE CHAIRMAN:  So it sounds like on this 

blue section of the map you gave us, 

(inaudible), the site plan you gave us -- 

MR. CANNING:  Yes. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  It is under-water/water 

storage there? 

MR. CANNING:  Yes, sir.  

Yeah, stormwater retention.  We don't have 

a space to put it and we're trying to bring the 

site, as best we can, up to new codes.  It's 

nearly impossible unless you do these kinds of 

things with new codes and regulation -- for the 

amount of the stormwater, this is -- this is 

what needed to be done.  It's expensive, but 
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the -- you know, the owner is willing to do 

that, so certainly making it better, but 

putting brick pavers over top of it will 

potentially load it unequally rather than kind 

of distributing the loads, and that was all in 

that first two-page report there, the -- 

describes that.  

Then, you know, these things sometimes 

are -- can collapse, you know, so we don't want 

a bread truck falling into it, obviously.  So 

then -- so there's really not a lot of area we 

could do with the brick pavers, but certainly 

willing to do what we can. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Can you refresh me on the 

apron coming in, the yellow section? 

MR. CANNING:  Yeah, I guess that's more of 

a practicality thing, again, where, you know, 

truck wheels are going to hit this front 

ingress.  And if it's brick, is it going to 

just destroy it over time?  And then leading up 

to a required sidewalk, which will then be 

concrete.  In my experience, the front edge of 

that concrete, just over time, you know, wheels 

hitting it, it just gets -- once again, just 

cracked all to pieces.  And that is where we 

14
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have an ADA concern and a liability there, 

so -- 

The yellow area is what the -- the civil 

engineer was suggesting to be concrete, you 

know, and some -- something more well 

stabilized, so -- 

Then the uncolored area is really where we 

potentially could have the pavers we're looking 

for, which is behind the low wall that we have 

as the 2-foot-high brick wall that kind of 

carries the neighborhood character, so then is 

it -- is there a lot of value in that as behind 

this visual element that we have, plus 

landscaping and everything else?  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, and the handicapped 

parking that (inaudible) -- 

MR. CANNING:  Yeah.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody else have questions 

for the applicant or anything?  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Yes.

Through the Chair to the applicant, so the 

portion of the parking lot that is highlighted 

in blue, with the -- so is the concern that 

heavier trucks that would be driving back there 

would potentially damage the -- 
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(Simultaneous speaking.) 

MR. CANNING:  Yeah, it's -- particularly 

in the -- 

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  -- (inaudible)? 

MR. CANNING:  -- in the pivoting, when 

they try to do a 5-point turn and turn around 

and get -- you know, then that's where the 

wheels kind of dig in.  And then over time, you 

know -- 

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Let me see what you 

and the rest of the Commission would think of 

this.  

So I've seen parking lots where the actual 

parking spaces are surfaced with pavers but the 

drive path is asphalt -- 

MR. CANNING:  Right. 

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  -- which kind of 

keeps -- 

MR. CANNING:  The character.  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  -- some of the 

character that's intended, but also allows for 

those kind of main drive paths to be more 

durable.  Is that something that could possibly 

work? 

MR. CANNING:  You know, absolutely.  
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If we can -- you know, I'm -- I'm just 

trying to make it -- the engineering part of it 

practical.  And then beyond that, you know, 

let's -- let's do what makes it look good, but 

still trying to be realistic, absolutely.  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Okay. 

MR. CANNING:  Yeah.  

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Through the Chair to 

the applicant, did you say that you couldn't do 

the pavers on the ADA spaces? 

MR. CANNING:  It has to be stabilized.  

And, you know, again, over time, does that work 

for ADA?  It -- I think it does.  We can do ADA 

spaces with the brick pavers, yeah. 

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Okay. 

MR. CANNING:  But -- yeah.  It's just for 

the -- where we have this heavy equipment -- 

and that's that Item 1 in the engineer's report 

that describes that -- the weight of the load 

and all that.

But, yeah, we can do the -- the 

handicapped space with the brick pavers, but I 

just -- you know. 

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Okay.  

MR. CANNING:  Yeah.  

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Diane  M. Tropia , Inc .
Post  Office  Box  2375 , Jacksonville , FL  32203

(904 ) 821 -0300
MadamCourtReporter .com

28

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  I am in line with 

Commissioner Hoff's recommendation, and I just 

wanted to make sure that wouldn't mess you up 

in another area.

MR. CANNING:  Okay.  

Good to see you.  

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  You too.

MR. CANNING:  All right.  

COMMISSIONER LOVE:  Through the -- I have 

a question, actually -- through the Chair, one 

question to the applicant.  

So as an alternative surface to the brick 

pavers, are we talking about asphalt or 

concrete? 

MR. CANNING:  The asphalt was originally 

what was in the permit, so -- I haven't had a 

discussion about if -- even beyond the asphalt, 

do we even need to ramp it up?  Because if it's 

a full-on 18-wheeler, there's no way -- it has 

to be concrete, you know?  But there's no way 

that we're not getting an 18-wheeler delivery 

truck back in there.  It's not going to -- it's 

not going to be what's going there.  It's not 

realistic.  

So, yeah, I think beyond that would be 

15
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concrete for the whole thing, but I think that 

at this point it's asphalt, if we -- if not 

brick pavers, it would be asphalt. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  And for the section -- the 

blue section that you have in the back there, 

you think some sort of -- and I know you're not 

an engineer necessarily, but do you think a 

combination of bricks with concrete ribbons or 

partitions -- you know, not all -- not all 

parking lots are just straight brick.  A lot of 

them have, like, ribbons of concrete in there 

to stabilize it, you know, keep it from 

shifting and moving.  Is that an option as 

well?  

MR. CANNING:  Possibly.  

You know, at this point, we're kind of 

squeezed for the juice because it's in the back 

and we're looking at the aesthetic -- the whole 

point of the aesthetics of the brick, and then 

we're -- we're doing a lot of -- putting a 

bunch of money into the back of the parking 

lot, you know?  

So, yeah, maybe we could figure out some 

concrete ribbons and the -- support, this, 

that, and -- and underground grade beams and 
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steel and all this probably, you know.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  I understand, yeah. 

MR. CANNING:  You know.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  It's probably a solution 

there. 

MR. CANNING:  Yeah.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other questions?  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  So through the Chair 

to the applicant, just to be clear, you would 

be okay with the unhighlighted portion to be 

brick pavers? 

MR. CANNING:  Absolutely. 

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  The yellow highlighted 

portion to be concrete? 

MR. CANNING:  (Nods head.) 

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  And the parking spaces 

themselves within the blue highlighted portion 

to be brick pavers? 

MR. CANNING:  Well, it -- it's hard to see 

on the blue portion, but there are -- you can 

see the underground storage in the horizontal 

lines, and it extends that whole area, so I'm 

not sure -- and when they go to try to dump the 

grease waste that's back there, the dumpster -- 

and those are -- the dumpster truck is a big 
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truck, you know?  Regardless of, you know, what 

you're doing, that's -- you know, so I'm not 

sure -- are they going to stay in the middle?  

In that first area I think probably, yes, 

they're going to just pass right through it to 

get to the back area.  But once they get in the 

back area, it's 5 o'clock in the morning, 

they're going to do a 5-point turn.  Are they 

going to stay in the middle?  You know, I 

don't -- I don't think that -- they're going to 

go wherever they need to go and not really pay 

much attention to that, you know?  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair, 

could -- to the applicant, what is the 

structure that is directly adjacent to the 

parking area on the site plan that you 

provided with the highlights?  It would be in 

the upper left-hand corner, adjacent to the 

parking (inaudible) areas? 

MR. CANNING:  Sorry. 

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  (Indicating.) 

MR. CANNING:  That's a -- sorry.  That's 

an existing building. 

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Okay. 

MR. CANNING:  Yeah.  
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THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other questions for the 

applicant?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll call you back up if 

we need you, and -- 

MR. CANNING:  Okay.

THE CHAIRMAN:  -- if we have other 

questions for you. 

MR. CANNING:  Thank you. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Is anyone else here to 

speak regarding this COA?  

AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, we'll close 

the public hearing and entertain a motion.  

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Through the Chair to 

Commissioner Hoff, do you want to take this 

one?  Since you have a good grip -- I'm kind of 

struggling on how we alter the condition 

without a new diagram.  Do we just describe it 

or (inaudible) -- 

(Reporter inquiry.)

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  I'm sorry.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  I think we could probably, 

I guess, make this part of the -- you know, 

amending Condition Number 4, if that was what 

16
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you wanted to do.  And using this diagram, 

referring to just the rear, middle, and front 

apron -- front apron, middle parking area, and 

rear blue area, kind of describe it -- if you 

want to describe those three different areas 

separately, maybe you could do it that way. 

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair, 

question for staff.  On the left side of the 

highlighted site plan that was provided today, 

it looks like the parking lot empties out in 

this -- into another right-of-way.  Is that the 

alley that it goes out into?  

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to 

Commissioner Hoff, there's no alleyway right 

there.  So it does -- it appears to have egress 

to the abutting property owner at 1649 Oak 

Street. 

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Could I ask the 

applicant to clarify where the other parking 

egress connects to?  

MR. CANNING:  Yeah.  This whole thing 

right -- 

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  (Indicating.) 

MR. CANNING:  Yeah, that is -- that is a 

fence.
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COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Okay.  

MR. CANNING:  It's not -- it is not an 

egress, yes, sir.  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  So it doesn't -- 

MR. CANNING:  Continue, right.  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  So I will -- through 

the Chair, I will make a motion -- one moment.  

(Brief pause in the proceedings.)

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  So I will make a 

motion to amend Condition Number 4 -- 

MS. SCHELL:  Through the Chair, you mean 

you want to move to approve the COA with staff 

conditions but amended as follows?  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  That's exactly 

right -- 

MS. SCHELL:  Great.

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  -- but amended as 

follows.  The -- I'm trying to figure out how 

to word this appropriately so it's easy to 

understand.  

Through the Chair to staff, I would be 

allowed to reference this document with the 

highlights on it?  

MS. SCHELL:  Through the Chair, yes, you 

will.  And I would request that the applicant 
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send this in a PDF form so we can include it as 

part of the final order, and so, yes, 

absolutely. 

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Okay.  Thank you.

So amended as follows:  

The yellow highlighted portion on the site 

plan provided by the applicant today, on 

January 28, 2026, shall be concrete.  The 

unhighlighted portion of the parking lot shall 

be pavers, as previously described.  And the 

blue highlighted portion of the parking lot 

shall be asphalt with brick pavers in the 

designated parking spaces. 

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Second. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Discussion?  

MS. SCHELL:  Mr. Chair, could I -- one 

other thing I would like you to address.

Staff had -- in the written portion, the 

written recommended condition had said for 

Condition 4, has a size not to exceed 

(microphone failure) with the modular 

relationship (microphone failure) -- 

(Reporter inquiry.) 

MS. SCHELL:  Okay.  Condition 4 that 

addresses the size of the brick pavers as well 
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as the modular relationship of the brick pavers 

but discusses the color, and staff had said 

that they would ask you all to amend that based 

on my recommendation, the color shall be 

approved by the Historic Preservation section.  

Did you all want to include that?  

That's my recommendation because I don't 

believe it was written as enforceable.  

So if the applicant could come up and -- 

(Mr. Canning approaches the podium.)

MS. SCHELL:  -- on the record, affirm 

whether you are okay with that condition, the 

color of the brick pavers will be approved by 

staff. 

MR. CANNING:  Yes. 

MS. SCHELL:  So whatever you choose, just 

run it by them.  

MR. CANNING:  Very good.  

MS. SCHELL:  Okay.  

So that's part of your -- 

THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll have to amend the 

motion, I guess -- 

(Simultaneous speaking.) 

MS. SCHELL:  (Inaudible) amend the 

condition, Mr. Hoff?  
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COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Yes, that would be 

part of the amended condition. 

MS. SCHELL:  So one other area that 

language appears is in Condition 15, the brick 

(microphone failure) the masonry wall, it also 

talks about the color being brick-like.  I 

would just ask you to strike that and use 

the -- match the existing brick (microphone 

failure) to the -- 

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  So I will go on to 

suggest and amend (microphone failure) to 

Condition 15 as well, where the brick color 

will match the approved brick color by the 

Historic Preservation section. 

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Second. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  So -- all right.  An 

amendment to the motion has been moved and 

seconded.  Let's see.  The amendment is for 

Item Numbers 4 and 15 to -- the colors to be 

approved by staff and for the -- Number 15, the 

brick to reasonably match the brick structure 

or the pavers, as approved by staff.  

All in favor of the amendment to the 

motion, say aye.

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.
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THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  The amendment 

to the item passes.  

We're still in discussion on just the 

general -- 

MS. SCHELL:  If someone wants to move to 

approve as amended.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Move to approve as amended. 

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  I will. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  No, it's not to approve the 

COA.  We haven't had discussion about the COA 

yet.  That's -- we have to move the amendment; 

is that right?

MS. SCHELL:  So you already moved and 

approved an amendment to Mr. Hoff's initial 

motion.  That was approved.  So now someone 

needs to move to approve as amended, and then 

that will be the entire COA and all the 

conditions we discussed. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Before we do that, any 

discussion regarding the COA that we have here?  

Mr. Hoff kind of laid it out regarding the -- 

what would be put there, but any further 

discussion on it?  
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COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Do you want to 

make a motion to approve the amendment --

MS. SCHELL:  (Speaking off microphone.)  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair, I 

will make a motion to approve the COA as 

amended.

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Second. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any further discussion, 

then?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor, say aye. 

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  By that, your motion 

passes.

Thank you.  

Any commissioners -- and thank you, 

Applicant, for walking through that with us.  

We appreciate it.  

All right.  Next, we're going to move on 

to Section G, Certificates of Appropriateness, 

COA-25-33253, located at 0 7th Street East.

Do any commissioners have any ex parte to 
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declare?  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair, 

yes.

I received a phone call from the applicant 

about a week and a half ago, just to kind of 

talk about what he would like to do with his 

home, nothing too specific.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Thank you.  

Anyone else?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Hearing none, 

we'll open the public hearing, and I'll take a 

staff report.  

MS. CAMP:  Thank you.

COA-25-33253, for the property at 0 

7th Street East, proposes building a new 

two-story, 1,821-square-foot single-family home 

on a vacant interior lot in the Springfield 

Historic District.  

The lot sits between an existing two-story 

house and a vacant parcel on a street with a 

mix of one- and two-story residential buildings 

in various styles.  The home will feature a 

hipped roof with an off-center front gable, 

horizontal lap siding, grouped 1-over-1 

18
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windows, and a painted concrete block 

foundation.  It will include a two-story porch 

with a full-width porch on the first floor and 

a partial-width porch above.  A companion 

application was also submitted for the 

neighboring property at the same address.  

Although staff is supportive of the 

applicant's scope of work, we do have concerns 

about the partial-width porch on the second 

story of the structure; therefore, we are 

recommending that the second story porch on the 

front elevation be full width and the roof form 

shall have a front gable with a shed roof over 

the second story porch.  This is listed as 

Condition 13 and 14 in the report.

As conditioned, staff finds the proposed 

COA consistent and compatible with the design 

guidelines and the Ordinance Code criteria.  As 

such, we forward to you a recommendation for 

approval with the conditions noted in the 

report. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

Any questions for staff?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Hearing none, 
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is the applicant here?  

(Audience member approaches the podium.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Come up and speak -- just 

your name and address, and she'll swear you in.  

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  (Tenders documents.)

THE REPORTER:  Could I get your name and 

address into the microphone for me, please?  

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Marianna Singareddy, 

1651 Walnut Street, 32206.  

THE REPORTER:  If you would raise your 

right hand for me, please.

MS. SINGAREDDY:  (Complies.) 

THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the 

testimony you are about to give will be the 

truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 

truth? 

MS. SINGAREDDY:  Yes.

THE REPORTER:  Thank you.  

MS. SINGAREDDY:  Can everybody hear me?  

Hello?  This good?

THE CHAIRMAN:  Just speak clearly into -- 

so she can get it for the recording. 

MS. SINGAREDDY:  So you received the 

handouts that's the previously approved and 

built houses.  
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And M & M Homes accept all staff 

conditions except Condition Number 13 and 14.  

It's about the porch -- second floor porch to 

be full facade, and also changing the roof 

lines to a shed -- shed-type roof.  

I'm sorry.  

So as you see, staff provided also porch 

analysis map of the corner of the 7th Street 

where proposed structure in question going to 

be built, hopefully.  And you see all the red 

dots which indicate the full porch.  This is on 

the first floor, but there's no analysis of 

what the second porches look like in the 

structures which is what staff is asking us to 

change.  

M & M Homes done also analysis of the same 

block, which you can see on Exhibit 2, please.  

All the green dots, this is contributing 

structures, and blue dots is new construction 

houses.  

On the next page, you also see the table 

where summarized.  So total, eight houses 

present on this block.  Four out of eight is 

contributing.  And out of four, one is 

bungalow, one is double full facade porch, 
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duplex, one -- two of them, one-and-a-half type 

of porches structures, and then rest is new 

construction, four more houses.  

You can also see what each house looks 

like in Exhibit 3, and also the new 

construction that was previously approved.  

So the new construction was also mixture 

of double full facade or bungalows or two-story 

with single porch.  So actually one-and-a-half 

porches on this block, two building -- historic 

buildings present, and none of the new 

construction.  

And that's -- this type of structures not 

only common on this block.  You can see in -- 

next to the exhibit that they are throughout 

the neighborhood.  You can find something 

similar on the 7th Street, like right next to 

the block where we propose building of these 

two houses.

(Timer notification.)   

MS. SINGAREDDY:  And I'm actually 

finished.

You can review the pictures. 

(Ms. Schell exits the proceedings and 

Ms. MacGillis enters the proceedings.)

19
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THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  I had a couple of 

quick questions for you if you have a minute.

So you're only in opposition to Conditions 

[sic] Number 13 and 14 regarding the second 

story porch; is that correct? 

MS. SINGAREDDY:  Yes.  That's the only -- 

second story porch extension, that's what we 

trying to prevent. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  And on your report 

here, the first page has two properties that 

are (inaudible) at 125 and 145 West 11th 

Street.  Those are already constructed 

properties?  

MS. SINGAREDDY:  Yes.  They are 

constructed, previously been approved on a 

different block of the [sic] Springfield. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Any other 

questions for the applicant?  

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Through the Chair to 

the applicant, is there a -- is there a reason 

that -- what is the reason that you wouldn't 

want to do a full -- is it a cost thing or is 

it an aesthetic thing?  I just want to hear why 

you're against this recommendation.   

MS. SINGAREDDY:  Cost is not an issue, but 
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it -- it's aesthetic thing, and we also feel 

like this corner misrepresented with 1.5-style 

houses because there are two structures with 

1.5 porches, and new construction is all either 

bungalow -- there are two, or just single porch 

on the bottom and not on the top.  So that's -- 

we just create more variety to the corner. 

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Thank you.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other questions for the 

applicant?  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair to 

the applicant, could you speak about Condition 

Number 14 and why you do not want to agree to 

that? 

MS. SINGAREDDY:  Condition 14, the roof 

form shall be front gable with the shed roof 

over the second story full-width porch.  

Shed type of roof not particularly looking 

attractive, and it seems like on the corner, 

all houses, they look like vertical 

orientation.  They, like, really tall, skinny 

buildings.  And if you look at the houses -- 

even the quadruplex building, it looks like two 

of -- you know, skinny houses together.  It's 

kind of vertical-oriented houses, and it just 
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looks nice.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Thank you.  

We'll call you back up if we need you. 

MS. SINGAREDDY:  Thank you. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there anyone else here 

to speak regarding this COA?  

AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, we'll close 

the public hearing and entertain a motion.  

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  I'd like to make a 

motion to approve COA-25-33253.  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  I will second for 

discussion.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any further discussion?  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair, so 

I, personally -- while I would personally, in 

my own aesthetic taste, prefer a full-width 

second story porch, I recognize that there are 

many examples of second story front porches 

that are not full-size, so I wouldn't have -- I 

personally wouldn't have a problem removing 

Conditions 13 and 14.  

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Through the Chair, I 

tend to agree.  There's a part of me that 

thinks that the full second story would look 
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more traditional, and yet this is new 

construction.  

From a floor plan standpoint, it looks 

like it would really serve that primary bedroom 

to have a little more square footage and do it, 

but then I look at the actual front elevation 

and I worry more about symmetry and where those 

columns would land, and so I -- I just think 

that if we add more, then it becomes kind of 

what do we do here and what do we do there, 

is -- is where I'm at with the shape and the 

actual scale of the facade.  

And I would be okay with removing the 

conditions as well.

COMMISSIONER LOVE:  Through the Chair, I 

have a question for staff.  

I've been reading the staff summary and 

analysis and just trying to get a better 

understanding of sort of the idea behind the 

recommendation.  It looks like there was, 

according to the Sanborn maps, a previous 

two-story structure that was there with a 

full-width porch; is that -- would you say 

that's a driving factor behind that 

recommendation or is it something else along 
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the lines of just appearance?  

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to 

Commissioner Love, that is correct.

So we try to base this -- that's a -- 

certainly a basis of our decision, in addition 

to just looking at the streetscape, the block 

in and of itself, just taking that into 

consideration, but also just looking at the 

design of it, just looking at the front 

elevation, looking at that hipped piece -- the 

hipped roof piece that kind of juts out from 

the porch on the second floor.  We just wanted 

to simplify it a little bit and just make it 

more consistent with the frame vernacular 

design.

COMMISSIONER LOVE:  I understand.

I think I concur with Commissioner Hoff, 

that I would be okay with omitting 13 and 14. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  I tend to agree.  

The -- 7th Street East right there in that 

(inaudible) section does seem to be typified by 

a -- full front porches.  It's not uncommon to 

see this one-and-a-half in the neighborhood and 

very nearby, just -- maybe it's just a 

coincidence with the properties that did 
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survive this area.  And with it being a 

noncontributing structure, it doesn't have to 

uniformly match the entire street.  

So we would need an amendment to the 

motion, so -- as it is, we approved it with the 

conditions that are on there.  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair, I 

will move to amend the motion to remove 

Conditions [sic] Number 13 and 14. 

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Second. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  The amendment 

is to remove Items [sic] Number 13 and 14 from 

COA-25-33253.  

All those in favor, say aye. 

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)   

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  The amendment 

on the item passes.  

And now we need to move the motion as 

amended, if anybody would like to tackle that.  

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  I'd like to make a 

motion to move COA-25-33253 as amended.

COMMISSIONER LOVE:  Second. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor, say aye. 
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COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  The motion to move has 

passed.  

MS. MacGILLIS:  (Speaking off microphone.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  The -- 

COA-25-33253 has been approved, striking 

Conditions 13 and 14.  

Next, we'll move on to COA-25-33254, 

located at 0 7th Street East, next door to the 

property we just heard.  

Do any commissioners have any ex parte to 

declare?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, we'll open 

the public hearing and take a staff report.  

MS. CAMP:  Thank you.

COA-25-33254, for the property at 0 7th 

Street East, is the neighboring property and 

companion application to the previous item on 

the agenda.  

The proposed design and scope of work is 

the same as the previous item; therefore, staff 

finds this proposed COA, as conditioned, is 
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consistent and compatible with the design 

guidelines and the Ordinance Code criteria.  As 

such, we forward to you a recommendation for 

approval with the conditions noted in the 

report.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

Any questions for staff?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Hearing none, 

if the applicant would like to come up and 

speak again.  

(Ms. Singareddy approaches the podium.) 

MS. SINGAREDDY:  Do you need my name?  

(Discussion held off the record.) 

MS. SINGAREDDY:  This is mirror image of 

the same house that we just discussed.  If we 

could please remove conditions -- same 

conditions, 13 and 14.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

Any questions for the applicant here?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)   

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Thank you.  

We'll call you back up if we need you.

Is there anyone else here to speak 

regarding COA-25-33254?  

21
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AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Seeing none, we'll close 

the public hearing and take a motion.  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair, I 

will make a motion to approve COA-25-33254 with 

conditions, but striking Conditions 13 and 14.

COMMISSIONER LOVE:  Second. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any discussion?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, all those in 

favor say, aye. 

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, the motion 

passes for COA-25-33254 at 0 7th Street East, 

approved with conditions, striking Items [sic] 

Number 13 and 14.  

Thank you.

Next, we'll move on to COA-25-33252, 

located at 120 3rd Street East.  

Do any commissioners have any ex parte to 

declare?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Hearing none, 
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we'll open the public hearing and take a staff 

report.  

MR. ARSENAULT:  Thank you.

Through the Chair to the Commission, 

COA-25-33252 is for the new construction of a 

two-story single-family residence at 120 3rd 

Street East, within the Springfield Historic 

District.  The subject site is currently a 

vacant interior lot that is adjacent to a 

one-story single-family home to the left and a 

two-story multifamily structure to the right.  

This block of 3rd Street East is characterized 

by a mixture of one- and two-story residential 

structures of predominantly frame vernacular 

style.

As designed, the proposed 

1,000-square-foot two-story home will be a 

frame vernacular styled residence featuring a 

front gable with nested gable and hipped 

element and a rear hipped roof, a recessed 

entryway and balcony on the left side of the 

front elevation, simple vertical wood railing, 

horizontal cementitious siding, single and 

paired 1-over-1 sash windows, and a raised 

stucco foundation.
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The proposed plans have also been reviewed 

by Current Planning and Zoning and have been 

noted to conform with the zoning overlay 

requirements.

As conditioned, the proposed new 

construction will be on a vacant interior lot 

and will be compatible with the mix of one- and 

two-story single-family and multifamily homes 

along the street.  

The proposed design of the new 

construction is based off of the frame 

vernacular style found throughout the 

Springfield Historic District, and there are 

elements, such as the materials, height, 

railing, decorative roof, fence, and 

proportions of the openings which are 

consistent with this style.  

The overall height of the proposed 

structure from the finish floor is 

approximately 28 feet and 10 inches which is 

generally compatible with the heights of -- 

sorry -- of adjacent structures along the 

block.  Two-story residences are the dominant 

typology along this block with a few 

single-story residences such as the adjacent 
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structure, 122 3rd Street East.

The scale and massing of the proposed 

structure are reasonably consistent with other 

surrounding two-story residences.  The front 

and side setbacks are -- as shown on the site 

plan submitted on September 8th, 2025, are 

consistent with other nearby structures and 

have been conditioned to ensure compatibility.  

The proposed design of the new 

construction includes a front nested gable with 

a hipped element on the main roof form and a 

low-pitched hip roof at the rear.  Historic 

roof forms throughout the district are most 

commonly found to be uniform.  As such, staff 

has conditioned the roof form to be simplified 

with gable ends on the front elevation and a 

gable end on the rear elevation with no hipped 

roof elements on either elevation.  This is 

Condition Number 11.  

As conditioned, the design is compatible 

with the historic frame vernacular structures 

that are found throughout the district.  Most 

frame vernacular structures throughout the 

district also feature full-width porches; 

however, the proposed design features a 
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recessed porch and balcony on the left side of 

the front elevation.  

To maintain the division of the upper and 

lower spaces on the most prominent facade, 

staff has conditioned the design to include a 

horizontal trim board that extends from the 

edge of the balcony to the right edge of the 

front elevation.  This trim board will not be 

carried over to side elevations.  And during 

electronic communication with the applicant, 

they were amenable to this condition at that 

time.  

As such, staff forwards to you a 

recommendation for approval with the conditions 

noted in the report.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

Any questions for staff?  

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Through the Chair to 

staff, are -- you had just mentioned something 

about this having, like, a single recessed 

porch.  And, I mean, I'm looking at this and 

the first thing that I see is that it's not a 

full porch, kind of the opposite of what we 

were just talking about, and I wanted to kind 

of get your thoughts on that, if you had any 
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issues with that not being a full porch on the 

first floor because I don't think that's 

typical at all.  

MR. ARSENAULT:  Through the Chair to 

Commissioner Morgan, this design was reasonably 

different from the previous two applications.  

Because it doesn't necessarily have that porch 

element, it's not necessarily deriving as much 

from the frame vernacular style as the two 

previous applications, so our main focus -- I'm 

trying to find the condition here.

Condition Number 12 was to just show a 

delineation of the upper and lower space to 

continue that -- you know, that lower balcony 

deck part, to continue a trim band along the 

front for us that would maintain that 

separation of spaces since this wasn't 

necessarily getting into the whole, you know, 

one-and-a-half or, you know, full-width porch 

that the other two previous applications had. 

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Thank you.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other questions for 

staff?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)   

THE CHAIRMAN:  Would the applicant like to 
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come up?  

(Ms. Singareddy approaches the podium.) 

MS. SINGAREDDY:  (Tenders documents.) 

M & M Homes would like to accept all the 

proposed conditions except Condition Number 11, 

the front and rear form -- roof forms shall be 

simplified to be in gables with no hip roof 

elements.  

I believe there was similar condition 

discussed last time I was here, probably with 

different Commission members.  

You can see in the handout I put together, 

as per Historic guidelines, roof could be hips, 

gables, or a combination.  It's on Page 56, 

highlighted.  

And discussion that we had in Exhibit 1, 

you can see some of the historic structures 

with the roof on the front gable and hip in the 

back.  They are very difficult to spot because 

of trees and some houses have no alleys in the 

back, but that's the ones that I was able to 

find.  If you could please review.  

And this is all I have on this. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  So just to be clear, for 

Item Number 11, you'd want to keep the gable 
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roof on the front and the hip roof on the back; 

is that what you're saying? 

MS. SINGAREDDY:  Yes, please.  Keep roof 

as is, as pictured, so it's gable on the front 

and hip in the back. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  

Any questions for the applicant?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  We'll call you 

back if -- 

MS. SINGAREDDY:  Thank you. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  -- we have any other 

questions.  

Is anyone else here to speak on 

COA-25-33252?  

AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Seeing none, we'll close 

the public hearing and entertain a motion.  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair, I 

will make a motion to approve COA-25-33252 with 

conditions and modifying Condition Number 11 to 

read that the house will have a gable on the 

front and a hipped roof on the rear.  

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Second. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any discussion regarding 
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this?  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair, 

yeah, I -- again, I would personally prefer 

what the staff recommendation is, but there are 

numerous examples of this type of combination 

and the design guidelines do say that a 

combination can be appropriate.  This is not a 

corner lot, so the rear roof line won't be as 

visible as well.

So that's kind of my rationale.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other discussion?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Hearing none, 

all those in favor of approval with conditions 

of COA-25-33252, with Item Number 11 being 

amended for the front to be a gable roof and 

the rear to be a hipped roof.  

All those in favor, say aye. 

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  With that, your motion 

passes, and COA-25-33252 has been approved with 

conditions.  

All right.  We'll move on to Item Number 
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4, COA-25-33103, located at 3544 Fitch Street.

Do any commissioners have any ex parte to 

declare?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Hearing none, 

we'll open the public hearing and take a staff 

report.  

MR. JOHNSON:  Thank you.

COA-25-33103, for the property located at 

3544 Fitch Street, seeks to conduct wholesale 

siding replacement.  The subject property is on 

a corner lot with a building footprint that 

matches what was originally outlined within the 

1924/1951 Jacksonville Sanborn map.  The 

building can be described as being constructed 

in 1924 with -- as a one-story, clipped, 

side-gabled Colonial Revival style bungalow, 

some architectural detailing, including a 

segmented archway supported by two ionic 

columns, centered entryway with side lights, 

and a mixture of 6-over-6 and 1-over-1 sash 

windows with horizontal siding.  

According to the original survey of the 

Riverside Avondale Historic District in 1985, 

it was noted that the structure had wood or 
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clapboard siding.  The submitted photos of the 

structure show weatherboard siding that might 

suggest a surveyor error or that this material 

may have been replaced sometime afterwards.  

The applicant has shared that they have -- 

they are proposing to replace with Hardie lap 

siding, and they have also shared that they 

have reached out for estimates on repairs but 

would prefer to do wholesale siding replacement 

due to pricing and cost.  And it has been 

confirmed that the reveal of the Hardiboard -- 

proposed Hardiboard installation would be able 

to match the current reveal of the horizontal 

wood siding.  

Due to the lack of evidence from the 

historic archives, staff -- permits and other 

pictorial evidence, staff would suggest still 

that scattered repairs and replacement take 

place to make it consistent and compatible with 

the design guidelines and the Ordinance Code 

criteria.  As such, we forward you a 

recommendation for approval with conditions as 

noted in the report.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

So -- I'm looking at the report here.  Did 
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the property owner or applicant supply any 

evidence, inspection reports, contractor 

reviews or anything regarding the condition of 

the siding overall?  

MR. JOHNSON:  So it's -- they did note 

there's a lot of water damage, but no WDO 

report, which, from the amount of photos that 

they were able to submit -- which I thank them 

for that, for supplying all of it -- there's a 

lot of water damage that you can see just 

bubbling through.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, I can see the water 

damage in a lot of the photos, and there are 

some -- some sign it definitely needs to be 

replaced for sure.  I just didn't know if there 

was any information regarding the entire siding 

as a whole, (inaudible), any type of reports on 

that.  

MR. JOHNSON:  No, there is not.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any other questions 

for staff?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Is the applicant here?  

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  (Indicating.)  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Feel free to come up.  
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(Audience member approaches the podium.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  State your name and your 

address and she will swear you in.

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  My name is Candy Bilyeu.  

I live at 3544 Fitch Street.  

THE REPORTER:  If you would raise your 

right hand for me, please.

MS. BILYEU:  (Complies.) 

THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the 

testimony you are about to give will be the 

truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 

truth? 

MS. BILYEU:  Yes.  

THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

MS. BILYEU:  Hi.

I'm just here to request a simple -- as 

you could tell by the pictures, a siding 

repair.  We have -- we've only lived there four 

years, so I'm not aware of any other permits 

that have been pulled to have the siding 

changed or if it's ever been replaced.  

We have reached out to several companies 

to get cost estimates on the wood.  And just 

doing the math in my head, it would make more 

sense to me to have -- go ahead and get 
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siding -- the Hardiboard siding for -- number 

one, it's going to last 50 years versus us keep 

having to repair the wood over, you know, a 

time span of however long we're there, so I 

would request that we get the -- the Hardiboard 

siding.  

I mean, it's going to be within the 

appropriateness of the historic district.  The 

contractor that we're using has done many homes 

in the area, so ... 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Any other -- 

MS. BILYEU:  Sorry.  I've never done this 

before. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Oh, sure.  

MS. BILYEU:  I'm sorry.

THE CHAIRMAN:  You're fine.  No, you're 

totally fine.  That's okay.  

MS. BILYEU:  Like I said, we've only lived 

there four years.  We've done extensive 

upgrades already.  We've had -- we've had -- 

we've had the whole under- -- underneath 

encapsulated and repaired, so -- and steal 

beams put on to, you know, maintain the home, 

so we'd request -- like I said, just -- just by 

doing the cost and the longevity of the 
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Hardiboard, we believe it would be best.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Thank you.

Anybody have any questions for the 

applicant? 

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)   

THE CHAIRMAN:  I would only ask -- you 

know, when you come before this commission 

asking for wholesale siding replacement on a 

historic contributing structure, you know, we 

would need something showing that this siding 

is in need of full replacement.  

MS. BILYEU:  Okay.

THE CHAIRMAN:  I mean, I would agree with 

some of these photos, that there are a number 

of places where there -- where it is -- wood is 

starting to rot or has rotted due to water 

damage, and that's typical of wood -- wood 

siding homes require regular maintenance on 

them, but we have to have, like, some sort of 

evidence of what goes [sic], and that's why 

staff has recommended that, you know, scattered 

or piecemeal replacement in the rotten areas to 

be done versus wholesale siding replacement, 

so -- 

That's just to explain to you how it 

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Diane  M. Tropia , Inc .
Post  Office  Box  2375 , Jacksonville , FL  32203

(904 ) 821 -0300
MadamCourtReporter .com

68

works.  We have to have some evidence, like a 

WDO report; you could have a licensed 

contractor, a home inspector, somebody who is 

an expert in the field to be able to tell us 

that, yes, all the siding has to be replaced, 

for whatever reason that is. 

MS. BILYEU:  Okay. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  When they come -- a few 

photos is good, but we need an expert opinion, 

I guess, is the best way to describe it.  

MS. BILYEU:  I believe I submitted the 

contractor report. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, that was for 

replacement.  That was a bid for replacement; 

is that correct? 

MS. BILYEU:  No, I -- 

THE CHAIRMAN:  The Hardi -- 

MS. BILYEU:  No, I submitted the whole 

contract bid that -- to Drew.  Yeah, I emailed 

that over.  It was the whole contract, when we 

got the estimate for the siding and his 

reveals. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  This is for (inaudible) 

glass -- 

MS. BILYEU:  Yes.
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THE CHAIRMAN:  -- construction?  

I don't believe it speaks to the condition 

of the wood, though, does it? 

MS. BILYEU:  Yes. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, I remember looking 

through this the other day.  

So that is -- you know, it's a good 

estimate from a reliable contractor, for sure, 

but what we need is evidence to show that the 

current siding is unrepairable -- 

MS. BILYEU:  Okay. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  -- you know, is the best 

way to describe it, so -- 

MS. BILYEU:  Okay. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  -- because the -- like, I 

wanted to explain to you kind of what we have 

to go through here to get -- 

MS. BILYEU:  Okay.

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Anybody else 

have any other questions for the applicant?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  We'll call you 

back up if we have any other questions.

Thank you. 

MS. BILYEU:  Okay.  Thank you.
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THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there anyone else here 

to speak regarding COA-25-33103?  

AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, we'll close 

the public hearing and -- I suppose we should 

entertain a motion here.  The only question is 

if we would need to defer this, if she wants to 

defer or to have a decision on this, because as 

it is, we're approving it with, you know, 

scattered repair when she's asking for 

replacement.  

So if I could ask the applicant to please 

come back up to the front here. 

(Ms. Bilyeu approaches the podium.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Sorry to make you get back 

up and down. 

MS. BILYEU:  That's okay.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  So what we typically do 

here is -- you know, currently, it's approved 

with the conditions for just scattered repair, 

not a wholesale replacement.  

What we can do here in these situations is 

we -- we can do, like, a one-cycle deferral, 

like 30 days.  You can go get inspection 

reports or a contractor report, something 
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saying -- if you want to do wholesale siding 

replacement, we can consider it if there's more 

evidence, potentially, that would come to us at 

the Commission or to staff to show that 

wholesale siding replacement would be needed -- 

MS. BILYEU:  Okay.

THE CHAIRMAN:  -- or we can go ahead and 

take a vote today.  Staff has recommended that 

there be just scattered replacement, and we 

haven't seen evidence here to show that, you 

know, wholesale siding replacement would be 

needed.  

MS. BILYEU:  Okay.

THE CHAIRMAN:  So you can make the 

decision.  It's up to you.  We can either defer 

it for a month so you have more time to figure 

that out or we can go ahead and vote on it 

based on the approval with the conditions that 

we have here. 

MS. BILYEU:  Can I -- can I get it 

deferred so I can get some inspections?  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah.  Absolutely, yeah.

MS. BILYEU:  Okay.

THE CHAIRMAN:  And just -- a home 

inspector, WDO -- 
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MS. BILYEU:  Okay. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  -- a contractor, preferably 

not your siding contractor, but just a separate 

contractor, a third-party kind of thing is 

always good -- 

MS. BILYEU:  Okay. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  -- but some sort of expert 

in the field that would have some sort of 

evidence that it would need to all be replaced 

or if scattered replace- -- whatever the 

situation is, so -- 

MS. BILYEU:  Okay.  Great. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  So we'll do a one-cycle 

deferral on COA-25-33103, located at 3544 Fitch 

Street. 

MS. BILYEU:  All right.  Thank you very 

much. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  

All right.  Next, we'll move to Item 

Number 5, COA-25-33142, located at 2230 

St. Johns Avenue.

Do any commissioners have any ex parte to 

declare?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Hearing none, 
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we'll open the public hearing and take a report 

from staff.  

MR. WELLS:  Thank you.

So this application, COA-25-33142, is for 

the property located at 2230 St. Johns Avenue.  

The applicant seeks to construct a new 

single- -- or two-story single-family 

residence.  Again, this is located in the 

St. Johns Quarter historic district.  It is 

currently a vacant interior lot.  It's adjacent 

to a two [sic] single-family structure on the 

left, a two-story multifamily structure on the 

right.  

This particular section of the -- 

St. Johns Avenue is characterized by a mixture 

of two-story single-family and multifamily 

residential structures with a variety of 

architectural styles.  

As designed, this proposed home will be a 

two-story in nature, it will feature a steeply 

pitched hip roof comprised of asphalt shingles, 

Hardie shiplap siding on the second floor, 

brick veneer on the first, a large chimney, 

arched entryways, and grouped 6-over-1 and 

4-over-1 sash windows.
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The proposed home will also have a 

street-visible double-bay garage with paired 

style doors and a -- square light openings 

along the front elevation.  

According to staff's calculations, the 

proposed siding of the garage will account for 

66 percent of the structure's primary facade.  

While staff is overall supportive of 

infill on this particular lot, we do have some 

concerns.  And so in terms of our report, we'll 

just focus on those concerns.  

So this particular lot was -- previously 

consisted of a one-and-a-half-story dwelling 

with a one-story full-width porch on the front 

and rear.  However, this building was 

demolished in 1981, before the enactment of the 

St. Johns Quarter historic district.

One thing we want to note in the staff 

report too.  There is a typo here.  It says 

Section 306.106.  That should be Section 307.  

But, nonetheless, we do find that it is 

consistent with that particular criteria.  

But in terms of our concerns, we do find 

that the design of the proposed structure fails 

to ensure a compatible relationship with other 
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properties within this historic district, given 

its consistency with the architectural styles 

within the neighborhood.  

(Microphone failure.)

(Reporter inquiry.) 

MR. WELLS:  This is particularly noted for 

the garage in and of itself (inaudible) the 

primary facade.  

As currently designed, considerable 

architectural influence is given to the 

front-facing garage which is inconsistent with 

the design guidelines.  As we'll note, the -- 

garages should not be situated, based on the 

guidelines, as a prominent feature of a new 

home in a historic district and parking should 

be limited to the side or rear of the 

structure.  

As the -- as such, we find that the 

proposed design is inconsistent with the 

guidelines again, and Sections 307.106 -- and 

there's a note here that it -- it should be 

(k)(2) and (k)(6) [sic] rather than (k)(1) 

again.  And then Section 307.106 (m)(6).

A couple of other things to note too.  We 

find that the total area of the first floor 
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is -- for the garage will be around 

1,700 square feet, which means that it accounts 

for 60 percent of the first floor occupancy 

frontage.  As such, we find that the scale, 

massing, siding, and location of the garage 

along the primary facade is inconsistent with 

other surrounding two-story residences.  

Again, it's -- as it being a front-facing 

and readily street-visible garage, it is 

atypical for the streetscape in this particular 

historic district.  Most residential 

structures, as you will note in the district 

and all of the historic districts, they have 

side parking or street parking.  There are no 

properties on this block that feature a 

front-facing garage along its primary facade.

So, again, we are overall supportive of 

infill.  We just have concerns about the siding 

and placement of that garage in and of itself, 

and so we are forwarding a recommendation for 

denial for the reasons stated (microphone 

failure). 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

Any questions for staff?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 
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THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Hearing none, 

is the applicant here?  

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  (Indicating.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  If you'll come up, say your 

name and address, and she will swear you in.

(Audience member approaches the podium.) 

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Ronald Root, 2263 River 

Boulevard, Jacksonville.  

THE REPORTER:  I am going to swear you in.  

If you would raise your right hand for me, 

please.

MR. ROOT:  (Complies.) 

THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the 

testimony you are about to give will be the 

truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 

truth? 

MR. ROOT:  I sure do.

THE REPORTER:  Thank you. 

MR. ROOT:  Hello.

I assume that you all have this that was 

emailed (indicating)?  I have hard copies if 

that is -- 

THE CHAIRMAN:  I believe there was a 

packet emailed to us -- yeah, I think it was 

yesterday, I believe.  
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MR. ROOT:  Yes.

THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah.  I remember looking 

through it, yes, sir.  

MR. ROOT:  Would you prefer that or -- 

THE CHAIRMAN:  If you have a copy, we'll 

take it.  

MR. ROOT:  (Tenders documents.) 

I apologize for the length of this 

document, but I, obviously, had a lot to say.  

The first part of this document talks 

about our home where we live, which is the -- 

as many of you may know, the Maxwell House 

coffee -- Cheek-Neal Coffee Company house, 

which is in Riverside.  We've lived in that 

area for 30-plus years, and part of the 

situation is that the original design of that 

structure, which was built in 1929, was built 

to accommodate Model T Ford vehicles and not 

today's vehicles, so -- as you could tell by 

the photos on Page 2, the garage is pretty much 

unusable.  You can see the steel support 

columns that are not very wide and don't 

accommodate vehicles, so we have basically an 

8,000-square-foot house with no garage.  

In addition, the -- that area of the 
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property took on water during Hurricane Irma, 

so one of the reasons behind this COA is we'd 

like to build a carriage house structure on an 

adjoining lot that we own in the next block.  

Some of the other things that I wanted to 

talk about is the background of the St. Johns 

Quarter historic district.  It's distinctly 

different from Avondale.  I don't know how many 

of you know anything about that area.  It's a 

little six-block area, but it has a huge 

variety of architectural styles, uses.  It's 

probably 20 percent multifamily, doctors' 

offices, lawyers' offices, so it's a very 

mixed, unusual area.  And so we feel because of 

that, this structure is particularly 

appropriate, both in its style of architecture, 

but also in use.  

Turning further, you can see -- one thing 

on Page -- Page 4, you can see alleys that are 

very prominent in Riverside and Avondale.  We 

have no alley, so there's no backyard access to 

the property that we can incorporate into our 

design.  

And then on Page 5, I went through a 

number of items.  I've been critiquing the 
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staff report.  Our calculation of the primary 

facade is that the garage takes up 30 percent, 

not 66 percent.  The primary facade is a 

two-story structure, not a single-story 

structure.  So if you do the math, the garage 

is only on the first level, so I'm not sure why 

they got 66 percent.  

They've corrected a couple of errors 

that -- with typos, so I won't go into that.

And then -- 

(Timer notification.) 

MR. ROOT:  -- on Page 6 -- should I -- 

THE CHAIRMAN:  You can finish your thought 

real quick, yeah.  Go ahead.  

MR. ROOT:  Keep going?  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, just get through your 

thoughts quick, go ahead. 

MR. ROOT:  On Page 6, you can see there's 

a front-facing garage that's pretty evident.  

Now, staff would tell you that, well, this is 

not the front page -- front of the house, but 

it obviously fronts the river, and every 

structure along the river faces the river.  And 

so this happens to have a front entrance on 

Copeland Street, but it has a River Boulevard 
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address, and so -- this is the most prominent 

feature of that house, whether you want to 

mince words with primary, secondary facade, 

different ways to look at it.  

You will also note that in the -- on 

Page 6 there, the lower right photograph shows 

the parking in front of the house.  So there 

are structures within the neighborhood that 

don't have side parking or rear parking.  

And then on Page 7, you will see a number 

of garage structures that exist within the 

neighborhood.  Those are very evidently not 

what you would find maybe, perhaps in Avondale 

when -- and you'll see that these are mixed 

across the street from primary facade 

structures.  

So like at the corner of Osceola and 

St. Johns Avenue, you have three structures 

that face Osceola Street and one structure that 

faces St. Johns Avenue, and this particular top 

left photo faces the same way the other three 

do, so you see the garage.  

Then lastly -- I'll try to finish up, but 

on Page 9 you will see that -- this is the 

picture of the original house that was on this.  
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And our design that Bill Leuthold did is 

intended to be very similar in size and 

appearance with a hip roof, to this -- this 

particular structure.  

Lastly, I'll say that on Page 10, there's 

a perfect example of what we want to do.  If 

you look at the Cay -- Colonel Cay carriage 

house and main home that's located on the 

bottom of Page 10, the two blue areas, the 

largest is his original home that was 

constructed in the early 1900s.  He had a 

carriage house that faced May Street which is 

now a hair salon.  

But if you turn to the next page, you will 

see that the -- that the carriage house had a 

large garage door facing May Street, so it 

was -- this particular thing that we want to do 

is very accepted if you look at historical 

standards.   

You'll see the further picture, there's 

parking in the front of it that existed during 

that time.  

So overall, we feel like this particular 

design is -- is a design that should be 

approved, and we think there's evidence in 
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history, and we think the eclecticness [sic] of 

the St. Johns Quarter is a place where it would 

fit.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  

Any questions for the applicant here? 

MR. ROOT:  Can I add one more thing?  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Quickly, yeah. 

MR. ROOT:  There were two exhibits that 

were also part of what I sent, and they're 

photographs from 30 years ago when the 

St. Johns [sic] Historic District was approved, 

of every structure in the area, if you wanted 

to get a feel for what the area looks like.  

And then the second was photographs of 

most of the buildings that -- with a focus on 

the parking and the garages.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  

MR. ROOT:  Uh-huh.

THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll call you up if we 

have any questions.

MR. ROOT:  All right.

THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there anyone else here 

to speak regarding COA-25-33142?  

(Audience member approaches the podium.) 

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  William Leuthold, 2742 
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Herschel Street, Jacksonville.  

THE REPORTER:  If you would raise your 

right hand for me, please.

MR. LEUTHOLD:  (Complies.) 

THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the 

testimony you are about to give will be the 

truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 

truth? 

MR. LEUTHOLD:  Absolutely.

THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

MR. LEUTHOLD:  I'm Bill Leuthold.  I'm the 

architect on this project.  I've been here many 

times before presenting projects, and this is 

the first one where we have a staff 

recommendation of denial.

I can certainly see it.  I mean, it's -- 

there's some differences with the garage doors 

forward, but there are very many reasons for 

doing that.  

This is intended to be a carriage house 

for the big house.  If you're familiar with the 

big house, it's a very prominent house in the 

neighborhood.  And the garage is unfunctional 

[sic] now.  So the only way we could get a 

garage to work for that house is to capture 
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this property and put the garage on the new 

property.

The request was for a four-car garage.  

There's no way on this 100-by-50-foot lot that 

we can put a four-car garage and then have a 

usable structure in front of it to use as a 

residence.  So the best way we could -- came up 

with was to conceal that garage as -- in the 

first floor of a two-story structure, a 

two-story structure that's very similar to the 

structure that was demolished there several 

years ago.  There was a historic structure on 

the property.  

We concealed the size of that garage 

inside by not putting four doors on the front.  

You're [sic] not doing that.  We're putting two 

on the front, and these could be carriage-style 

doors.  They're meant to look like they could 

have been built historically in the house.  And 

a house of this -- where the owners live now, 

the Roots live now, you know, it's the big 

house, and it would have had a separate garage 

if they were building it today, you know, 

people with current needs.  

It does take up most of the first floor, 
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but that's so we can conceal the garage.  The 

rest of that first floor is an entry foyer for 

the house that's on the second floor.  It also 

has some room there for an office, so it's very 

useable.  We have porches on the front and the 

rear.  

By putting the garage -- we had to put the 

garage where it's facing forward.  There's no 

alley in the back.  And the site is so small, 

we can't really drive alongside.  There's no 

room for a side entry to the garage.  And if we 

want a rear entry, we would ruin the property 

for use as a house.  

What we have now is -- it's contiguous to 

the big house property in the back.  And if we 

put parking back there, it just -- it ruins the 

connection.  So by having the driveway come 

into the front, we don't cover the entire 

property with paving.  And we have a porch in 

the -- two-story porch, so they can look out 

over the big property out to the river.  

So it makes the house so much better by 

concealing the size of this garage in the 

house, accessing it from the front, and it 

becomes a very usable house.  

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Diane  M. Tropia , Inc .
Post  Office  Box  2375 , Jacksonville , FL  32203

(904 ) 821 -0300
MadamCourtReporter .com

87

According to the review, the house passed 

on every thing that it's supposed to pass on; 

height, proportion of windows and doors, 

relationship to building masses, setbacks, and 

spaces, roof shape, scale, directional 

expression -- 

(Timer notification.) 

MR. LEUTHOLD:  -- architectural details.  

It passed all of that. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  You can finish your 

thought. 

MR. LEUTHOLD:  Okay.  

It's a house that is designed well.  I 

designed it.  I design houses that I've won 

awards from you guys.  I mean, this house is 

made of great materials.  The scale, the 

proportion, everything fits this part of the 

neighborhood perfectly.  

There also is -- as Ron mentioned, there 

are other forward-facing garages.  They may be 

on corners.  One of them is on a main part of a 

house, but it's not going to be something 

that's going to stand out.  

We had an idea to maybe conceal the doors 

by building a wall around, but the wall would 
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just close off the house to the neighborhood.  

We don't want that either.  So we want to keep 

it open, access it from the front, build a 

house that functions very well, has a backyard 

that's usable, that connects to the other 

property.  We just wanted everything to work, 

so that's all I have to say. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  

Is there anyone else here to speak 

regarding this COA?  

(Audience member approaches the podium.)

THE REPORTER:  Your name and address, 

please.

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Shannon Blankinship.  

I'm with Riverside Avondale Preservation, 2623 

Herschel Street, 32205.

THE REPORTER:  If you would raise your 

right hand for me, please.

MS. BLANKINSHIP:  (Complies.) 

THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the 

testimony you are about to give will be the 

truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 

truth? 

MS. BLANKINSHIP:  I do.

THE REPORTER:  Thank you. 
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MS. BLANKINSHIP:  Mr. Leuthold has given 

some excellent analyses of this project.  There 

are some -- some really incredible aspects of 

it that are in keeping with the neighborhood 

and the unique characteristics of both the 

St. Johns Quarter and the Riverside Avondale 

Historic District; however, this commission has 

been very diligent in not approving 

front-facing garages, as well as front-facing 

dual-car garages in the past when applicants 

have come forward with it.  

It is something that we're seeing 

increasingly that applicants would like to have 

as cars do become larger and people have more 

cars, and so that's why staying strong with the 

rules in the historic district will retain the 

characteristics that we have.

Thank you so much.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

Is there anyone else here to speak 

regarding this COA?  

AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, we will close 

the public hearing and entertain a motion. 

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  I'd like to make a 
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motion to deny COA-25-33142.

COMMISSIONER LOVE:  Second. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any discussion?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  I will start off and say I 

tend to agree with staff's recommendation 

regarding the two-car garage in the front being 

a major feature.  Percentagewise or not, I 

think it's -- we typically do not see this in 

the neighborhood where the main, primary 

structure on a lot faces and becomes a -- 

two-car garages, or one for most times, but 

usually not two.  

The inside and how far the garage goes 

back in the house doesn't necessarily affect my 

opinion of it necessarily, it's more so just 

the fact that there's two prominent garage 

doors at the front of the house facing the 

street.  

And when you look at this, this looks very 

much like a carriage house that we would see at 

the rear of a property where the -- the garage 

is either facing the alley or the house, and it 

really -- it reads like that.  

And I just can't -- I have to agree with 
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staff's recommendation regarding their analysis 

with the two-car garages facing the front.

COMMISSIONER LOVE:  To the Chair, I tend 

to agree.  Looking at the -- the facade, to me, 

it looks like a carriage house.  I agree with 

that.  It actually reminds me of Fire Station 

Number 2, sort of -- it seems visually to be 

focused on parking accommodations when I look 

at it.  

And I have a tough time with this one.  I 

think I agree with staff as well.  

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  I'll just note that 

I also agree with staff and feel that this 

would be more appropriate behind a home, as a 

carriage house.  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair, so 

I do agree that the current design would not 

fit the character of the neighborhood for the 

reasons listed.  I think that perhaps if the 

garage portion was set further back or even if 

this same structure was placed and recessed on 

the large property, the main house, then that 

could even work, but the position of the 

property as the primary structure on that lot 

with the garages being the primary feature is 
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not compatible in my point of view. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other discussion on it?  

Are we all in agreement here?  

COMMISSIONER LOVE:  Through the Chair, I 

do have a question for the architect, if maybe 

you could come back up.  

(Mr. Leuthold approaches the podium.) 

MR. LEUTHOLD:  Yes.

COMMISSIONER LOVE:  Thank you so much.  

You said something that stood out to me.  

You mentioned parking in the rear being not 

really feasible.  And you mentioned, I think -- 

I don't want to put words in your mouth.  You 

said something along the lines of there would 

be a disconnect between the two properties.  

Can you explain that a little bit more?  

MR. LEUTHOLD:  Well, we have adjacent 

properties, the big house and the -- and this 

structure.  To put parking between the house 

and the -- or even a separate garage between 

the house and the second house, it blocks that 

connection.  

If we could enter the garage from the 

front, we have yards that are contiguous, then 

you can look at -- you know, connect the yards, 
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play in the yards, you know, work in the yards, 

still -- where they are altogether.  If we had 

to bring the cars to the back, put a garage 

back there, it blocks that.  It blocks the 

ability to have -- this house have a view to 

the back, to the other property and the river.  

So it really opens up the rear of the 

property rather than pave the whole property.  

COMMISSIONER LOVE:  Thank you.  

I just have one thing to say about that.  

I think that's the other thing that I kind of 

have trouble with too because there seems to 

almost be two dueling intentions for this 

structure, if I'm hearing correctly that it's 

to going to provide parking; yes, but that it's 

also going to be a stand-alone home.  

And I feel like -- while I understand what 

you said, I feel like the proposed solution is 

certainly geared towards parking, and I think 

there's maybe a disconnect there, certainly in 

my mind anyway.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any further discussion on 

it?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Now we have a 
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motion on the table to deny COA-25-33142, 

located at 2230 St. Johns Avenue.  

All those in favor, say aye.

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, COA-25-33142 

has been denied.

We're getting close -- a couple of minutes 

away from that two-hour time, and I don't want 

to take up another agenda item before then, so 

right now we'll take a quick, roughly 

ten-minute break and then we will resume.

Thank you.  

(Ms. Schell reenters the proceedings and 

Ms. MacGillis exits the proceedings.) 

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right, everybody.  

Thank you for your patience.  We'll get started 

here again, back on Section J, under Minor 

Modifications, Item Number 1, MMA-25-33208, 

located at 2010 Main Street North.  

I'd like to recognize Commissioner Hoff at 

this time.  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Yes.  Through the 
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Chair, per the Office of General Counsel's 

recommendation, I'm going to abstain from this 

vote because I'm the person that initiated this 

investigation. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Commissioner 

Hoff. 

Do any other commissioners have any other 

ex parte to declare?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, we'll open 

the public hearing and hear a report from 

staff.

MR. ARSENAULT:  Thank you.

Through the Chair to the Commission, 

MMA-25-33208 seeks after-the-fact approval for 

the modification to the scope of work approved 

in COA-24-30865 for the property at 2010 Main 

Street North for alterations to a contributing 

property within the Springfield Historic 

District.

The subject site is a rectangular-shaped 

interior lot on the west side of the -- 

Main Street North, between 10th Street West and 

Cottage Avenue.  The existing primary structure 

is a frame vernacular which has been altered 
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through the enclosure of the two-story open 

front porch and the replacement of its windows 

and doors.  The building is characterized by 

its hipped metal roof and rectangular layout.  

The structure has functioned as a duplex.

The scope of work would involve modifying 

the previous administrative approval for window 

replacement to allow for smaller, fixed 

2-over-2 windows with grills between glass on 

the front elevation.  The reason for this 

modification is that the applicant has already 

installed the current windows.

Based on the conditions of COA-24-30865, 

the windows that have been installed on the 

front elevation are in violation of Conditions 

[sic] Number 2, Number 3, Number 4, Number 6, 

Number 7, Number 8, and Number 9.  

This report will focus on the modification 

to the scope of work for the window 

installation referenced in a previously 

approved application, COA-24-30865.  Staff 

shall note that this is considered 

after-the-fact work.  

Two permits were created for window and 

siding replacement, one for either address 
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associated with this duplex.  Each permit was 

associated with the siding and windows that 

correlated to those sections of the duplex.  

The permit for 2010 Main Street North was 

voided and was never approved.  The permit 

number is there.  The permit for 2008 Main 

Street North was approved; however, this 

address was not correctly flagged for Historic 

review at that time and the permit was reviewed 

by a private provider.  As such, an affidavit 

showing compliance with the approved COA was 

never received and the permits for window 

replacement were never reviewed by HPS staff.  

The Ordinance Code criteria outlines a 

general criteria that focuses on the effect 

that certain changes make within the district.  

The proposed installation of windows stated in 

Conditions [sic] Number 3, Number 4, and Number 

7 specifically of the previously approved COA 

ensure that the new windows will be compatible 

with the historic window openings previously 

extant on the structure and historic openings 

throughout the district, in addition to meeting 

Ordinance Code criteria.  

The proposed modification to the scope of 
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work conflicts with the latest version of the 

HPS window supplement and the supplements at 

that time, making the new scope of work 

inconsistent with the Ordinance Code criteria 

and the window supplement.  

Grills between glass is an incompatible 

design feature for modern windows.  The size of 

the openings of the two upper-story windows 

were not maintained, and the windows are not 

1-over-1 sash windows per the previous approval 

and the historic fenestration on the structure.  

Furthermore, standard 9 of the Secretary 

of Interior Standards for Rehabilitation refer 

to any alterations being compatible with the 

massing, size, scale, and architectural 

features of the historic site and district as a 

whole to protect the integrity of both the 

structure and its surrounding properties.  

The proposed modification to the window 

design and size on the front three windows is 

inconsistent with standard 9 by making the 

windows significantly smaller than the 

previously extant windows on the structure; 

fixed, which is inconsistent with the historic 

sash style of the previous extant windows on 
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the structure; and by permitting them to have 

grills between glass which is incompatible with 

historic structures.

As such, we forward to you a 

recommendation for denial for this minor 

modification.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

Any questions for staff?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Hearing none, 

is the applicant here?  

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  (Indicating.)  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Would you guys like to come 

up and speak?  

AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  Yes.

THE CHAIRMAN:  Just one of you at a time.

(Audience member approaches the podium.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Please state your name and 

address and she will swear you in.

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  2010 North Main Street.

THE REPORTER:  I'm sorry -- 

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  2010 North Main Street.

THE CHAIRMAN:  I need your name first, 

please.  

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Lisandra.
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THE REPORTER:  And then your address, 

please.  

MS. DIAZ:  2010 North Main Street.

THE REPORTER:  If you would raise your 

right hand for me, please.

MS. DIAZ:  (Complies.) 

THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the 

testimony you are about to give will be the 

truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 

truth? 

MS. DIAZ:  I do.

THE REPORTER:  Thank you. 

MS. DIAZ:  Can I move it?  

Well -- 

THE CHAIRMAN:  You have to speak clearly 

into the microphone.  They're kind of -- you 

have to be kind of up on it.  I'm sorry. 

MS. DIAZ:  All right.  So I just want to 

begin by saying that I fully understand the 

City's need of this matter.  I have read the 

concerns that were raised and I truly respect 

the responsibility you carry in protecting the 

historic district, Springfield.  

I want to be very clear and honest with 

you.  This situation was never an attempt to 
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ignore the Certificate of Appropriateness or to 

move forward knowing we were doing something 

wrong.  What happened was an honest mistake  

during construction.  I trusted my contractor.  

I'm sorry.  I'm sorry.  

I trusted my contractor to do the work 

correctly, and this was our first major 

project.  I didn't have the experience to know 

otherwise.  I only became aware that -- I only 

became aware that something was wrong when I 

received a citation from you guys.  That moment 

was devastating for us.  

I understand the concern about setting a 

precedent, and I want you to know that I'm not 

asking for special treatment or a free pass.  

I'm not asking you to weaken the standards that 

protect this district.  I'm simply asking you 

to look at this situation with an open heart 

and to consider the human impact behind it.  

Why I'm saying that, why I'm crying -- I'm 

sorry, I'm reading because right now my mind is 

everywhere.  And I want you to fully understand 

why I'm saying this.  

This project demanded far more than ever 

imagined.  What was supposed to be a three- to 
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five-month renovation turned into more than a 

year of delays and stress and unexpected costs, 

huge costs.  

Today, the home is finished, finally, and 

occupied with renters.  Asking us to undo 

completely construction would mean tearing into 

finished work, displacing people, and placing 

us in a financial situation that would be 

extremely difficult for us to recover from.  

With this in mind, I respectfully ask the 

Commission to consider one of two options:  

First, I ask you to allow the windows to remain 

as they are.  While I understand the concern 

about the dimensions, the windows were 

professionally installed, are safe and are well 

maintained.  If this is not an option, I 

understand that, but if the Commission feels 

comfortable approving, then I ask for a 

compromise.  Please allow the existing window 

openings to remain and require only that the 

window type be changed to be better matched 

[sic] the historic guidelines.  This would 

allow us to correct the mistake in good faith 

without the devastating costs and disruption of 

completely rebuilding the openings.  
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(Timer notification.) 

MS. DIAZ:  Just one more sentence.  

Thank you for your time, your compassion, 

and for the important work you do to protect 

this historic community.  

Thank you, guys.  I'm so sorry about this.  

If you have any questions, please ... 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

Do any commissioners have any questions 

for the applicant?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  We'll call you 

up if we have any other questions or anything.   

MS. DIAZ:  Thank you. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

Is there anyone else here to speak 

regarding this COA?  

AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Or excuse me, MMA?  

AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, we'll close 

the public hearing and entertain a motion. 

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  I make a motion to 

deny MMA-25-33208.  

COMMISSIONER LOVE:  Second. 
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THE CHAIRMAN:  Any discussion?  

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  I just want to say 

that I think this is a really unfortunate 

situation.  And I'm not sure why that 

contractor is not here, and I hope you can get 

in touch with him and he helps you make this 

right.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

Yeah, I would say that, you know, if -- if 

this came to us as an original COA, we probably 

wouldn't approve it as it is, so -- by the 

historic guidelines, we're -- have to follow to 

[sic] that.  And I agree, maybe the contractor 

can help make it right, but, unfortunately -- I 

understand the difficulty of having to do this, 

but, unfortunately, we wouldn't have approved 

it this way if this were a new COA coming to 

us, so we have to stick with the guidelines 

here.  

Any other discussion?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  There's a 

motion on the table to deny MMA-25-33208.  

All those in favor, say aye.

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.
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(Commissioner Hoff abstains from voting.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, the motion is 

passed to deny.

Thank you.  

We've already -- moving on, we've already 

done public comments on K earlier, and so we'll 

move on to Section M, information.  We have a 

presentation from WOW Windowboxes. 

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Can I bring a prop?  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Absolutely.  We love props.  

We've got to liven it up around here.  We get a 

little show.  

THE REPORTER:  I do not have to swear you 

in, but if you would state your name for the 

record, please.  

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Mark Edmonston.

THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

And you work for?  

MR. EDMONSTON:  WOW Windowboxes of 

Jacksonville.  

THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

MR. EDMONSTON:  So I have just some 

pamphlets for each of you all I can hand out, 
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if that's okay?  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, sure.  That's fine. 

MR. EDMONSTON:  The address says 

Cincinnati on the back.  That's where the 

company started.  

So thank you for having me today.  I 

really appreciate the opportunity to speak with 

y'all.  And thank you, Arimus, Drew, Caleb, and 

Brandy as well.  

I'm the local owner of WOW Windowboxes of 

Jacksonville.  Our work focuses on custom 

building and installation of high-quality PVC 

window boxes and planters, but for the sake of 

this discussion it's going to be focused on 

window boxes.

Here is an example of a display window box 

that we will use at shows and things like that.  

I'll be happy to bring this up if you want to 

take a look at it.  This needs one more coat of 

paint, but you get kind of the idea.  If anyone 

wants to see it, I will leave it up here and 

you can take a look.  

We also provide auto irrigation and 

seasonal plantings to our clients.  It's a 

real -- I'll get to the pictures in a minute.  
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It's a real set-it-and-forget-it service that 

started 15 years ago in Cincinnati, Ohio.  

Last year, they began offering a limited 

number of franchises to expand their footprint 

and bring the beauty and the convenience that 

they've had in Cincinnati for a while to other 

communities and cities around the country.  We 

were fortunate to purchase a franchise and get 

approved and bring it to Jacksonville, Florida.  

Our official territory is Duval County, all the 

way up to Glynn County, Georgia, so Brunswick, 

Sea Island is our footprint.  There's another 

franchise group, just food for thought, that 

has St. Johns and Clay County, so you will 

probably be seeing a lot of us as you drive up 

and down Northeast Florida and the First Coast 

and Southeast Georgia.  

We officially launch in March.  We're 

currently in our ramp-up period.  During our 

ramp-up phase, we received strong interest from 

residents and businesses in our historic 

districts.  Before committing to any work, it's 

my responsibility and privilege to speak with 

y'all.  We see the Commission and Riverside 

Avondale Preservation as a partner in this and 
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want to work collaboratively to make sure each 

installation respects the character of the home 

and the historic neighborhoods.  

Windows boxes are obviously a decorative 

element that's been a part of historic 

architecture for century [sic], particularly in 

cities like Charleston, South Carolina, 

Savannah, New Orleans, among many other cities 

around the country.  They add visual interest, 

charm, without changing the underlying 

structure of a building.  

I have some pictures here that cycle 

through.  The first few here are from 

Cincinnati, and we picked out some pictures of 

structures and buildings, some are businesses, 

most are residences that are similar to some of 

our structures and buildings in the materials, 

use, in our historic districts.  

This is in Cincinnati (indicating), and 

then also in a historic area, if you're 

familiar of -- with Newport, Kentucky.  There 

are some other pictures as well, but Arimus is 

busy.  

I've also included pictures from Wayne 

Wood's -- yeah, just -- from Wayne Wood, the -- 
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I call it the Jacksonville Architecture Bible.  

These are some more here (indicating).  These 

are all PVC, these are all mounted into the 

structures there.  Those are Cincinnati and 

Newport.

You can keep going down.

You kind of get the idea, but I wanted to 

get to -- this is still Cincinnati.  

But I wanted to get to just a couple.  

Those two on the left here are on St. Johns 

Avenue.  Those are current window boxes.  The 

one on the left is actually a Fiberglass window 

box.  I do not recommend those, by the way, if 

you're interested in a window box.  If you 

currently have one, I'm sorry if I just 

offended you.  

That one there is a PVC style window box 

there on St. Johns Avenue as well.  Those are 

great.  I would say, respectfully, ours fit the 

windows proportionally better.  They're going 

to go a little bit longer than the window sill 

and -- and make the window look a little 

fuller.  

There are some images from Wayne Wood's 

Jacksonville Architectural History [sic] book.  
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It's hard to see, but these homes have window 

boxes on them.  These are pictures from that 

book.  And I don't want to assume anything, but 

it appears that these window boxes were done 

after the construction of the home.  

And you can kind of just scroll through 

these.  I'm not going to go through each 

individual one.  

There's a commercial -- Biscotti's, where 

they have some of Anita's flower arrangements 

there, mounted and screwed into the brick there 

on -- on there.

You can keep going down.

And then the last few here -- this one 

here on the right and then the last several are 

from Charleston, South Carolina.  I've spoken 

to a lady there who has a small business.  She 

mainly -- she went and installed window boxes, 

but mainly she's filling current ones, and a 

majority of the ones that she does, they're 

on -- south of Broad and Rainbow Road, if 

you're familiar with Charleston.  There are 

many of them.  Most of them are PVC material 

and mounted into the structure as well.  

And so I just wanted to provide those just 
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for some context.  

My hope is our work in Jacksonville's 

historic districts can be approved at the 

administrative level, through -- through the 

staff.  A core principle of our business -- I'm 

kind of bearing the lead here -- is 

reversibility.  These are not permanent.  They 

are not permanent architectural features.  Our 

goal is simple, to add beauty in a way that 

represents the historic fabric of 

Jacksonville's neighborhoods while ensuring the 

installations are safe, (indecipherable), and 

reversible.  If they're ever removed, the home 

can be returned to its original condition.  We 

look forward to adding beauty and charm 

throughout Jacksonville and especially in our 

historic districts.

Thank you for your time.  Happy to answer 

any questions. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

Any questions for the gentleman?  

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Through the Chair, 

how are they installed if it's reversible?  

I'm looking specifically at this 

Charleston one.  Are you drilling into the 
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brick?  Is it clips?  The window -- how is it 

installed? 

MR. EDMONSTON:  Great question.

I cannot speak for how those window boxes 

in Charleston have been installed, but our 

windows boxes -- and I will grab this just as 

an example.  We screw through this back 

baseboard (indicating) into the structure using 

the appropriate hardware for -- whether it's 

stucco, brick, masonry, Hardiboard, you know, 

siding, et cetera.  

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Thank you.  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair to 

the guest, so does that also include wood 

siding? 

MR. EDMONSTON:  Correct. 

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  And how do you avoid 

damaging the connection area with the natural 

wood siding over time?  

I would think that that would become an 

area where water and other things could enter 

over time.  

MR. EDMONSTON:  Where we are -- where we 

use the hardware to go into the structure; is 

that what you're asking?  
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COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Yes. 

MR. EDMONSTON:  Yeah.  So we -- depending 

on the material, we will use caulk and seal the 

hole before we put in, you know, the screws, 

whether it's masonry or for wood, et cetera.  

And that's the standard practice across the 

board. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.  

Appreciate it.  Thank you for your time today. 

MR. EDMONSTON:  Thank you. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Quick question for staff 

here.  I would assume that -- I don't remember 

seeing this, but I don't think window boxes are 

anywhere in the guidelines, right?  

MR. WELLS:  To the Chair, that's correct.  

It's such a very particular (inaudible) that we 

didn't include it in, like, the matrix or the 

guidelines.

(Reporter inquiry.)

MR. WELLS:  The matrix or the guidelines.

THE CHAIRMAN:  And I see the need for PVC 

or other materials just because, if you're 

putting soil and water in there, having a wood 

box there would be something that would rot 

away pretty quickly, so I guess -- I mean, do 
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we -- is this something that we need to do 

to -- if this is entering our market, is there 

something we need to do to update the 

guidelines or the matrix or it's just something 

we consider on a case-by-case basis?  

MR. WELLS:  I think from an initial 

standpoint, I just -- when we had Mark come in 

and present the idea, we found that this 

potentially could be something we could review 

at the administrative level and then just 

forward to you all on a case-by-case basis, 

especially with him confirming that this would 

not damage the historic brick or siding or 

anything of that nature, so that gave us some 

comfort there.  And especially since these are 

custom made so they can fit the width and the 

profile of the window opening, so that's a huge 

plus.

So we found that it could be potentially 

administrative, I just need to discuss with 

General Counsel just how we want to address 

this in terms of the COA -- how it falls under 

a list of activities for COAs. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  

MR. WELLS:  I think, if anything, it would 
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be helpful for us -- from a staff standpoint, 

just looking at that magazine there, just the 

designs that the window boxes come in, is there 

a particular design or is this something that 

you all just kind of want to leave at the 

discretion of staff?  I mean, we could make it 

to fit the architectural style of the home 

itself, but if you all want to limit it to 

three or so designs, we could do that as well. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair to 

staff, I -- one important aspect of 

(inaudible) -- 

(Reporter inquiry.) 

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair to 

staff, one important note, at least in my 

opinion, is that -- the guest presenter did say 

that that had one coat of paint on it.  So if 

these are approved administratively, I would 

encourage painting them to be a requirement so 

it does not appear to be made out of PVC, 

which, obviously, is a material that we 

typically do not like to see.  

MR. WELLS:  Thank you.

MR. EDMONSTON:  Can I make a 
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clarification?  

THE CHAIRMAN:  I think you said that it 

needed -- it needed one more coat is what you 

said.  

MR. EDMONSTON:  Yeah, we did two coats for 

white and then any color gets three coats -- 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Gotcha.  

MR. EDMONSTON:  -- after thorough sanding 

and caulking. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Gotcha.  Thank you.  

All right.  Moving on, Item Number 2, 

demolition delay report, we don't have anything 

on there for today.  

And then we have pending legislation.  We 

have one item.  

MR. WELLS:  (Speaking off microphone.)   

THE CHAIRMAN:  Pending legislation, we 

just have that one item if you want to go over 

it real quick.  

MR. WELLS:  Thank you.

Give me one second while I change the 

screen here.  

Okay.  So when the book was published, I 

had one item for you.  This is just the 

ordinance, 2025-0881.  This is to express 
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support for the nomination of the Main Street 

Bridge for listing on the National Register of 

Historic Places.  It was approved by City 

Council earlier this month.  

One new item I do want to include in here, 

and this is something I just was alerted of 

yesterday afternoon, so -- hence, it's -- why 

it's not in the book.  But we did receive 

notification about a resolution, this is 

Resolution 2026-80 [sic].  This is a request to 

replace Commissioner Montoya with a new person, 

so this -- his name is Ilya Soroka.  So we did 

reach out to him just to coordinate training 

and whatnot, so -- just wanted to notify you 

all about that.  I am still trying to make 

contact with Commissioner Montoya just to 

clarify the news and whatnot, so I'll be doing 

that shortly after this meeting.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  So we have 

someone replacing Montoya.  Do we still -- it 

means we still have one open space, right?  

MS. SCHELL:  Through the Chair, that's 

correct.  And if he is approved and there are 

no delays, he would be confirmed by council on 

the 24th, and then the 25th is the next 
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meeting, so this person could potentially, if 

there are no delays, be at the next meeting as 

a commissioner.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair to 

staff, do you happen to know if he has any 

certified (microphone failure) professional 

expertise?  

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to 

Commissioner Hoff, so on -- and all I have to 

go on was just the exhibits that were included 

within the resolution itself, so I do encourage 

you to look at those, but it does show that his 

profession background is of a developer.  I 

believe he has an educational background and 

has built some schools and whatnot.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Great.  

So -- 

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Through the Chair to 

staff, what is this person's name again?  

AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  Through the Chair, it's 

Ilya, so it's, like, I-l-y-a.

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Okay.

MR. WELLS:  Soroka.

THE REPORTER:  Can you spell that, please?  
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MR. WELLS:  S-o-r-o-s-k-a [sic].

THE REPORTER:  Are you guessing?

MR. WELLS:  Yes, slightly.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Nothing under 

notification of improvement projects.

Under old business, I would ask the staff 

to put on here place markers for the 

Landmarking Committee and Demolition by Neglect 

Committee updates on there just so we don't 

lose the momentum that was built off these 

committees and we can have a discussion about 

things that are going on.

Commissioner Epstein is not here, but if 

Commissioner Hoff had anything to add regarding 

the Demolition by Neglect, (inaudible) some 

people that have some potential legislation 

from Peluso that you're trying to work through. 

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Yes.  Thank you.  

Councilman Peluso called a publicly 

noticed meeting a few weeks ago to talk about 

demolition by neglect; I was asked to come.  

And this was just kind of a general meeting, I 

would say, to kind of throw out some ideas that 

Councilman Peluso had, the primary of which 

came from the Demolition by Neglect Task Force 
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recommendation to partner with a nonprofit 

organization that could receive some -- some of 

the properties that may be in danger of 

demolition by neglect.  So he had Mr. Alan 

Bliss there from the Jacksonville History 

Center.  I believe they've had some 

conversations about the Jacksonville History 

Center playing a role in being that nonprofit 

organization, hypothetically, but it sounded 

like there was still much, much to figure out.  

And, obviously, Mr. Wells was there, as 

well as the Office of General Counsel.  

One thing that I would request is -- I 

believe Mr. Wells, at the time, brought -- 

created a document with some updates as to 

where certain Task Force recommendations were, 

and he provided me a copy of that.  I promptly 

lost it, so I didn't even look -- you know, so 

I think, if possible, it would be great to 

distribute that to the commissioners.  

And I know the last time we were here we 

talked about the letter, so -- I have no idea 

what the status of that is, so I would like to 

hear about it.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Do you have anything to add 
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or -- 

MR. WELLS:  Yeah, I was going to respond 

to that question.  

Yeah, so staff is aware of the letter.  

We're working on it.  It's been elevated above 

me, so there's -- (inaudible) a look at it as 

well.  (Inaudible) just make sure we're 

coordinating with the administration, so -- 

to -- since we are potentially sending this out 

to the -- thousands of folks, so --

(Reporter inquiry.)

MR. WELLS:  We will have an update to you 

for the next meeting.  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Fantastic. 

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Through the Chair to 

Commissioner Hoff, when you say that Alan's 

organization may be that nonprofit that we're 

pairing with, does that mean that we're still 

working with the Community Land Trust or was 

that not finalized?  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  So just to clarify, 

"we" aren't working with anyone.  

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Well, (inaudible) -- 

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Yeah, the -- 

Councilman Peluso thinks that there is a 
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process, based on what our research and our 

recommendation had and his conversations with 

the mayor's office, that there could be a 

process to where homes that are in danger of 

demolition by neglect could be facilitated to a 

nonprofit.  The Community Land Trust sometime 

ago kind of mentioned that they weren't sure if 

they could be that organization at this time.  

Councilman Peluso has had his own 

conversations with the Jacksonville History 

Center, so what was discussed at the meeting 

was that the Jacksonville History Center could 

potentially spin off some other nonprofit that 

would be the technical receiver of these 

properties, but it was made clear that this is 

all just hypothetical and that there's lots of 

work to do.  Work would be needed to get 

support on council, and that even if all this 

worked out as hoped, they would start off 

relatively slow.  

So that's (inaudible) from my knowledge. 

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Thank you. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  And Commissioner Epstein is 

not here from the Landmarking Committee, but I 

just know that we're -- I think we've gone 
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through the review/information gathering phase 

and we're starting to move it into -- I think 

we have one more review/information gathering, 

I think that's going on, and then we're moving 

on to building a report, and -- off of that, so 

it's moving along as well.  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  If I may ask one other 

question about old business?  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Go ahead. 

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  To Mr. Wells, could 

you talk about 1522 North Pearl Street and the 

windows, what the public comment was at the 

very beginning, how the COA was withdrawn; 

after many, many months of trying to work with 

the applicant, she withdrew her COA, and if it 

wasn't administratively right after that, how 

does that work, I guess?  

MR. WELLS:  So through the Chair to 

Commissioner Hoff, long story short, the 

applicant -- again, yeah, she withdrew her 

commission-based COA.  She notified staff that 

she was going to consider -- reconsider some 

other options and get back to us.  

She submitted a COA later for window 

replacement and she notified staff that instead 
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of doing the previously requested vinyl window 

product, she was going to adhere to our 

recommendations from the initial standpoint and 

do a wood product that could match the profile, 

dimensions, (inaudible), all that at the 

administrative level; hence, why she was 

approved administratively.  

And so that's something you all have -- 

gave us discretion via the 2026 COA matrix, and 

we went about it that way. 

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Okay.  Thank you.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  So it's a wood clad or a 

wood blend product?  

MR. WELLS:  That's correct.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

All right.  Anything else for the good of 

the Commission?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, we will 

adjourn the Historic Preservation Commission 

meeting for today.  

(The proceedings were concluded at 

3:53 p.m.)

-  -  -
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               CERTIFICATE OF REPORTER

STATE OF FLORIDA)    
                ) 
COUNTY OF DUVAL )

I, Diane M. Tropia, Florida Professional 

Reporter, certify that I was authorized to and did 

stenographically report the foregoing proceedings and 

that the transcript is a true and complete record of my 

stenographic notes. 

      

         DATED this 11th day of February 2026.          

      

         ___________________________

               Diane M. Tropia   
        Florida Professional Reporter 
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February 25, 2026

Report of the Jacksonville Planning Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-26-33353 

Address: 1338 Belvedere Ave, RE# 079759-0000

Location: South Side of Belvedere Ave, between Remington Street and Fitch Street 

Owner:John Clapp
 1338 Belvedere Ave
 Jacksonville, FL 32205

Applicant: Same as owner

Year Built: N/A 

Designation: Riverside-Avondale  

Request: New Construction – Accessory Structure 

Summary Scope of Work:  
1. New Construction of an accessory structure 
2. Removal of shed and pergola (administrative) 

Recommendation: Approve with Conditions

Conditions: 
1. Materials and design shall be substantially consistent with the revised elevation drawings 

submitted on February 6, 2026, or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation 
Section.

2. Location and orientation shall be substantially consistent with the site plan submitted on 
February 6, 2026, or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation Section.

3. All windows shall be installed in accordance with the latest version of the HPS Window 
Supplement.

4. Cementitious siding or water-resistant PVC trim for boards near or touching the ground 
can be used (no vinyl or PVC).

5. Wood materials shall be painted or stained.
6. The new roof on the accessory structure shall be shingled in a color similar to the existing 

primary structure.
7. The entrance doors shall be consistent with the Door Design Guidelines set forth by the 

Historic Preservation Section.
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8. Prior to the final inspection of any building permit, the owner or their agent shall submit 
to the Historic Preservation Section an affidavit and any supplementary evidence that 
verify compliance with all conditions of the COA final order.

 
 

 

 
PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-26-33353 seeks to construct a one-story accessory structure at 1338 Belvedere Avenue, a 
contributing structure within the Riverside-Avondale Historic District. The proposed new 
construction is designed as a one-story, gable roofed 417 square foot accessory structure with 
horizontal siding that will be placed near the rear property line. The form of the proposed structure 
will match the primary structure on the property. There was a shed and pergola previously existing 
where the proposed structure will go; these have been previously removed.  
 
It is Staff’s recommendation that this scope of work be approved with conditions as the proposed 
site plan and design of the new construction are consistent with the Design Guidelines of the Historic 
District and the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation. The proposed plans have also 
been reviewed by Current Planning and Zoning and have been noted to conform to the Zoning 
Overlay requirements.

STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Historic District and the Ordinance Code 
criteria found in Sections 307.106(k) and 307.106(m).  The following is Staff’s analysis: 

 According to the Sanborn Maps Jacksonville 1913-May 1951 vol. 3, 1924-May 1951, the 
subject property previously had a one-story accessory structure. The placement of the 
proposed new construction would be consistent to where the previous structure was. 

 The proposed new construction of the accessory structure will be used as an Additional 
Dwelling Unit (ADU). After review by the Current Planning Division, the proposed 
accessory structure is consistent with the Zoning Code for the Riverside-Avondale Historic 
District.  

64



BMC

Page 3 of 10
COA-26-33353 

 The proposed location of the new construction is located behind the primary structure 
and is considered subordinate in design. The use of a gable roof form along with its 
horizontal siding matches the primary structure, making it consistent with Section 
307.106(k)(1 and 3).
The proposed new construction will be located behind the primary structure and is 
considered not readily street-visible, making it consistent with Section 307.106(k)(2). 
The proposed work can be completed within a reasonable period of time, making it 
consistent with Section 307.106(k)(4)
The overall height of the proposed structure from the finished floor is approximately 
thirteen (13) feet and six (6) inches, which is compatible with the heights of the adjacent 
structures. The proposed work is consistent with Section 307.106(m)(1).
The proposed new construction will be located at the rear of the property behind and 
detached from the primary structure; therefore, it will not cause an increase in the 
footprint of the primary structure. As such, this is consistent with Section 307.106(m)(3).
As designed, the height and roof form of the proposed addition is compatible with the 
existing height and roof form of the primary structure. As such, the proposed work is 
consistent with Section 307.106(m)(4).

 One-story, single-family homes are the dominant residential development typology along 
this block. The scale and massing of the proposed structure are reasonably consistent 
with other surrounding one-story residences. The side and rear setbacks as shown on the 
site plan submitted on February 6, 2026, are consistent with other nearby structures, 
making it consistent with Section 307.106(m)(6).

 The Historic District Design Guidelines for the Riverside-Avondale Historic District 
references “New Construction” and lists Standards Two and Nine of the Secretary of the 
Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation. 

o Standard Two refers to how any new construction shall retain the historic 
character of a property. The proposed accessory structure will be placed on the 
rear of the property and not alter the primary structure in any way. The proposed 
location is consistent with the historic placement of garages and carriage houses 
within the Historic District. As such, the proposed scope of work is consistent with 
Standard Two. 

o Standard Nine refers to how related new construction shall be compatible with 
the existing architectural features of the property. The proposed accessory 
structure complements the primary structure. Additionally, the structure will be 
subordinate in height to the primary structure. As such, the proposed scope of 
work is also consistent with Standard Nine.

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning Department that the proposed scope of work 
is consistent with: 
 

 Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1-4 
 Section 307.106(m) Guidelines on New Construction: 1, 3, 4, and 6 
 Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “New Construction”
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CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES

General Criteria
307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done.

307.106(k)(2) – The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district.

 307.106(k)(3) – The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected. 

 307.106(k)(4) – Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a 
reasonable amount of time. 

New Construction 
 307.106(m)(1) – Height. The height of any proposed alteration or construction shall be 

compatible with the style and character of the landmark and with surrounding 
structures in an historic district. 

 307.106(m)(3) – Relationship of building masses, setbacks, and spaces. The relationship 
of a structure within an historic district to the open space between it and the adjoining 
structures shall be compatible.  

 307.106(m)(4) – Roof Shape. The design of the roof shall be compatible with the 
architectural style and character of the landmark and surrounding structures in an 
historic district.  

 307.106(m)(6) – Scale. The scale of the structure after alteration, construction, or partial 
demolition shall be compatible with its architectural style and character and with 
surrounding structures in an historic district. 

Historic District Design Guidelines, “New Construction” 
 Secretary of the interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (2): The historic character of a 

property shall be retained and preserved. The removal of historic materials or alterations 
of features and spaces that characterize a property shall be avoided. 

 Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (9): New additions, exterior 
alterations, or related new construction shall not destroy historic materials that 
characterize the property. The new work shall be differentiated from the old and shall be 
compatible with the massing, size, scale, and architectural features to protect the historic 
integrity of the property and its environment. 
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LOCATION MAP

JACKSONVILLE SANBORN MAP SCREENSHOT 

(Jacksonville 1913-May 1951 vol. 3, 1924-May 1951, Sheet 330) 
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PHOTO OF SIGN POSTED AT PROPERTY

SITE PLAN SUBMITTED FEBRUARY 6, 2026
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PROPOSED ELEVATIONS REVISED ON FEBRUARY 6, 2026
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February 25, 2026 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-25-33172 

 
Address: 1890 Shadowlawn Street, RE# 092888-0000 
 
Location: Southwest side of Shadowlawn Street, between Richmond Street and Hedrick 

Street 
 
Owner:  Christina Starmer 

1890 Shadowlawn Street 
Jacksonville, Florida 32205 

 
Applicant:  Mattie Wissing 

Centerbeam Construction Co. 
577 College Street 
Jacksonville, Florida 32204 

 
Year Built: c. 1922 (Property Appraiser) 
 
Designation: Riverside-Avondale; Contributing 
 
Request: Alterations; Window Replacement/Infill 
  
Summary Scope of Work:  

1. Replace non-historic windows and partially infill their openings 
 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
Conditions:  
  

1. The design of the window enclosure and replacement shall be substantially consistent to 
the plans dated January 15, 2026. 

2. Any new siding, corner posts, and window trim shall match the historic materials in 
design, reveal, dimensions, and exposure. 

3. The brick materials to be used for the partial infilling of the openings shall be reasonably 
consistent with the historic brick and shall be approved by the Historic Preservation 
Section. 

4. The replacement of any window not addressed within the scope of work is not approved 
within this COA. If any window replacement is necessary, a new COA shall be submitted. 

5. All window replacement shall be consistent with the latest version of the HPS Window 
Supplement. 
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6. All new windows shall be recessed within the opening (not flush with the wall or have 
permanent nailing fins. 

7. The light pattern shall have exterior raised profiled muntins (true or simulated divided 
light). 

8. All new windows shall be wood, wood-clad, wood-blend, vinyl or cellular PVC. 
9. Prior to the inspection of any building permit, the owner or their agent shall submit to 

the Historic Preservation Section an affidavit and any supplementary evidence that 
verifies compliance with all conditions of the COA Final Order. 

 

 
 

 
PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-25-33172 is for the partial infill and replacement of a group of front-facing non-historic windows 
and their openings and three paired non-historic windows and their openings on the left elevation. 
The residential structure is a Masonry Vernacular style home characterized by its rectangular design, 
its intersecting gable roof, and prairie-style sash windows. The existing windows on the front of the 
original portion of the structure are wood sash with prairie-style lights on the upper sashes. As 
proposed, the application seeks to partially infill and replace the windows on the left non-historic 
addition. The new openings will match the sill height of the existing historic windows on the original 
portion of the structure. The new vinyl casement and fixed windows will have prairie-style light 
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patterns matching the historic window fenestration on the original structure. On the front elevation, 
the window in the center will be fixed and the windows on either side will be casement style. On the 
left elevation, the paired windows will be casement style. 
 
The infill of street-visible window openings requires review by the Jacksonville Historic 
Preservation Commission. The subject grouping of windows is proposed to be partially infilled 
and replaced.  
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Historic District and the Ordinance Code 
criteria found in Sections 307.106(k), 307.106(l), 307.106(m), 307.106(n), and 307.106(o).  The 
following is Staff’s analysis:   

 
 As proposed, the new windows on the front elevation will be one (1) casement window 

on either side of one (1) fixed window in the center. The three (3) non-historic window 
pairs on the left elevation will be casement style windows. All of the new windows will 
have prairie-style light patterns and will be reasonably consistent with the size of the 
existing historic openings on the structure. The proposed windows will be compatible 
with the proportions and design of the existing historic windows on the original portion 
of the structure. 

 The Riverside Avondale Design Guidelines Section on Windows states that replacement 
windows, “should match the original sash, pane size, configuration, glazing, muntin detail 
and profile.” The replacement windows are proposed to be compatible with the designs 
of the existing historic windows on the original section of the structure. Furthermore, 
applicant has confirmed that the new vinyl windows will be recessed within the wall 
openings and will have simulated divided lights at the time of manufacture. 

 The relationship between this property and others in the area will remain unchanged, as 
the design of the new windows and the changes to the opening will be compatible with 
the designs of the existing historic windows on the structure. Additionally, the structure 
will still be used for its originally intended purpose with no permanent damage to the 
original structure. For these reasons, the alteration is consistent with Sections 
307.106(k)(1, 2 and 3) and 307.106(l)(1 and 6).  

 The replacement is consistent with the Historic District Design Guidelines, section on 
“Windows, Awnings, and Shutters.” The proposed scope of work does not require any 
changes to significant historic fabric, only the partial infilling of four (4) non-historic 
openings on a non-historic addition to replace with more compatible designs. If removed 
in the future, the removal of the windows would not cause any damage to or detract from 
the historic property. 

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning Department that the proposed work under 
the stated conditions is consistent with: 
 
1. Chapter 307.106(k) General Standards: 1-3 
2. Chapter 307.106(l) Guidelines on Alterations: 1 and 6 
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3. Design Guidelines “Riverside-Avondale Historic District,” Section on Windows, Awnings, and 
Shutters 
 

CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

 307.106(k)(1) – The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site, or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district; 

 307.106(k)(3) - The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected; 

Alterations 
 307.106(l)(1) - Every reasonable effort shall be made to use a property for its originally 

intended purpose, or to provide a compatible use for a property that requires minimal 
alteration of the building structure, or site. 

 307.106(l)(6) - Deteriorated architectural features shall be repaired rather than 
replaced, wherever possible. In the event replacement is necessary, the new material 
shall match the material being replaced in composition, design, color, texture, and other 
visual qualities. However, technologically advanced materials shall be considered and 
used as replacement alternatives. Repair or replacement of missing architectural 
features shall be based on accurate duplications of features, substantiated by historical, 
physical, or pictorial evidence rather than on conjectural designs or the availability of 
different architectural elements from other buildings or structures.  

Historic District Design Guidelines, “Windows, Awnings, and Shutters”  
•  Standard 6: Deteriorated historic features shall be repaired rather than replaced. Where 

the severity of deterioration requires replacement of a distinctive feature, the new 
feature shall match the old in design, color, texture and other visual qualities and, where 
possible, materials.  

 
• Windows, Recommend #2: “Improve the thermal performance of existing windows and 

doors through adding or replacing weather-stripping and adding storm windows which 
are compatible with the character of the building and which do not damage window 
frames.”  

 
•  Windows, Recommend #3: “Replace missing or irreparable windows on significant 

elevations with new windows that match the original in material, size, general muntin and 
mullion proportion and configuration, and reflective qualities of the glass.”  
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•  Windows, Avoid #6: “Replacing windows that contribute to the character of a building 
with those that are incompatible in size, configuration, and reflective qualities or which 
alter the setback relationship between window and wall.”  

 
LOCATION MAP 
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PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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ELEVATIONS DATED JANUARY 15, 2026 
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SKETCH PROVIDED BY APPLICANT DEMONSTRATING FRONT OPENING CHANGE 
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February 25, 2026 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-26-33363 

 
Address: 1604 Laura Street North, RE# 071448 0000 
 
Location: Northwest Corner of 6th Street West and Laura Street North 
 
Owner:  Terrawise Homes Inc. 
  36 6th St W  
  Jacksonville, FL 32206 
 
Applicant:  Same as Owner 

 
Year Built: N/A 

 
Designation: Springfield 
 
Request: New Construction – Primary Structure 
 
Summary Scope of Work:  

1. New construction of two-story, single-family residence 
2. Installation of driveway  

 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
Conditions: 

1. Materials, design, and height shall be substantially consistent with the elevation 
drawings dated January 21, 2026, or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation 
Section. 

2. Location and orientation shall be as substantially shown on the site plan dated 
November 21, 2025, or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation Section. 

3. Prior to permitting, the applicant shall demonstrate that the front setback will be within 
25 percent of the average required front yard of adjacent contributing structures. 

4. Columns shall have caps and bases. 
5. The fascia boards and soffits shall be composed of wood or a cementitious material (no 

vinyl or PVC). 
6. The porch railing system shall be made of wood or wood composite, and the spindles 

shall be set in between an upper and lower railing with no exposed ends. 
7. The front entry walkway shall be limited to the width of the front porch steps and shall 

be composed of brick-like pavers, poured concrete, or hexagonal brick pavers. 
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8. The secondary walkway shall be no wider than three (3) feet. 
9. The front door shall have clear glass without any decorative etching or frosted glass. 
10. If a well is required for water service, it shall be placed in the rear yard or a non-street 

visible location. 
11. All windows shall be installed in accordance with the latest version of the HPS Window 

Supplement. 
12. The driveway shall not be wider than 10 feet with a flare of 12 feet allowed at the curb. 
13. The driveway can be poured concrete past the front wall of the main structure toward 

the rear of the lot. 
14. Pavers shall have a rectangular shape, not to exceed 6” x 10” with a modular 

relationship of 1:2 or 3:5, and the color shall be approved by the Historic Preservation 
Section. 

15. Concrete ribbons shall be between 2 and 3 feet in width. 
16. Any existing sidewalk shall not be altered or disturbed in any way. 
17. Prior to the final inspection of any building permit, the owner or their agent shall submit 

to the Historic Preservation Section an affidavit and any supplementary evidence that 
verifies compliance with all conditions of the COA final order.  
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-26-33363 is for the proposed new construction of a two-story, single-family structure at 0 Laura 
Street N, located within the Springfield Historic District. The subject site is a corner lot with the street 
frontage along Laura Street North. The proposed 1,536 square-foot structure is characterized after a 
frame vernacular-styled structure, which is typically found within the historic district and seen 
throughout the streetscape. The architectural features include a shingled front gable, two-story 
porch, horizontal siding, and front entrance with sidelights. The window arrangement showcases a 
mixture of single and paired one-over-one windows throughout the structure. Additionally, a 
concrete driveway and parking pad is proposed to be installed on the rear of the property along 6th 
Street West. 
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Historic District and the Ordinance Code 
criteria found in Sections 307.106(k) and 307.106(m).  The following is Staff’s analysis:   
 

 According to the 1913 Jacksonville Sanborn Map, a two-story dwelling is shown facing 
Laura Street with a detached garage in the rear facing 6th Street West. Both structures 
were demolished in 1970.  

 The proposed new construction of a two-story, single-family residence at the subject lot 
and property will be accompanied by similar two-story, single-family residential 
structures. The proposed design and scope of work remain consistent with Section 
307.106(k)(1 and 2). 

 As designed, the proposed new construction meets Current Planning and Zoning 
requirements. 

 The subject site and property originally contained a two-story residential structure but 
has since been demolished. During Staff’s research, it was found that at a time between 
1970 and current day, poured concrete was added and another curb cut closer to the 
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intersection off 6th Street West was added. The proposed new construction would be 
consistent with Section 307.106(k)(3). 

 Based on the proposed scope of work, this application is consistent with Section 
307.106(k)(4). 

 A single-family, residential structure was originally recorded as such at the subject 
property with its construction in the early 1910s. The property has been vacant since 1970 
after the primary structure’s demolition. 

o The proposed new construction of a two-story, single-family residential structure 
maintains the streetscape of similar two-story, single-family residential structures. 

o As noted within the 1913 Jacksonville Sanborn Map, a two-story structure was 
historically recorded and is being proposed within this scope of work, making it 
consistent with Section 307.106(m)(1 and 6). 

 As designed, the proposed two-story structure will have an assortment of doors and 
windows throughout each elevation of the structure. The window pattern will be 
maintained as a one-over-one sash style window that is found throughout the Springfield 
Historic District. The proposed window and door openings are consistent with Section 
307.106(m)(2). 

 As designed, the proposed placement of the two-story, single-family residential structure 
will be based on the adjacent, contributing structure located at 1606 Laura Street North 
as shown in the site plan dated November 14, 2025. 

o Within the subject property’s section of Laura Street North, there is only one one-
story property, while all others are two-story.  

o The proposed placement and massing of the new construction on the subject 
property is consistent with Section 307.106(m)(3). 

o The proposed placement of the primary structure facing Laura Street North is 
consistent with Staff’s recommendation of placing structures along historically 
documented orientations and focusing the structure’s shape to conform with the 
longer lots that are found throughout the district. This is consistent with Section 
307.106(m)(7). 

 As designed, the proposed new construction will have a front gabled design over the two-
story porch. This maintains a simple and consistent roof form that is found throughout 
the historic district. The proposed roof form of the structure is consistent with Section 
307.106(m)(4). 

 As designed, the proposed two-story structure will include architectural detailing such as 
a shingled front gable, two-story porch, and horizontal siding. The proposed details on 
the structure are consistent with Section 307.106(m)(8). 

 The Historic District Design Guidelines for the Riverside-Avondale Historic District 
references “New Construction” and lists Standards Two and Nine of the Secretary of the 
Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation. 

o The subject site contained a two-story structure as shown within the 1913 
Jacksonville Sanborn Map, but was demolished in 1970, with no original materials 
or features remaining. The proposed new construction is consistent with Standard 
Two. 

108



DWJ 
 

COA-26-33363  Page 5 of 11 
 

o The design of the proposed infill will be similar to the historically recorded 
structure that is outlined within the 1913 Jacksonville Sanborn Map. Although new 
construction does not have to imitate demolished structures, it does successfully 
pick up significant themes and details that are found around its surrounding 
context, making it consistent with Standard Nine. 

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed scope of work is consistent with: 
 

 Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1-4 
 Section 307.106(m) Guidelines on New Construction: 1-4, 6-8 
 Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “New Construction” 

 

CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done. 

 307.106(k)(2) – The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district. 

 307.106(k)(3) – The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected. 

 307.106(k)(4) – Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a 
reasonable amount of time. 

New Construction 
 307.106(m)(1) – Height. The height of any proposed alteration or construction shall be 

compatible with the style and character of the landmark with surrounding structures in 
an historic district. 

 307.106(m)(2) – Proportions of windows and doors. The proportions and relationships 
between doors and windows shall be compatible with the architectural style and 
character of the landmark and with surrounding structures in an historic district. 

 307.106(m)(3) – Relationship of building masses, setbacks, and spaces. The relationship 
of a structure within an historic district to the open space between it and adjoining 
structures shall be compatible. 

 307.106(m)(4) – Roof shape. The design of the roof shall be compatible with the 
architectural style and character of the landmark and surrounding structures in an 
historic district. 
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 307.106(m)(6) – Scale. The scale of the structure after alteration, construction, or partial 
demolition shall be compatible with its architectural style and character and with 
surrounding structures in an historic district. 

 307.106(m)(7) – Directional expression. Facades in historic districts shall blend with 
other structures with regard to directional expression. Structures in an historic district 
shall be compatible with the dominant horizontal or vertical expression of surrounding 
structures. The directional expression of a landmark after alteration, construction, or 
partial demolition shall be compatible with its original architectural style and character. 

 307.106(m)(8) – Architectural details. Architectural details including materials and 
textures shall be treated so as to make a landmark compatible with its original 
architectural style and character and to preserve and enhance the architectural style or 
character of a landmark or historic district. The Commission will give recommendations 
as to appropriate colors for any landmark or historic district. 

Historic District Design Guidelines, “New Construction” 
 

 Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (2): The historic character of a 
property shall be retained and preserved. The removal of historic materials or alterations 
of features and spaces that characterize a property shall be avoided.  

 Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (9): New additions, exterior 
alterations, or related new construction shall not destroy historic materials that 
characterize the property. The new work shall be differentiated from the old and shall be 
compatible with the massing, size, scale, and architectural features to protect the historic 
integrity of the property and its environment. 
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LOCATION MAP 

 
 
 

JACKSONVILLE SANBORN MAP SCREENSHOT 
 

 
 

(Jacksonville Sanborn Map, Jacksonville 1913, Volume 1, Sheet 30) 
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PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
 

 
 

SITE PLAN DATED NOVEMBER 21, 2025 
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REVISED ELEVATIONS DATED JANUARY 21, 2026 
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REVISED FLOOR PLANS DATED JANUARY 21, 2026 
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Application For Certificate Of Appropriateness

Application Info

Tracking # 33363 Application Status FOUND SUFFICIENT
Date Started 01/15/2026 Date Submitted 01/15/2026

Planning and Development Department Info
COA # COA-26-33363

Admin Review
Admin Recommendation FORWARD
Admin Date Of Action 1/23/2026
Forwarded to JHPC

JHPC Meeting Date 2/25/2026
Staff Recommendation N/A
JHPC Recommendation N/A
JHPC Date Of Action N/A
Admin Details
N/A
JHPC Details
N/A

General Information On Applicant

Last Name
SHACTER

First Name
JACOB

Middle Name
JAMES

Company Name
TERRAWISE HOMES INC.

Mailing Address
36 W 6TH STREET

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL Zip Code 32206

Phone
904  423  1920

Fax
904   

Email
JSHACTER@TERRAWISEHOMES.COM

General Information On Owner(s)

Agent represents Owner Contractor Architect Consultant Other

Last Name
SHACTER

First Name
JACOB

Middle Name
JAMES

Company/Trust Name
TERRAWISE HOMES INC.

Mailing Address
36 W 6TH STREET

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL

Zip Code
32206

Phone
9044231920

Fax
904       

Email
JSHACTER@TERRAWISEHOMES.COM

Description Of Property

Property Appraiser's RE #(s)   (10 digit number with a space ###### ####)

Map  RE#

071448 0000
116



Describe proposed work below. Note affected features and changes in design or materials. Be
as specific, brief, and legible as possible.
(Example: reroof; replacing gray 3-tab shingles with black architectural shingles).

   

Location Of Property

General Location
Springfield Historic District

House #
1604

Street Name, Type and Direction
LAURA ST N

Zip Code
32206

Type Of Improvement

Addition Driveway New Construction  Accessory Structures

Alteration Relocation Window Replacement Other/Minor Repairs

Fencing Demolition Reroof

 

Proposed Work
NEW CONSTRUCTION SINGLE FAMILY RESIDENCE WITH DRIVEWAY BEHIND.

Addition Information

Is this a violation? Check the box if it is. 

If you have been working with a planner choose one from the list 

New Construction - Required Attachments For Complete Application

 Elevations And Site Plan - Proposed front, side, and rear elevations and site plan.
(To scale bar scaled dimensional drawings needed. Directional arrows needed.)

 Materials - Materials identified and product info.

 Photos Of Homes - Photos of homes within the block, labeled with address to build
context.

 Description Of Any Demo

 Adjacent Structures Setbacks

Additional Documents Provided

  Description

FLOORPLANS

Application Certification

For applications that can be approved administratively, there is no application fee.

For all applications that must go before the Historic Preservation Commission, a fee will be
applied based on the type of work performed.

Application completeness review: All applications for Certificate of Appropriateness
(“Application”) will be reviewed for completeness by Planning and Development Department
Staff. Any Application determined to be incomplete, will be returned to the applicant with 117



comments detailing the deficiencies. No further action on the Application will take place until
the application deficiencies are addressed. Once the Application is determined to be
complete, Planning and Development Department Staff will prepare an invoice for the cost
of the Application.

Payment deadline: The Invoice must be paid by the payment deadline in order to have the
Application heard on the next scheduled Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission
(JHPC) regular meeting. The payment deadline is outlined on the City of Jacksonville’s
Planning and Development Department Website. Only sufficient applications will be invoiced.
It is for the benefit of the applicant to supply staff with a sufficient applications in advance
of the payment deadline. Due to the complexity and volume of Applications received by the
Planning and Development Department, there is no guarantee that COA Applications
submitted on the day of the payment deadline will be heard at the next regular meeting of
the JHPC.

I, hereby, certify that I am the owner or the authorized agent of the owner(s) of the
property described herein, that all answers to the questions in this application and all
information contained in the material attached to and made a part of this application, are
accurate and true to the best of my knowledge and belief. I also attest by my signature that
all required information for this application is completed and duly attached in the prescribed
order. Furthermore, if the package is found to be lacking the above requirements, I
understand that the application will be returned for correct information.

 I UNDERSTAND THE ABOVE DISCLAIMER REGARDING APPLICATION REVIEW. AGREED
TO AND SUBMITTED.
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Outlook

Re: COA-26-33363 for 1604 Laura St

From Johnson, Drew - PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net>
Date Mon 2/9/2026 11:13 AM
To Jac Shacter <jshacter@terrawisehomes.com>
Cc David Shacter <dshacter@terrawisehomes.com>

Received! Thank you!

Drew Johnson, MHP
City Planner I
Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300
Jacksonville, FL 32202
Office: 904–255–7808

 

From: Jac Shacter <jshacter@terrawisehomes.com>
Sent: Monday, February 9, 2026 10:44 AM
To: Johnson, Drew - PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net>
Cc: David Shacter <dshacter@terrawisehomes.com>
Subject: Re: COA-26-33363 for 1604 Laura St
 
EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open
any attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.

Best Regards,

Jac Shacter

From: Johnson, Drew - PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net>
Sent: Friday, January 30, 2026 10:29:37 AM
To: Jac Shacter <jshacter@terrawisehomes.com>
Cc: David Shacter <dshacter@terrawisehomes.com>
Subject: Re: COA-26-33363 for 1604 Laura St
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Address 36 W 6th St. Jacksonville, FL 32206
Direct 904-423-1920 Phone (904) 800-9473 Email
jshacter@terrawisehomes.com Website
http://www.terrawisehomes.com/ 

Received! Thank you!

Drew Johnson, MHP
City Planner I
Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300
Jacksonville, FL 32202
Office: 904–255–7808

 

From: Jac Shacter <jshacter@terrawisehomes.com>
Sent: Friday, January 30, 2026 10:16 AM
To: Johnson, Drew - PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net>
Cc: David Shacter <dshacter@terrawisehomes.com>
Subject: Re: COA-26-33363 for 1604 Laura St
 
EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open
any attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.

Drew,
Photos and Affidavit attached.
 
Best Regards,

 

Jacob Shacter
Vice President of Operations at TerraWise Homes

     
 

From: Johnson, Drew - PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net>
Sent: Friday, January 23, 2026 3:13 PM
To: Jac Shacter <jshacter@terrawisehomes.com>
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Cc: David Shacter <dshacter@terrawisehomes.com>
Subject: Re: COA-26-33363 for 1604 Laura St
 
Good afternoon,
 
Please see your attached invoice. The invoice must be paid by the deadline of January 30th by
4PM to have the application heard at the next available Jacksonville Historic Preservation
Commission (JHPC) regular meeting on February 25th at 1PM.
 
Invoices can be paid at the Tax Collector’s Office located at 214 North Hogan Street - 2nd
Floor or at any Tax Collector’s Office in Duval County. Unfortunately, we do not have the option
to pay by phone or online. If using a check, please make it out to “Tax Collector.” Additionally,
be sure to provide a copy of the paid invoice to the Community Planning Division (Ed Ball
Building, 3rd Floor) or reply to this email with a copy of the receipt attached at your earliest
convenience. 

Once the invoice is paid, you can bring the receipt to the 3rd floor and pick up your sign(s)
within the elevator hall. The sign(s) must be picked up and posted before 5pm on Wednesday,
February 11th. At the time you receive the sign(s), there will be a sign-posting affidavit
attached that must be returned by this deadline via email along with photos showing the
sign(s) have been posted.

Overview

Payment Deadline: January 30th, 2025
Pay at 214 N. Hogan St - 2nd Floor
Bring a copy of the receipt to 214 N. Hogan St - 3rd Floor / pick up signs in elevator
hall

Sign Posting Deadline: February 11th, 2025
Sign and send back a copy of sign-posting affidavit
Send photo(s) of posted sign on property

JHPC Meeting: February 25th, 2025 at 1PM
214 N. Hogan St - 1st Floor Room 1002

Please be advised that this is the only invoice you will receive from the Planning Department regarding
your COA application. Please note that the City will never request payment via wire transfer. All

payments must be made directly to the Duval County Tax Collector.

Thank you,

Drew Johnson, MHP
City Planner I
Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 125



Address 36 W 6th St. Jacksonville, FL 32206
Direct 904-423-1920 Phone (904) 800-9473 Email
jshacter@terrawisehomes.com Website
http://www.terrawisehomes.com/ 

Jacksonville, FL 32202
Office: 904–255–7808

 

From: Jac Shacter <jshacter@terrawisehomes.com>
Sent: Wednesday, January 21, 2026 5:29 PM
To: Johnson, Drew - PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net>
Cc: David Shacter <dshacter@terrawisehomes.com>
Subject: Re: COA-26-33363 for 1604 Laura St
 
EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open
any attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.

Drew,
We are totally on board with that. Revised plans attached.
There were a couple of plan errors I noticed that I corrected:

The side window in the downstairs bathroom was drawn 4" too wide on the elevations, it should be 2' like
the rest of the windows on that side.
The rear most window on the left elevation should be shorter as its in the kitchen and is above a counter.
The dining room window was shown correct on the elevations, but the size was wrong on the floorplans.

We would also like to add a small roof over the rear door to give it some protection from the rain, would this be
okay?

 
Best Regards,

 

Jacob Shacter
Vice President of Operations at TerraWise Homes

     
 

From: Johnson, Drew - PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net>
Sent: Wednesday, January 21, 2026 4:36 PM
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To: Jac Shacter <jshacter@terrawisehomes.com>
Subject: COA-26-33363 for 1604 Laura St
 
Good afternoon,

I have been assigned to your COA application for the new construction at the address referenced above.
After reviewing your application, Staff have the following comments:

1. Windows
The ribbon window placement on the Left Elevation should be okay since the window
placements around the same elevation are wonderful and have Staff's support.
The blank wall space along the first floor Rear Elevation to the left of the door is something
that Staff wanted to address. I see that there is a bathroom placed there. Would it be
possible to add some sort of small window opening? It wouldn't necessarily have be full
size.

This application has also been deemed sufficient for the upcoming JHPC meeting on February 25, 2026.
If you have any questions, please feel free to reach out. I will send information regarding your
application and the next meeting once I get confirmation from the supervisor.

Thank you,

Drew Johnson, MHP
City Planner I
Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300
Jacksonville, FL 32202
Office: 904–255–7808
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Outlook

RE: Current Planning Comments COA-26-33363

From Batteh, Mikayla - PDCU <MBatteh@coj.net>
Date Wed 2/18/2026 1:48 PM
To Johnson, Drew - PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net>
Cc Corrigan, Connor - PDCU <CCorrigan@coj.net>; Cox, Kaysie - PDCU <KaysieC@coj.net>

Good afternoon,
 
The property located at 1604 Laura Street N (071448-0000) is zoned Residential Medium
Density – S (RMD-S).
 
RMD-S zoning requirements Section 656.368
Lot width: 25 feet
Lot area: 2,500 square feet  
Maximum lot coverage is 50%
Maximum height: 45 feet
Front setback: 10 – 15ft or similar to the general area
Side setback: 14% of lot width divided between both sides (2’ 10”)
Rear setback: 2’10”
 
This property is located on a corner lot which means the rear setback would be considered a
side yard and would need to follow the side yard setback requirements.
 
Based on the site plans provided the setbacks for the proposed primary structure:
Front setback: 11’ 4”
Side setback: 2’ 5”
Rear setback: 5”
Lot width: 40 feet
Lot area: 3,505.8 square feet
Maximum lot coverage: 35.24%
Height: 27.5 feet
 
Given the characteristics of the area the proposed single-family home is within its setbacks and
follows the zoning code.
 
Let me know if you have any questions.
 
Thanks,
 
Mikayla Batteh
City Planner I – Current Planning Division
City of Jacksonville | Planning Department
214 North Hogan Street
Jacksonville, FL 32202
Office: 904-255-7861
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From: Cox, Kaysie - PDCU <KaysieC@coj.net>
Sent: Tuesday, February 17, 2026 4:12 PM
To: Batteh, Mikayla - PDCU <MBatteh@coj.net>
Cc: Johnson, Drew - PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net>; Corrigan, Connor - PDCU <CCorrigan@coj.net>
Subject: FW: Current Planning Comments COA-26-33363
 
Mikayla,
 
Can you please review the attached for Drew? Let me or Connor know if you have any questions.
 
Kaysie Cox
City Planner Supervisor – Current Planning Division
City of Jacksonville | Planning Department
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300
Jacksonville, FL 32202
Office: 904-255-7800

 
 
 
From: Johnson, Drew - PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net>
Sent: Friday, February 13, 2026 1:58 PM
To: Corrigan, Connor - PDCU <CCorrigan@coj.net>
Cc: Cox, Kaysie - PDCU <KaysieC@coj.net>
Subject: Current Planning Comments COA-26-33363
 
Good afternoon,
 
I am currently reviewing an application for the new construction of two-story residence within
the Springfield Historic District.
 
Address: 1604 Laura St N
RE#: 071448 0000
Scope of Work: New Construction - Two-story, single-family residence
Due Date: February 19, 2026
 
Attached are the site plan and the floor plans. Let me know if you need anything else!
 
 
Thank you,
 
Drew Johnson, MHP
City Planner I
Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300
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Jacksonville, FL 32202
Office: 904–255–7808
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February 25, 2026 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-25-33299 

 
Address: 3512 Riverside Avenue, RE# 079399 0000 
 
Location: South of Riverside Avenue, between Talbot Avenue and Edgewood Avenue 
 
Owner:  Ted Tsighis 

Summer Kitchen Trust 
  3512 Riverside Ave  
  Jacksonville, FL 32205 
 
Applicant:  Josiah Duff 
  JAA Architecture 
  2063 Oak St 
  Jacksonville, FL 32204 

 
Year Built: c. 1924 (Property Appraiser) 

 
Designation: Springfield (contributing) 
 
Request: New Construction – Addition 
 
Summary Scope of Work:  

1. New construction of 576 square-foot addition 
2. Replace exterior door 

 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
Conditions: 

1. Materials, design, and height shall be substantially consistent with the elevation 
drawings dated February 9, 2026, or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation 
Section. 

2. Location and orientation shall be as substantially shown on the site plan dated 
December 19, 2025, or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation Section. 

3. Columns shall have caps and bases.  
4. The fascia boards and soffits shall be composed of wood or a cementitious material (no 

vinyl or PVC). 
5. The proposed door shall be a half-light craftsman door to match the existing rear door 

as shown in the submitted photos. 
6. The new door must fit the historic opening with no fill. 
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7. Trim, along with any sidelights and transoms, shall be preserved. 
8. Door installation shall have minimal damage to the existing structure. 
9. Prior to the final inspection of any building permit, the owner or their agent shall submit 

to the Historic Preservation Section an affidavit and any supplementary evidence that 
verifies compliance with all conditions of the COA final order.   
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-25-33299 is for the proposed new construction of a 576 square-feet covered porch at 3512 
Riverside Avenue, located within the Riverside-Avondale Historic District. The subject property is 
characterized as a side-gabled, Colonial Revival style structure on an interior lot. The proposed scope 
of work will include the partial demolition of an existing rear porch roof and stoop along with removal 
of existing brick pavers. The existing doors and window openings will remain. The proposed covered 
porch design would have a shingled shed roof projecting from the primary structure, Chippendale-
style railing, and Tuscan columns to match those that exist at the front entrance of the structure. The 
location of the proposed design will be non-street-visible and extends upon characteristics found 
throughout the primary structure.  
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Historic District and the Ordinance Code 
criteria found in Sections 307.106(k) and 307.106(l).  The following is Staff’s analysis:   
 

 According to the 1913-1958 Jacksonville Sanborn Map, the current structure maintains its 
original footprint that is represented. The one-story enclosed porch on the rear is still 
maintained. The proposed addition to the structure will not take away from the original 
footprint. 

 The proposed rear addition will be considered as not be visible from the street and would 
also be considered subordinate to the primary structure, making it consistent with Section 
307.106(k)(1 and 3) and Section 307.106(m)(1). 

 As designed, the proposed rear addition would not be street-visible and would maintain 
the streetscape of two-story, masonry dwellings that are seen along this section of 
Riverside Avenue. The proposed design being placed on the rear of the structure on an 
interior lot is consistent with Section 307.106(k)(2). 

 Based on the submitted plans and information, the proposed scope of work is consistent 
with Section 307.106(k)(4). 
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 Although there was no rear deck or porch shown in the rear, the use will be maintained 
on the property as a single-family structure while expanding the usability on the property 
in the rear. The proposed rear addition is consistent with Section 307.106(l)(1). 

 The proposed design of the addition will include a shed roof in the rear that will tie to the 
existing hipped roof section as much as possible, making it consistent with 305.106(l)(2 
and 5). The partial demolition of the existing hip roof over the recorded, historic enclosed 
porch will allow for this architectural feature to remain intact and part of the building’s 
history. 

 The proposed rear addition will not exceed the sides of the existing structure, making it 
consistent with Section 307.106(m)(3 and 6). 

 As designed, the proposed rear addition will expand upon the existing footprint of the 
structure and will take notable architectural details such as the architectural style, Tuscan 
columns, and brick façade and pattern. The proposed design is consistent with Section 
307.106(l)(3) and Section 207.106(m)(8). 

o The proposed Chippendale style railing is a typical feature found on masonry-clad 
Colonial Revival style structures, such as this structure. This can be attributed to 
the higher style exemplified by the pedimented porch roof supported by Tuscan 
columns and arched window openings distributed throughout the structure along 
with the d 

 The Historic District Design Guidelines for the Riverside-Avondale Historic District 
references “New Construction” and lists Standards Two and Nine of the Secretary of the 
Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation. 

o The proposed addition has minimized the number of alterations that must occur 
on the primary structure. The only architectural feature that will be altered would 
be the partial removal of the hipped roof form on the historic enclosed porch. The 
majority of the hipped roof will remain, making it consistent with Standard Two. 

o Although the partial demolition of the hipped roof form on the historic enclosed 
rear porch will occur, the remainder of the proposed addition will maintain the 
historic openings and will not remove any other architecturally significant features 
on the primary structure. The proposed changes to the primary structure maintain 
consistency with Standard Nine. 

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed scope of work is consistent with: 
 

 Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1-4 
 Section 307.106(l) Guidelines on Alterations: 1, 2 and 5 
 Section 307.106(m) Guidelines on New Construction: 1, 3, 6 and 8 
 Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “New Construction” 
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CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done. 

 307.106(k)(2) – The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district. 

 307.106(k)(3) – The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected. 

 307.106(k)(4) – Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a 
reasonable amount of time. 

Alterations 

 307.106(l)(1) – Every reasonable effort shall be made to use a property for its originally 
intended purpose, or to provide a compatible use for a property that requires minimal 
alteration of the building, structure, or site. 

 307.106(l)(2) – The distinguishing original qualities or character of a building, structure, 
or site shall not be destroyed. The removal or alteration of any historic material or 
distinctive architecture features shall be avoided when possible. 

 307.106(l)(5) – Distinctive stylistics features or examples of skilled craftsmanship which 
characterize a building, structure, or site, shall be treated with sensibility. 

New Construction 
 307.106(m)(1) – Height. The height of any proposed alteration or construction shall be 

compatible with the style and character of the landmark with surrounding structures in 
an historic district. 

 307.106(m)(3) – Relationship of building masses, setbacks, and spaces. The relationship 
of a structure within an historic district to the open space between it and adjoining 
structures shall be compatible. 

 307.106(m)(6) – Scale. The scale of the structure after alteration, construction, or partial 
demolition shall be compatible with its architectural style and character and with 
surrounding structures in an historic district. 

 307.106(m)(8) – Architectural details. Architectural details including materials and 
textures shall be treated so as to make a landmark compatible with its original 
architectural style and character and to preserve and enhance the architectural style or 
character of a landmark or historic district. The Commission will give recommendations 
as to appropriate colors for any landmark or historic district. 
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Historic District Design Guidelines, “New Construction” 
 

 Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (2): The historic character of a 
property shall be retained and preserved. The removal of historic materials or alterations 
of features and spaces that characterize a property shall be avoided.  

 Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (9): New additions, exterior 
alterations, or related new construction shall not destroy historic materials that 
characterize the property. The new work shall be differentiated from the old and shall be 
compatible with the massing, size, scale, and architectural features to protect the historic 
integrity of the property and its environment. 
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LOCATION MAP 

 
 
 

JACKSONVILLE SANBORN MAP SCREENSHOT 
 

 
 

(Jacksonville Sanborn Map, 1913-Oct 1958 , Volume 1, Sheet 120) 
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PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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SITE PLAN DATED DECEMBER 19, 2025 
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PHOTOS OF EXISTING HOUSE 
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PROPOSED ELEVATIONS DATED FEBRUARY 9, 2026 
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Application For Certificate Of Appropriateness

Application Info

Tracking # 33299 Application Status FOUND SUFFICIENT
Date Started 12/19/2025 Date Submitted 12/23/2025

Planning and Development Department Info
COA # COA-25-33299

Admin Review
Admin Recommendation FORWARD
Admin Date Of Action 1/23/2026
Forwarded to JHPC

JHPC Meeting Date 2/25/2026
Staff Recommendation N/A
JHPC Recommendation N/A
JHPC Date Of Action N/A
Admin Details
N/A
JHPC Details
N/A

General Information On Applicant

Last Name
DUFF

First Name
JOSIAH

Middle Name

Company Name
JAA ARCHITECTURE

Mailing Address
2063 OAK STREET

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL Zip Code 32204

Phone
904  379  5108

Fax
904   

Email
JOSIAH@JAAARCHITECTURE.COM

General Information On Owner(s)

Agent represents Owner Contractor Architect Consultant Other

Last Name
TSIGHIS

First Name
TED

Middle Name

Company/Trust Name
HOME OWNER

Mailing Address
3512 RIVERSIDE

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL

Zip Code
32205

Phone
5204652711

Fax
          

Email
THEODORECTSIGHIS@GMAIL.COM

Description Of Property

Property Appraiser's RE #(s)   (10 digit number with a space ###### ####)

Map  RE#

079399 0000
145



Describe proposed work below. Note affected features and changes in design or materials. Be
as specific, brief, and legible as possible.
(Example: reroof; replacing gray 3-tab shingles with black architectural shingles).

   

Location Of Property

General Location
Riverside/Avondale Historic District

House #
3512

Street Name, Type and Direction
RIVERSIDE AVE

Zip Code
32205

Type Of Improvement

Addition Driveway New Construction  Accessory Structures

Alteration Relocation Window Replacement Other/Minor Repairs

Fencing Demolition Reroof

 

Proposed Work
ADDITION OF A NEW SUMMER KITCHEN AT THE REAR OF THE HOUSE

Addition Information

Is this a violation? Check the box if it is. 

If you have been working with a planner choose one from the list 

Addition - Required Attachments For Complete Application

 Site Plan - Existing/proposed site plan with addition identified. (To scale bar scaled
dimensional drawings needed. Directional arrows needed.)

 Existing Elevations - Existing elevations or photos of exising sides. (To scale bar
scaled dimensional drawings needed.)

 Proposed Elevations - Proposed front, sides and rear elevations. (To scale bar scaled
dimensional drawings needed.)

 Overall Photos Of Site

 Photos Of Addition Area

 Description Of Any Demo

Additional Documents Provided

  Description

FULL DRAWING SET ATTACHED FOR REFERENCE

Application Certification

For applications that can be approved administratively, there is no application fee.

For all applications that must go before the Historic Preservation Commission, a fee will be
applied based on the type of work performed.
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Application completeness review: All applications for Certificate of Appropriateness
(“Application”) will be reviewed for completeness by Planning and Development Department
Staff. Any Application determined to be incomplete, will be returned to the applicant with
comments detailing the deficiencies. No further action on the Application will take place until
the application deficiencies are addressed. Once the Application is determined to be
complete, Planning and Development Department Staff will prepare an invoice for the cost
of the Application.

Payment deadline: The Invoice must be paid by the payment deadline in order to have the
Application heard on the next scheduled Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission
(JHPC) regular meeting. The payment deadline is outlined on the City of Jacksonville’s
Planning and Development Department Website. Only sufficient applications will be invoiced.
It is for the benefit of the applicant to supply staff with a sufficient applications in advance
of the payment deadline. Due to the complexity and volume of Applications received by the
Planning and Development Department, there is no guarantee that COA Applications
submitted on the day of the payment deadline will be heard at the next regular meeting of
the JHPC.

I, hereby, certify that I am the owner or the authorized agent of the owner(s) of the
property described herein, that all answers to the questions in this application and all
information contained in the material attached to and made a part of this application, are
accurate and true to the best of my knowledge and belief. I also attest by my signature that
all required information for this application is completed and duly attached in the prescribed
order. Furthermore, if the package is found to be lacking the above requirements, I
understand that the application will be returned for correct information.

 I UNDERSTAND THE ABOVE DISCLAIMER REGARDING APPLICATION REVIEW. AGREED
TO AND SUBMITTED.
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Proposed Site Plan, Floor Plans, and Elevations
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February 25, 2026 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-25-33271 

 
Address: 3855 St. Johns Avenue, RE# 092818-0000 
 
Location: Between St. Johns Avenue and Riverside Avenue, and between Greenwood 

Avenue and Pine Grove Avenue  
 
Owner:  Gina M. Teresi 
  3855 St. Johns Avenue 

Jacksonville, Florida, 32205 
 
Applicant:  Same as Owner 

 
Year Built: c. 1926 (Property Appraiser) 

 
Designation: Riverside Avondale; Contributing  
 
Request: Site Work – Hardscaping; Fences 
 Alterations – Windows; Siding; Roofs  
  
Summary Scope of Work:  
1. Install new hardscaping in the front and side yards 
2. Install a new parking pad in the secondary front yard 
3. Conduct window replacement 
4. Replace the roof and siding of the projecting front bays (Admin) 
5. Install new fencing and walls in the side and secondary front yards (Admin) 
 
Recommendation: Approve with conditions 
 
Conditions: 
 
Hardscaping  

1. The location of the hardscaping on the side and front elevation (St. Johns Avenue), shall 
be substantially consistent with the site plan dated November 13, 2025. 

2. Pavers shall have a rectangular shape, not to exceed 6” x 10” with a modular 
relationship of 1:2 or 3:5 and the color shall be reviewed and approved by the Historic 
Preservation Section. 

3. Any existing sidewalk shall not be altered or disturbed in any way. 
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4. The proposed new parking pad at the rear of the property (Riverside Avenue) shall 
instead be a concrete walkway of three (3) feet wide that connects the side yard to 
Riverside Avenue. 

Window Replacement 
5. Any exterior trim work, including traditional sill, sideboards, and header with crown 

molding, shall be retained or replicated in wood or cementitious materials, but not vinyl. 
6. All new windows shall fit the original openings both horizontally and vertically and be 

recessed within the openings (not flush with the wall or have permanent nailing fins). 
7. The light pattern shall have exterior raised profiled muntins (true or simulated divided 

lights). 
8. Any sash-style windows shall have traditional 4-6 inch flat mullions between window 

units. 
9. All new windows shall be wood, wood-clad, or wood-blend. 
10. All windows shall be installed in accordance with the latest version of the HPS Window 

Supplement. 
11. Prior to the final inspection of any building permit, the owner of their agent shall submit 

to the Historic Preservation Section an affidavit and any supplementary evidence that 
verifies compliance with all conditions of the COA Final Order. 

12. Windows #27, 28, 29, 34, 35, 36, 37, 59, 60, 61, 63, 64, 65, 66, 67, and 68 may be 
replaced as otherwise conditioned. All other windows not addressed by this COA or the 
previously approved COA-25-32973 shall be repaired. 

Reroof 
13. If any deteriorated wood visible from the exterior needs to be repaired (rafter ends, 

soffits, fascia, etc.) during the course of reroofing the projecting front bays, then the 
repairs shall be made with like materials. 

14. The roofing materials shall not be stacked on the roof in one location. Historic structures 
are often fragile, and the roof cannot support the weight of a large stack of shingles in 
one location. Severe damage to the structure may result. 

15. Only flat roofs shall have modified bitumen or torch down installed. 
Fencing and Walls 

16. The location of fencing, walls, and gates shall be substantially consistent to the 
submitted plans dated November 13, 2025. 

17. Fencing and wall installation shall be consistent with the Fencing and Wall Guidelines. 
18. The fencing in the secondary front yard (along Riverside Avenue) shall be vertical 

aluminum fencing of four (4) feet tall from the property line of the secondary front yard 
to at least ten (10) feet inwards of the lot. The design and height of fencing marked on 
the site plan dated November 13, 2025 shall otherwise be as indicated. 

Siding Replacement 
19. Any new siding, corner posts, and window trim repairs shall match the historic materials 

in design, reveal, dimension, and exposure. 
20. The siding material being installed shall be feathered into the remaining siding to reduce 

the visibility of repairs; there shall be no straight vertical seams. 
21. The scope of work for siding replacement shall be limited to the projecting front bay. 
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-25-33271 seeks to install front and side parking, driveways, and walkways, a rear parking 
pad, wholesale window replacement, to replace the roof and siding on the projecting front bays, 
and to install fencing and walls on a contributing property within the Riverside Avondale Historic 
District. The primary structure on the property is a two-and-a-half story Tudor Revival single 
family residence characterized by its ridged roof with two front-projecting gables, its half-
timbering, its sash and casement style windows, its projecting bay of diamond-patterned 
windows on the second floor front façade, its brick and stucco exterior cladding, and its chimneys 
on each end of the structure and center. The structure has been altered through both addition 
and enclosure of porches on either end of the building. The site also features a two-story garage 
apartment in the secondary front yard, behind the primary structure. This building is compatible 
in design with the primary structure.  
 
Currently, the property has a paver driveway that circles in front of the building and continues to 
the rear of the property, connecting to the garage. There are no existing fences on the property. 
The property owner is requesting that the existing paver driveway be widened in several areas 
including the rear parking, the entry court in front of the main entrance, and the addition of 
parking pads in the front and rear. Additionally, they are proposing to install fencing along the 
sides and secondary front yard and a wall in the secondary front yard. The owner is also 
requesting that the projecting bays on the second floor be reroofed and that the existing non-
conforming siding material of the bays be resided with new wood siding. Finally, the owner is 
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proposing wholesale window replacement. The owner has previously been approved 
administratively for the replacement of thirty-four (34) of seventy-three (73) windows (COA-25-
32973). These windows were proven to have been previously replaced or beyond repair and the 
subject COA also approved the repair of the other windows. After providing further evidence and 
after Staff conducted a site visit, the owner would like to request the replacement of the 
remaining fenestration.  
 
Based on the 2026 COA Matrix, the proposed front yard and secondary front yard hardscaping 
and window replacement require the review of the Jacksonville Historic Preservation 
Commission (JHPC). As such, the following analysis will focus primarily on these scopes of work. 
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Jacksonville Historic Districts and the 
Ordinance Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(k), 307.106(l), 307.106(m), 307.106(n), and 
307.106(o).  The following is Staff’s analysis:   
 

 As proposed, the applicant proposes to install a new fourteen (14) foot wide paver parking 
pad in the secondary front yard, beside the existing garage. Staff should note that there 
is no existing curb along the subject area on Riverside Avenue. Staff recommends utilizing 
the proposed expansion of the front and side hardscaping to accommodate parking over 
the installation of a new parking pad. Furthermore, the applicant has stated that waste 
collection takes place alongside Riverside Avenue. As such, Staff recommends that the 
proposed rear parking pad be reduced to a three (3) foot wide poured concrete walkway 
connecting to the side hardscaping. This would allow the owner to place their trash in the 
appropriate area without expanding the parking capacity further, and would achieve 
consistency with the Design Guidelines Section on “Setting.” This change in the design is 
reflected by Condition #4. 

 The proposed expansion of the existing driveway and parking areas in the front and side 
yards would minimally impact the character of the property. Furthermore, the scope of 
work will not necessitate the removal of any historic materials and will be of brick pavers 
of a compatible design and color. This is consistent with Section 307.106(k)(1), Sections 
307.106(l)(1 and 2), and Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation 2 and 9. 

 Staff conducted a site visit on January 16, 2026 and reviewed previously approved COAs 
to confirm that a total of sixteen (16) windows that had previously been approved for 
repair only were either non-historic or are beyond reasonable repair. There are a total of 
twenty (20) windows on the structure that appear to be historic and within reasonable 
repair. As such, Staff has conditioned the windows noted under Condition #12 to be 
allowed for replacement, while the rest shall be repaired. 

 Due to evidence of prior attempts to alter the sills of the historic windows on the 
structure, the applicant is requesting approval to replace the remaining twenty (20) 
historic windows including windows #4-10, 13-20, 26, 30, 31, 41, and 42. Staff does not 
have sufficient evidence to demonstrate that the subject windows are beyond repair and 
therefore finds the proposed replacement of these windows inconsistent with Sections 
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307.106(k)(1 and 2), 307.106(l)(1 and 2), and Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for 
Rehabilitation 2 and 9. 

 Consistent with Sections 307.106(k)(3 and 4), the work, as conditioned, will have little 
impact on any repairable historic materials and will not negatively impact or detract from 
the architectural or historic character of the property. Furthermore, the work can be 
conducted within a reasonable amount of time.  

 The applicant proposes to reroof the projecting front bays and to remove the non-
compliant siding from the projecting bay with diamond-pattern windows to install 
compatible wood siding. As proposed, Staff finds these scopes of work compatible with 
the existing and historic character of the structure and compatible with Section 
307.106(k)(1 and 2) and the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation 2, and 
9. 

 As conditioned, the fencing will be compatible with the Fencing and Wall Guidelines and 
Section 307.106(k)(1 and 2). The applicant proposes an eight (8) foot tall wooden fence 
along a section on the side of the structure. The adjacent property functions as a 
multifamily residence which has been defined as an incompatible use and Staff therefore 
finds the proposed material and height compatible with the above criteria. The applicant 
also proposes a six (6) foot tall wooden board-on-board fence along the rear and side of 
the property (right side when facing from St. Johns Avenue) Staff finds the proposed 
material, height, and design of fencing in this location compatible with the above criteria. 
The applicant proposes an approximately six (6) foot tall wall with vertical aluminum 
pickets to separate the rear parking from the area that is proposed for a future pool. Staff 
finds the subject wall and fence compatible with the above criteria. The applicant 
proposes a six (6) foot tall board-on-board wooden fence along side and secondary front 
yard property line. The proposed height is inconsistent with both the Zoning Overlay and 
with the Fencing and Wall Guidelines. As such, Staff has conditioned this fencing to be 
vertical aluminum fencing of four (4) feet tall from the property line to at least ten (10) 
feet inward (Condition #18). 

 

For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning Department that the proposed work under 
the stated conditions is consistent with: 
 

1. Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1, 3, and 4 
2. Section 307.106(I) Guidelines on “Alterations”: 1 and 2 
3. Riverside Avondale District Guidelines Section on “Setting” 
4. Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation: 2 and 9  

 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 
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 307.106(k)(3) - The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected; 

 307.106(k)(4) – Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a 
reasonable period of time. 

 

Alterations 
 307.106(l)(1) - Every reasonable effort shall be made to use a property for its originally 

intended purpose, or to provide a compatible use for a property that requires minimal 
alteration of the building structure, or site. 
 

 307.106(l)(2) - The distinguishing original qualities or character of a building, structure, 
or site shall not be destroyed. The removal or alteration of any historic material or 
distinctive architectural features shall be avoided when possible. 

Historic District Design Guidelines, “Setting (Fencing and Walls, Parking, and Driveways)” 
 

 Applicable Standard (2) - The historic character of a property shall be retained and 
preserved. The removal of historic materials or alteration of features and spaces that 
characterize a property shall be avoided. 

 
 Applicable Standard (9) - New additions, exterior alterations, or related new construction 

shall not destroy historic materials that characterize the property. The new work shall be 
differentiated from the old and shall be compatible with the massing, size, scale, and 
architectural features to protect the historic integrity of the property and its 
environment. 
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LOCATION MAP 
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PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGNS 
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PROPOSED SITE PLAN SUBMITTED NOVEMBER 13, 2025 
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Path from Riverside 
to our driveway.
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Riverside view of proposed parking spot for pavers.
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Riverside facing back yard - location of wood fence.  there is a considerable elevationdiffereence
from street to fence placement which is why we are requesting a 6 foot fence like the prior approved
COA.  A 4 foot fence will still allow people from the street to look into our french doors. there would be
no privacy.
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Location of brick and iron fence
that will separate the new back yard from 
the driveway.  
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location of cedar fence that would go around back and side perimeter as 
noted on our drawings.
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Location of decorative fence
dividing our side property from the
neighboring apartments for added
privacy for both residents.
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Iron gate
to front yard
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Fencing Plans:  
Blue: Decorative Devider
Yellow: Brick & Iron
Red: Wood

Green Iron Gates
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Adding more than just privacy to the yard, this fence complements the
house with eye-pleasing arches. The crisscross pattern of the lattice
runs perpendicular to the ground, giving it a dressier look than the
diagonal pattern of prefabricated panels.
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* Decorative fence design to be installed facing
west between our home and neighboring apts.
(highlighted in BLUE on the plans).
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* 

*Example of the east interior wall to be installed to separate our driveway
from the planed back yard. Noted in Yellow highlight on the plan.

* (Above) Cedar frence sample to be installed on the eastern property line and northfacing (Riverside Ave) backyard
 property line.  (Red highlights in plans). We'd like to use a 6" as was previously approved in the COA
for prior owners.  With the slope of the backyard to the street, a 4" fence would not provide backyard privacy.
Neighboring properties have 6' to 8' fences with their retaining walls.  We'll be utilizing trees/plantings with the 
cedar fence to provide a pleasing view for our neighbors. 
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3855 Saint John’s Application for Driveway improvements  
Front Yard Driveway – Addition of “A -New Entry Court” and “B - Guest Parking Space” 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Our 

current driveway is in the same grey brick, we’re looking to do a pattern for the entry way parking and the guest parking, bordered 
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with existing brick.  We would like to make a modular pattern inside the parking areas with existing brick border. Modular size bricks for 
interior section of parking spaces would be  (3 1/8" x 6 1/2", 13" x 13", 13" x 19 1/2") and 6 x 13 (3 1/8" x 13" x 6 1/2") with the current 3 ¾ x 7 
¾ brick border. 

We have read the COJ guidelines regarding Pavers shape and ask for consideration for these areas which we believe will create an attractive 
and conservative design in keeping with the house and driveway.  Period plantings will surround the Guest Parking spot so as to hide it from 
the street altogether.   

Proposed Material: TechoBloc Blu 

Blu 80 Smooth paver is a sleek concrete paving stone designed for bold, contemporary outdoor design. Its smooth texture and HD2 
surface technology deliver crisp lines, rich color, and superior strength under heavy use. Ideal for driveways, patios, walkways, pool decks, 
and terraces. 

 Contemporary Style – Clean, modern lines and a smooth finish for structured, minimalist design 

 HD2 Surface Technology – High density and rich color vibrancy for enhanced durability and visual depth 

 Dry-Cast Performance – Engineered strength and resilience with dry-cast manufacturing 

 De-Icing Salt Resistant – Built to endure winter treatments and freeze-thaw cycles 

 Permeable Option – Supports sustainable drainage with eco-friendly installation compatibility 

 Versatile Applications – Perfect for driveways first, also patios, walkways, terraces, and pool decks 

 Textures & Colors – Two textures, Smooth and HD2 Smooth, in seven color options: Beige Cream, Chestnut Brown, Onyx Black, 
Shale Grey, Greyed Nickel, Champlain Grey, and CaƯè Crema 

 Size Options – Two formats: modular (3 1/8" x 6 1/2", 13" x 13", 13" x 19 1/2") and 6 x 13 (3 1/8" x 13" x 6 1/2") 

 Warranty – Backed by a Limited Lifetime Warranty for long-term durability and peace of mind 

The Blu 80 Smooth paver brings together modern styling and high-performance construction for today’s outdoor living spaces. More refined 
than standard concrete and far more durable than traditional brick, this paver oƯers color-rich design, low-maintenance strength, and 
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flexible layout possibilities. Its HD2 finish enhances surface texture while protecting against wear, weather, and salt exposure. Use it to 
create bold driveway entrances, stylish patios, poolside escapes, and linear walkways. Pair with walls, caps, or edging for a complete, 
cohesive look. A Limited Lifetime Warranty ensures your surface stays strong and beautiful for years to come. 

Blu 80 Smooth is engineered for residential driveways, oƯering robust strength and modern style. The smooth finish and precise joints boost 
curb appeal while supporting light vehicle traƯic. 

 

 

If consideration is not granted for the modular pattern, we would create a border with the 6 x 10 maximum rectangular Techo Blu allowed and 
outline the two parking areas. 
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2.B New Paver Parking Space on Riverside:  
Bricks to match existing driveway. 
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Orange highlights:  Slight changes & additons to 
the existing driveway. New Entry Court, Guest 
Parking Area, New Side Parking pad.

Purple highlights: Pavers to be added
to existing sand parking area on
Riverside and brick path up to exiting 
driveway.
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Fencing Plans:  
Blue: Decorative Devider
Yellow: Brick & Iron
Red: Wood

Green Iron Gates
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Orange highlights:  Slight changes & additons to 
the existing driveway. New Entry Court, Guest 
Parking Area, New Side Parking pad.

Purple highlights: Pavers to be added
to existing sand parking area on
Riverside and brick path up to exiting 
driveway.
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Path from Riverside 
to our driveway.
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Riverside view of proposed parking spot for pavers.
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Riverside facing back yard - location of wood fence.  there is a considerable elevationdiffereence
from street to fence placement which is why we are requesting a 6 foot fence like the prior approved
COA.  A 4 foot fence will still allow people from the street to look into our french doors. there would be
no privacy.
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Location of brick and iron fence
that will separate the new back yard from 
the driveway.  
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location of cedar fence that would go around back and side perimeter as 
noted on our drawings.
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Location of decorative fence
dividing our side property from the
neighboring apartments for added
privacy for both residents.
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Iron gate
to front yard
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Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM

From: Gina Teresi <gteresi3480@gmail.com>
Sent: Sunday, January 25, 2026 12:07 PM
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM
Subject: Re: More evidence
Attachments: IMG_2540.mp4

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any 
attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.  
 

Second floor bedroom facing Riverside.  
 
On Sat, Jan 24, 2026 at 5:26 PM Gina Teresi <gteresi3480@gmail.com> wrote: 
Good afternoon, Caleb, 
 
You suggested we provide additional evidence to support replacement of the historic windows.   
 
The masons were working on the back of the house this morning, and when I came back at noon, I 
found dust covering the first and second floor of the house.  
 
 
Please see the attached video of the kitchens and dining room.  The living room and backyard 
facing bedrooms were even worse, but I was in such a Panic to cover them I cleaned off the dust to 
tape plastic before taking additional videos.   There’s literally a film of stone dust covering my 
carpets, counters sofas, desks, chairs, beds and tables.  
 
Given that the brick work was being done outside, we never considered needing to cover and seal the 
inside of the windows.  The Mason’s were flabbergasted. They’ve never seen anything like it.  
 
When we discovered the mess, we immediately started covering and taping all the old windows inside 
the house with plastic. You’ll see from the video the wind blowing through the historic windows in the 
dining room, kitchen and brick room puffing out the plastic we put over them AFTER we found the 
mess.  Given the masonry work may take 6-8 weeks to complete, we will be living with plastic on the 
inside of our windows until their work is finished.  
 
 
The windows were already “replaced “ or “restored and resealed and painted” less than two years ago. 
If this is the amount of dust and debris that gets through the historic windows, how much moisture do 
you think we’re getting in the house?  How much mold will I find in the sheetrock around them 2 
years  after being re-installed. 
 
This makes me sick to my stomach and so frustrated because we will have to spend so much time and 
money on 50 windows and the remaining 20 will continue to let moisture, mold and debris into the 
house.  John is now on albuterol daily because his asthma is so bad and we likely have to rip out a sheet 
rock walls around each of the Historic windows due to mold and it will be an ongoing problem.   
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I am instructing Justin to start pulling apart the worst historic windows to provide additional evidence 
to support replacement despite knowing I will have to live with plywood covering them for months.  
 
Is this not evidence enough that the Windows that were already restored aren’t sealable? 
 
I understand your job is to read and enforce the code when preparing your report for the commission. 
My fear is, if you recommend another attempt at restoration, there will be little chance the commission 
will override and recommend replacement.  
 
Respectfully, 
 
Gina 
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Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM

From: john geiger <john.geiger528@gmail.com>
Sent: Thursday, January 22, 2026 2:48 PM
To: Gina Teresi
Cc: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM; gteresi3480@gmail.com
Subject: Re: COJ Historic Preservation for 3855 St. Johns Avenue
Attachments: ARCHITECTURAL PLANS - 11-7-2023 - B18134192.000.PDF; Window Replacement COA 

v1.pdf; Revised 3855 Window Photos.pdf

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any 
attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.  
 

Hi Caleb, 

Thank you again for visiting our home on January 16 to inspect and document the existing window 
conditions. 

As a follow-up, I wanted to note that what we observed and discussed during your site visit is 
documented in the attached Window Replacement COA v1.pdf. This document reflects the existing 
window conditions you reviewed on site and is intended to accurately capture the findings from that visit. 
I would appreciate it if you could confirm that this aligns with your observations from January 16. 

In addition, as part of our subsequent review of the Florida state–certified architectural drawings 
prepared by a Florida Registered Architect, we identified a related life-safety requirement that applies 
to specific bathroom windows. 

On Sheet A1.4 of the architectural plans, the bathroom windows are explicitly denoted as H.G. 
(Hazardous Glass). This designation corresponds to the Florida Building Code (Residential), Section 
R308 – Glazing, specifically R308.4 (Hazardous Locations) and R308.4.5 (Glazing and Wet Surfaces). 
These sections require safety glazing (tempered or approved laminated safety glass) in bathroom and 
wet-area locations as a mandatory life-safety measure. 

Because this requirement is code-driven and tied to occupant safety, the Florida Building Code requires 
that even historic windows be brought into compliance where hazardous glazing conditions exist. 
As such, the replacement or re-glazing of the affected bathroom windows is necessary to satisfy current 
code requirements, independent of historic review considerations. Any replacement will maintain the 
original window openings, proportions, profiles, and exterior appearance. 

Please let me know if you agree that: 

1. The Window Replacement COA v1.pdf accurately documents the conditions observed during 
your January 16 site visit; and 

2. The bathroom window glazing requirements are correctly identified as code-mandated safety 
upgrades based on the approved architectural plans. 
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Thank you for your time and for your continued coordination on this review. 

Best regards, 
John Geiger 
3855 Saint Johns Avenue 

cell: 585-749-8708 

 
On Thu, Jan 22, 2026 at 12:52 PM Gina Teresi <gina.teresi@alteritygroup.com> wrote: 

Caleb, 
 
Thank you for the time you’ve put into our COAs.  We really appreciate all your work.  I have noted in red 
below where you need my agreement. 

  

When do you think you’ll have the list of windows for “repair”? 

Can you please clarify when your report/recommendation goes to the Commission?   

  

I want to make sure our contractor focuses on the windows that you will recommend for “repair” to see 
if we find any other problems as you note below that may change your recommendation.  Do you 
suggest pulling the request to replace the historic windows from the COA before it goes to the 
commission if you’re recommending repair vs. replacement to avoid a Denial and the forced one year 
waiting period?     

  

Gina Teresi 

Managing Director 

o: 585.286.1514 | c: 585.314.6181 | e: Gina.Teresi@alteritygroup.com 

www.alteritygroup.com 

 

  

  

From: Gina  
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On Wed, Jan 21, 2026 at 4:37 PM Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> wrote: 

Good afternoon, 

  

I am following up after reviewing this application at our internal design review meeting. To summarize, I 
am still labelling and sifting through all of the pictures that were taken on the site. I will summarize the 
work below: 

 Fencing: Confirming that you would like to request the eight (8) foot tall vertical wooden fencing 
along the side of the house and four (4) foot tall vertical aluminum fencing along the side and 
rear of the property. Also requesting the wall with aluminum fencing along the top to separate 
the parking area from the backyard. I believe that we can recommend approval for this scope of 
work and as discussed in the field, if you would like to pursue a taller fence in that secondary 
front yard, you will be able to apply for an Administrative Deviation through the Current Planning 
Division at a later time and then a Minor Modification or new COA application can be applied for 
at that later date.  Confirmed 

 Windows: There are some windows which we were able to confirm as non-historic in the field. I 
am in the process of updating our list to delineate which ones we can recommend approval for 
replacing. There are also windows which are historic or likely historic which we will have to 
recommend repair over replacement for. As discussed in the field, any information such as a 
mold report, WDO assessment, etc. can be forwarded to our Section so that we can include it 
for the Commission’s consideration. 

 Hardscaping: Confirming that you are amenable to using rectangular brick pavers (modular 
relationship of 1:2 or 3:5, not exceeding 6” x 10”) of a brick-like or grey color (no white blends) 
for the hardscaping. We can recommend approval for the front parking pad, minor expansion, 
and side parking area, however our recommendation for the proposed rear parking pad will be 
to instead have a three (3) foot wide concrete walkway.  Confirmed.   

 Minor Replacement: For the projecting bay of diamond-pattern windows, we can recommend the 
replacement of the T-111 siding with a compatible vertical wood replacement and the reroofing 
of the projecting front bays on the second floor with like materials. We just need confirmation 
on the existing roof material for the projecting bays and the proposed replacement 
material.  I’ve reached out to Justin (contractor) for his input and will respond as soon as 
possible. 

  

Like I said, I am still sifting through all the information and have been having some technical issues, but 
I will prepare the sufficiency report for this application that way we can move forward with the February 
Commission meeting. Please remember, the standard fee for alterations is $315 and there will be 
signage that will need to be posted. I will follow up with further details and findings as I make progress 
with photos. Please feel free to respond to the above and to forward any of the requested or additional 
information in the meantime.   

  

Best regards, 

207



4

  

Caleb Arsenault, MHP 

City Planner I 

Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

Office: (904) 255-7854 

 

  

From: Gina Teresi <gteresi3480@gmail.com>  

Sent: Tuesday, January 13, 2026 6:16 PM 
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Subject: Re: COJ Historic Preservation for 3855 St. Johns Avenue 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any 
attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.  

  

Caleb, 

  

Thursday, January 15 at 2:30 works fine.  We look forward to seeing you at the house.  

  

Warmest regards, 

  

Gina 
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On Tue, Jan 13, 2026 at 4:05 PM Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> wrote: 

Good afternoon, 

  

I am going to respond to your other email under this chain to keep our comments together. We can set 
up a time to conduct a site visit to both put eyes on the windows for any new replacements that you 
would like to conduct in a new application in addition to taking a look at the property for the current 
application for the fencing, hardscaping, etc. Are you available on Thursday, January 15 at 2:30 PM for 
a site visit at the property? 

  

I have also included the Current Planning Division’s comments below. Please keep in mind that this 
is Current Planning’s review based on the Zoning Code and their review does not include the same 
design review that Historic conducts. Furthermore, Administrative Deviations and any other zoning 
applications will need to be applied for and approved before COA review can continue. We can 
discuss this further in person.  

  

“Based on the information provided and section 656.402 they will need to apply for an Administrative 
Deviation to increase the fence height from 4ft to 6ft in their secondary front yard along Riverside Ave. 
For the sides they can go to 8ft. For the primary front yard along St. Johns Ave their maximum fence 
height will be 4ft.” 

  

Best regards, 

  

  

Caleb Arsenault, MHP 

City Planner I 

Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

Office: (904) 255-7854 
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From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM  
Sent: Thursday, January 8, 2026 10:11 AM 
To: gteresi3480@gmail.com 
Subject: COJ Historic Preservation for 3855 St. Johns Avenue 

  

Good morning, 

  

I have been assigned to review your application for a Certificate of Appropriateness (COA). To 
continue processing your application, please address the following: 

     I have forwarded the plans to the Current Planning Division to review with compatibility 
with the Riverside Overlay. Our concern is that some of the fencing may not only be 
incompatible with the Fencing and Wall Guidelines, but that it may be inconsistent with the 
Zoning Code. To avoid confusion, I will reach back out once we have received Current 
Planning’s review and it should be easier to share all of our comments at that time. 

     Regarding the proposed new curb cut and parking pad along Riverside Avenue, the Design 
Guidelines recommend avoiding new curb cuts where they did not historically exist and to 
utilize existing parking when possible. Given that there is already a significant area for parking 
which is being further expanded, we cannot recommend this new parking pad along the 
secondary front yard (rear of the house). Furthermore, the proposed paver product does not 
meet the standard conditions for street-visible pavers (Pavers shall have a rectangular shape, 
not to exceed 6” x 10” with a modular relationship of 1:2 or 3:5, and the color shall be brick-like 
or granite [no white blends]) and we do not yet know the proposed color (we need a sample of 
the proposed color). 

     Regarding the pool and associated hardscaping and utilities, the future arbor, and the “new 
railing TBD,” I assume that these are all proposed for future COAs, but not part of this scope of 
work. 

     I do see reference to new downspouts, can you please clarify if that is part of this scope of 
work? If so, can you please provide the product information and further clarify the location and 
placement of the downspout(s) so that we can ensure it meets the standards for drainage? 
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Like I said earlier, I will be able to get more detailed comments regarding the fence in particular once 
we hear back from the Current Planning Division. 

  

Best regards, 

  

Caleb Arsenault, MHP 

City Planner I 

Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

Office: (904) 255-7854 

 

  

This e-mail may contain information that is privileged, confidential or protected under state or federal 
law. If you are not an intended recipient of this email, please delete it, notify the sender immediately, 
and do not copy, use or disseminate any information in the e-mail. Any tax advice in this email may not 
be used to avoid any penalties imposed under U.S. tax laws. E-mail sent to or from this e-mail address 
may be monitored, reviewed and archived.  
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COJ Historic Preservation for 3855 St. Johns Avenue 1/26/2026 

Justification for the replacement of windows 17, 18 and 19. 

The existing windows # 17, 18 and 19 have experienced long-term deterioration at the sill and 

subsill assemblies due to prolonged moisture exposure. The original subsills and sills have rotted 

over time and were previously repaired or replaced in a manner that did not replicate the original 

construction, geometry, or water-shedding function. 

 

At the three-window grouping (17,18, 19) shown on the [elevation], the original sill and subsill 

assemblies have been substantially altered by prior repairs. The lower portions of the side Jambs 

at all three windows were cut off due to deterioration, and a single continuous replacement sill 

was installed beneath the truncated jambs, spanning across all three openings. This work 

eliminated the original structural joinery between the jambs and individual sills, leaving the 

jambs unsupported by mechanical connection and compromising the integrity of the window 

frames. The remaining jamb material exhibits advanced decay and loss of section such that 

structural repair or splice-in repairs would not restore load-bearing capacity or long-term 

durability. 
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In addition, the flat subsill has been buried within mortar at the masonry interface below the 

windows. As a result, the mortar now is poor substitute to function as the exterior water runs off 

surface. Because mortar is porous and does not provide a proper drip or drainage plane, water 

migrates behind the mortar rather than shedding outward. This condition has allowed moisture to 

remain trapped at the base of the window openings, contributing to ongoing rot at the bottoms of 

all three windows and deterioration of the surrounding framing. 

Although the brickwork below the windows was recently repointed, the underlying drainage 

deficiency remains unresolved. The combination of severed jamb joinery, a non-structural 

continuous sill, and a buried subsill has compromised both the structural performance and water-

management function of the window assemblies. These conditions cannot be corrected through 

sash-level repair alone and require replacement of the affected windows to restore proper 

structural support and drainage while preventing further deterioration of the historic fabric of the 

home. 

 

Figure 1: pictures of the rot at the bottom of the window.  

• Note that a single jamb span all three windows. 
• Note that the rot extends several inches up the jamb. 
• Note that you can see under the window Jambs demonstrating the mortise and tenons have be cut off severely 

damaging the structural integrity and water mitigation capability of the window. 
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To repair the damage requires: 

1. Remove rotted windows.  
2. Remove and clean the Rowlock brick sill and clean the bricks.  
3. Repair the rotted rough opening that resulted from the window loss of integrity.  
4. Re-install the brick Rowlock 
5. Build a new sub sill out of Sapele mahogany (Very weather resistant). 

for the Marvin Ultimate windows to mate with.  
6. Install the Marvin window.  
7. Seal and flash windows 
8. Use custom milled Mahogany to for the window trim to match the existing trim. 
9.  Caulk and paint the mahogany trim. 

Interior repair: 

1. Remove all the moldings and room crown molding which were recently installed. 
2. Remove the drywall from the wall with the window as the moisture has created 

significant mold growth. 
3. Re-drywall the sealed window wall. 
4. Reinstall crown molding and new window moldings. 
5. Prep and use venison plaster to recreate the 1925 look and feel. 

 

The resulting window will match the look and feel of the home as bult in 1925. 
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3855 Saint Johns Ave
Survey of 11 Historic Windows
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Windows 17, 18,  19
More than 70% of the windows is damaged. 
The entire window needs replacing

• Note that a single jamb span all three windows.
• Note that the rot extends several inches up the jamb.
• Note that you can see under the window Jambs demonstrating the rail has been cut from jamb 

damaging the structural integrity and water mitigation capability of the window. 250



Windows 17, 18,  19
More than 70% of the windows is damaged. 
The entire window needs replacing

Rotten wood and 
termite damage
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Windows 17, 18,  19
More than 70% of the windows is damaged. 
The entire window needs replacing

Rotten wood and 
termite damage

The stool of the window 
has been cut from the 
jamb compromising the 
integrity of the window 252



Windows 17, 18,  19

Frame has been cut to install new seal, significant termite damage

Significant termite 
damageMore than 70% of the windows is damaged. 

The entire window needs replacing

Rotten wood and 
termite damage
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Windows 17, 18,  19
Water damage and 
Termite damage

Water damage and 
Termite damage

More than 70% of the windows is damaged. 
The entire window needs replacing

Water damage and 
Termite damage
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Windows 20
Window has been replaced all but the sash. 
Does seal or fit well

Everything replaced but the sash

Rotten wood and 
termite damage
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Windows 26, Master bedroom Side window
More than 70% of the windows is damaged. 
The entire window needs replacing

Rotten wood and 
termite damage

The stool of the window 
has been cut from the 
jamb compromising the 
integrity of the window 256



Windows 26, Master side widow
More than 70% of the windows is damaged. 
The entire window needs replacing

The stool of the window 
has been cut from the 
jamb compromising the 
integrity of the window

The stool of the window 
has been cut from the 
jamb compromising the 
integrity of the window
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Windows 47 St Johns Room
More than 70% of the windows is damaged. 
The entire window needs replacing

Everything replaced but the sash

Rotten wood and 
termite damage Rotten wood and 

termite damage

Rotten wood and 
termite damage
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Windows 48, St. Johns Closet
More than 70% of the windows is damaged. 
The entire window needs replacing

Rotten wood and 
termite damage

Rotten wood and 
termite damage
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Windows 6, 7, 8 Riverside Bed
More than 70% of the windows is damaged. 
The entire window needs replacing

Rotten wood at 
base of rail

Rotten wood and 
termite damage. 
Window frame 
missing
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Windows 6, 7, 8 Riverside Bed
More than 70% of the windows is damaged. 
The entire window needs replacing

Rotten wood and 
termite damage. 
Window stool 
missing

Rotten wood

The stool of the window 
has been cut from the 
jamb compromising the 
integrity of the window
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Windows 5 Riverside Bed
More than 70% of the 
windows is damaged.
The entire window needs 
replacing

Rotten wood at 
base of rail

Rotten wood and 
termite damage. 
Window frame cut 

The stool of the window 
has been cut from the 
jamb compromising the 
integrity of the window
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February 15, 2026 

Gina Teresi 
3855 St. Johns Avenue 

Jacksonville, FL 32205 

Mrs. Teresi, 

I was requested to visit your home at 3855 Saint Johns Avenue, Jacksonville, Florida, on 
February 5, 2026, in order to assess the condition of twenty‑three windows whose exterior 
and interior casework had been removed. This inspection was necessary to determine 
whether restoration of the existing windows was feasible or whether complete 
replacement would be required. 

To begin, I would like to note that I am a State of Florida, licensed Building Contractor as 
well as a State‑licensed Roofing Contractor, with more than thirty‑five years of experience 
in the construction industry. Although my career has included extensive work in both 
vertical and horizontal building systems, my earliest and deepest expertise is in window 
construction, repair, and restoration. 

I founded my construction company, KBT, nearly thirty years ago. Throughout this time, we 
have completed numerous window projects, including many involving historic structures. 
Notable examples include the historic Willow Branch Library for the City of Jacksonville, as 
well as a historic fire station on the Northbank, both of which required extensive 
restoration and rebuilding of the original window systems. KBT’s largest window project to 
date involved the restoration and replacement of approximately 1,400 windows, doors, 
and storefront assemblies across multiple structures in Everglades National Park, a 
project with strict historical and cultural requirements and a contract value exceeding five 
million dollars. KBT has the qualifications and experience necessary to manage this 
project effectively. 

Unfortunately, after a detailed inspection of the twenty‑three windows in your home, KBT 
must conclude that restoration is not feasible and cannot be brought into compliance with 
Florida Building Code. As the attached photographs document, many of the jambs were 
previously cut in a manner that compromises structural integrity. There is widespread 
termite damage, several sills have been replaced, sash weights are missing, and the tracks 
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have been removed. In short, it is not feasible to restore work that was already improperly 
restored. 

In conclusion, KBT sincerely appreciates the opportunity to work with you on this project. 
There are several modern window products available that meet historical‑appearance 
requirements while also providing significantly improved energy efficiency and storm 
protection. I would be glad to discuss suitable options with you. 

Please feel free to contact me if you need any additional information or assistance. 
 Thank you again for the opportunity. 

Sincerely, 

Keith Timmons 

Certified Building Contractor
License # CBC058625
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Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM

From: Batteh, Mikayla - PDCU
Sent: Tuesday, January 13, 2026 12:11 PM
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM
Subject: RE: COA-25-33271 for 3855 St. Johns Avenue

Good afternoon,  
 
Based on the information provided and section 656.402 they will need to apply for an Administrative 
Deviation to increase the fence height from 4ft to 6ft in their secondary front yard along Riverside Ave. For 
the sides they can go to 8ft. For the primary front yard along St. Johns Ave their maximum fence height 
will be 4ft.  
 
Let me know if you have any questions.  
 
Thanks, 
 
Mikayla Batteh 
City Planner I – Current Planning Division 
City of Jacksonville | Planning Department 
214 North Hogan Street 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 
Office: 904-255-7861 
  
From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net>  
Sent: Monday, January 12, 2026 11:33 AM 
To: Batteh, Mikayla - PDCU <MBatteh@coj.net> 
Subject: RE: COA-25-33271 for 3855 St. Johns Avenue 
 
Good morning, 
 
By January 14, please. 
 
Best regards, 
 
Caleb Arsenault, MHP 
City Planner I 
Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 
OƯice: (904) 255-7854 
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From: Batteh, Mikayla - PDCU <MBatteh@coj.net>  
Sent: Monday, January 12, 2026 11:31 AM 
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Subject: RE: COA-25-33271 for 3855 St. Johns Avenue 
 
Good morning,  
 
When do you need the review by? 
 
Best,  
 
Mikayla Batteh 
City Planner I – Current Planning Division 
City of Jacksonville | Planning Department 
214 North Hogan Street 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 
Office: 904-255-7861 
  
From: Cox, Kaysie - PDCU <KaysieC@coj.net>  
Sent: Monday, January 12, 2026 9:50 AM 
To: Batteh, Mikayla - PDCU <MBatteh@coj.net>; Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Cc: Corrigan, Connor - PDCU <CCorrigan@coj.net>; Wells, Arimus - PDCM <ArimusW@coj.net> 
Subject: FW: COA-25-33271 for 3855 St. Johns Avenue 
 
Mikayla, 
 
Can you please review the attached for Caleb? Let me or Connor know if you have any questions.  
 
Kaysie Cox 
City Planner Supervisor – Current Planning Division 
City of Jacksonville | Planning Department 
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 
Office: 904-255-7800 

 
 
 
 

From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net>  
Sent: Thursday, January 8, 2026 9:31 AM 
To: Cox, Kaysie - PDCU <KaysieC@coj.net>; Corrigan, Connor - PDCU <CCorrigan@coj.net> 
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Cc: Wells, Arimus - PDCM <ArimusW@coj.net> 
Subject: COA-25-33271 for 3855 St. Johns Avenue 
 
Goo morning, 
 
At your earliest convenience, could you please have one of your planners review the attachments for this 
proposed work within the Riverside-Avondale Historic District? This is a through-lot so we are looking for 
clarification on the fencing in particular. I have attached the plans and summarized their scope of work 
below: 

 Hardscaping – Remove some sections of existing hardscaping and create several new parking 
areas as well as a new parking pad and curb cut along Riverside Avenue. This also includes new 
walkways. 

 Fencing – They are proposing fencing around the property including an eight (8) foot tall fence 
between their structure and their neighbors, a six (6) foot tall wooden fence along the sides and 
secondary front yard, and a six (6) foot tall wall/fence separating the pool (will be proposed at a 
later time) and court (the court is part of this scope of work). 

 
Best regards, 
 
Caleb Arsenault, MHP 
City Planner I 
Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 
OƯice: (904) 255-7854 
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September 24, 2025 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-25-32139 

 
Address: 1375 Wolfe Street, RE# 092172-0000 
 
Location: East Corner of Hollingsworth Street and Wolfe Street 
 
Owner:  Darrell Langstaff 
  1375 Wolfe Street 

Jacksonville, Florida 32205 
 
Applicant:  Same as Owner 

 
Year Built: c. 1946 (Property Appraiser) 

 
Designation: Riverside Avondale; Contributing  
 
Request: Alterations – Doors; Siding 

Site Work – Hardscaping  
  
Summary Scope of Work:  
1. Expand the garage door opening, install new garage door 
2. Conduct wholesale siding replacement on the accessory structure (wood to vinyl) 
3. Install a new driveway (After-the-Fact) 
4. Replace the pedestrian door on the accessory structure (Admin) 
 
Recommendation: Deny 
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-25-32139 seeks to conduct wholesale siding replacement, pedestrian door replacement, 
and the widening of the garage door on an accessory structure in addition to after-the-fact 
approval for a poured concrete driveway at a contributing property within the Riverside-
Avondale Historic district. Located on a corner lot, the subject property contains a one-story 
vernacular residence with an unlisted accessory structure (constructed outside of the period of 
significance). The applicant proposes to expand the width the garage door, to replace the wood 
siding with vinyl lap siding on the accessory structure, and to replace the pedestrian door on the 
garage. Additionally, they propose to expand the poured concrete driveway to be 20’ 3” at the 
curb, narrowing down to 17” 4” at the garage. The driveway expansion has been completed.  
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Historic District and the Ordinance Code 
criteria found in Sections 307.106(k) and 307.106(l). The following is Staff’s analysis:   
 

 The subject accessory structure is an unlisted garage built outside of the period of 
significance. The applicant proposes to replace the existing wood siding with vinyl siding 
due to gaps. Staff has found the siding to be within repair, with scattered replacement 
being appropriate for minor patches of rot/damage. While the primary structure is clad 
in mostly vinyl/aluminum siding, the Design Guidelines and Ordinance Code Criteria 
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recommend that materials be replaced to match the replaced material in composition, 
design, color, texture, and other visual qualities. The installation of vinyl siding would 
introduce a new material to this structure that would not imitate the existing material. 
Furthermore, the presence of vinyl/aluminum siding on the primary structure does not 
justify the replacement of wood siding on the accessory structure. This is iterated in the 
Historic District Design Guidelines which encourages historic material to be retained and 
repaired when possible and allows for replacement with compatible materials and 
designs when the historic fabric is beyond repair. The proposed work would change the 
character of the subject building and would introduce a new material to the structure, 
therefore it is inconsistent with the Design Guidelines and Sections 307.106(k)(1-3) and 
307.106(l)(1, 2, 3, and 6).  

 The proposed expansion of the garage door is inappropriate for the subject structure. If 
the structure were to be utilized as a two-car garage, Staff would recommend that there 
be two garage doors instead of a single door in order to maintain a separation. Regardless, 
the expansion would present a conjectural change to the structure since there is no 
previous record of the building having a different sized garage door. Additionally, the 
current driveway width does not justify the expansion of the opening since the driveway 
alterations were conducted without an approved COA and the width and materials of the 
hardscaping are inappropriate. The work is therefore inconsistent with the Design 
Guidelines and Sections 307.106(k)(1-3) and 307.106(l)(1-3). 

 The Historic District Design Guidelines section on “Setting” iterates that, “streetscape 
features are highly significant components of Avondale and Riverside” and “New curb 
cuts, driveways, and parking on the street side of residences should be avoided unless 
such features were associated historically with the block or surrounding buildings. In such 
instances, driveways with poured concrete ribbons or gravel [are] most appropriate. 
Asphalt or pebble surfaced concrete should be avoided.” The previously existing driveway 
was of an unknown width and was constructed of poured concrete. The expansion of the 
driveway to the size, design, and material that has now been constructed is atypical for 
the subject property and the district and is inconsistent with Sections 307.106(k)(1-3) and 
307.106(l)(1 and 2) as well as the Riverside-Avondale Historic District Design Guidelines. 

 The Design Guidelines reference Standard Two of the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards 
for Rehabilitation. Standard Two refers to the historic character of a property being 
retained and preserved amid the alteration of features and spaces which characterize a 
property. The proposed driveway is inconsistent with the size, design, and material of 
historic driveways within the district. 

 The applicant stated that the justification for the driveway expansion was that the 
previously existing curb cut was wider than the previously existing driveway. Based on 
aerial imagery, the driveway expansion was completed shortly before January 14, 2025 
and the work was conducted without an approved COA or a permit. 

 Staff has no objections to the proposed replacement pedestrian door on the accessory 
structure as is conforms to the Door Design Guidelines, the Historic District Design 
Guidelines, and the Ordinance Code Criteria. 
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For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning Department that the proposed work under 
the stated conditions is inconsistent with: 
 

 Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1, 2, 3 
 Section 307.106(I) Guidelines on “Alterations”: 1, 2, 3, and 6 
 Historic District Design Guidelines, Sections on “Setting and Exterior Fabric – Wood” 

 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done. 

 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district. 

 307.106(k)(3) - The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected. 

Alterations  
 307.106(l)(1) - Every reasonable effort shall be made to use a property for its originally 

intended purpose, or to provide a compatible use for a property that requires minimal 
alteration of the building structure, or site. 

 
 307.106(l)(2) - The distinguishing original qualities or character of a building, structure, 

or site shall not be destroyed. The removal or alteration of any historic material or 
distinctive architectural features shall be avoided when possible.  

 307.106(l)(3) – Each building,  structure, and site shall be recognized as a product of its 
own time. An alteration which has no historic basis and which seeks to create an earlier 
appearance shall be discouraged.  

 307.106(l)(6) – Deteriorated architectural features shall be repaired rather than 
replaced, wherever possible. In the event replacement is necessary, the new material 
shall match the material being replaced in composition, design, color, texture, and other 
visual qualities. However, technologically advanced materials shall be considered and 
used as replacement alternatives. Repair or replacement of missing architectural 
features shall be based on accurate duplications of features, substantiated by historical, 
physical, or pictorial evidence from other buildings or structures.  

Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “Setting” 
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 Secretary of the Interior’s Applicable Standard #2: “The historic character of a property 
shall be retained and preserved. The removal of historic materials or alteration of 
features and spaces that characterize a property shall be avoided. 

 Parking and Driveways, Recommend #3: “Construct new curb cuts and street side 
driveways only in areas where they existed historically.” 

 Parking and Driveways, Recommend #4: “Use appropriate materials for driveways such 
as gravel or concrete poured in ribbons.” 

 Parking and Driveways, Avoid #1: “Curb cuts and driveways where they historically did 
not exist.” 

 Parking and Driveways, Avoid #3: “Asphalt, pebble surfaced concrete, or other non-
historic paving materials.” 

Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “Exterior Fabric - Wood” 

 Recommend #1: “Retain wooden materials and features such as siding, cornices, 
brackets, soffits, fascia, window architrave, and doorway pediments, wherever 
possible. These are essential components of a building’s appearance and architectural 
style. 

 Recommend #2: “Repair or replace, where necessary, deteriorated material that 
duplicated in size, shape, and texture the original as closely as possible. Consider 
original characteristics such as board width, length, exposure and trim detailing when 
selecting a replacement material. 

 Avoid #1: “Resurfacing frame buildings with new material that is inappropriate or was 
unavailable when the building was constructed, such as artificial stone, brick veneer, 
asbestos or asphalt shingles, rustic shakes, and vinyl or aluminum siding. 
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LOCATION MAP 
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PICTURE OF SUBJECT PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGNS 
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PROVIDED DRIVEWAY DIMENSIONS 
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PROPOSED SITE PLAN PROVIDED AUGUST 18, 2025 (DATED 1/22/2025) 
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17' 4"

17' 6"

10' 11"

20' 3"

4" Slab

19' 4" Mix Design 3204N [3000 PSI
W/Fiber] Total 11 Yrd

8" Slab
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The Quality Garage Door.™

2025

T IMELESS
COLLECTION

288



Find Your Perfect Match
Timeless style and traditional stamped steel designs to complement any home.

RAISED PANEL

Reliable and low maintenance, these 
doors are a neighborhood standard and 
feature a classic garage door design.

STAMPED CARRIAGE HOUSE

These doors merge traditional  
carriage house style with simple  
design and functionality.

STAMPED SHAKER

Featuring distinctive shaker style,  
these minimalist doors leave a  
lasting impression.

C.H.I. OVERHEAD DOORS     Timeless Collection

DOORVISIONS
See your door before you buy it! Scan the QR code 

or go to doorvisions.chiohd.comcom

www.dasma.com/thermalwww.dasma.com/thermal www.dasma.com/thermal

COMPLIANCE WITH THE DASMA 
THERMAL PERFORMANCE PROGRAM
The DASMA Thermal Performance Verification (TPV) Program certifies 
and verifies the thermal performance ratings of sectional door products 
using third-party testing and inspection. The U-factor testing standard for 
garage doors, ANSI/DASMA 105, provides repeatable and reproducible 
results. U-factor tests an installed assembly to assign a value that 
accounts for section joints and perimeter seal.

Models in this program will be identified by this icon

Door Selected
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Masonite 
 

36 in. x 80 in. Craftsman 6 Lite Right-Hand Inswing Primed White Smooth Fiberglass Prehung Front Door w/ Brickmold 
https://www.homedepot.com/p/Masonite-36-in-x-80-in-Craftsman-6-Lite-Right-Hand-Inswing-Primed-White-Smooth-Fiberglass-Prehung-Front-Door-w-Brickmold-27158/203114641 

About This Product 

Create an inviting, stylish entryway with the Masonite Craftsman 6 Lite Primed Smooth Fiberglass Entry Door with Brickmold featuring a clear glass design, and the exceptional durability of a fiberglass door. Engineered to last a 

lifetime, these high-performance smooth surface doors feature high-definition profiles for added architectural interest. Ready for painting, the smooth surface is primed white and expertly engineered not to rust or dent. Designed 

with an energy saving polyurethane door core, the maintenance-free proprietary fiberglass construction provides maximum protection and durability. 

Highlights 

• Low-maintenance, high-performance fiberglass resists cracking, warping, splitting and denting 

• High-definition fiberglass panels create the look of a high-end wood door 

• High performance compression weather-stripping helps to seal out drafts 

• Engineered stiles provide excellent dimensional stability for harsh weather climates 

• Clear glass insert features a tempered glass insulated assembly 

• High-performance smooth primed surface is primed and ready for painting 

• Entry door comes fully assembled with hinges, frame, aluminum sill and weather stripping 

• Fiberglass slab features an energy saving polyurethane core 

• Exterior door slab is double bored for lockset - sold separately 

• From outside, opens toward the inside of the home with the hinges on the right 

• For design inspiration, Click here for exterior front of home trend ideas 

• Speak to an Associate about Doors and Windows. Call 1-833-HDAPRON (432-7766) for free design, purchase and installation help daily from 9AM – 9PM EST. 

• PROFESSIONAL DOOR INSTALLATION - Call 833-HDAPRON (833-432-7766) to request a professional measurement or request one online now to get your project started. 

• Click here to check out our project guide on installing an entry door 

• Click here to learn more about buying exterior doors 

• Click here to learn more about Eco Options and Energy E?iciency 

• Return Policy 

• California residents 

Product Informa+on: 

Internet # 203114641 

Model # 27158 

Store SKU # 266976 

Store SO SKU #476575 
 

Dimensions: 

Door Height (in.) 80 in Door Thickness (in.) 1.75 in 

Door Width (in.) 37.5 in Jamb Size (in.) 4-9/16" 

Nominal Door Height (in.) 80 in Nominal Door Thickness (in.) 2 in 

Nominal Door Width (in.) 36 in Rough Opening Height (in.) 82 in 

Rough Opening Width (in.) 38.25 in   
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Details: 

Bore Type Double Bore Color Family White 

Color/Finish Primed White Door Configuration Single Door 

Door Glass Insulation Dual Pane Door Handing Right-Hand/Inswing 

Door Style Traditional Door Type Exterior Prehung 

Features Brickmold, Lockset Bore (Double Bore), Weatherstripping Finish Type Primed 

Frame Material Wood Glass Caming Finish No caming 

Glass Layout 1/4 Lite Glass Shape Rectangle Lite 

Glass Style Clear Glass Hinge Finish Black 

Hinge Type Ball Bearing Included Instructions, No Additional Items Included 

Material Fiberglass Number of Hinges 3 

Number of Lites 6 Lite Panel Type 2 Panel 

Product Weight (lb.) 110 lb Returnable 90-Day 

Suggested Application Front Works With No additional compatibility 

Warranty / Certifications 

Energy Star Qualified North-Central, Northern, South-Central, Southern Manufacturer Warranty Limited Lifetime Warranty 
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COJ PERMIT NUMBER - # B-25-252444.000   
2/3/2025 
DARRELL LANGSTAFF 
1375 WOLFE ST 
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32205 
RE: 092172 - 0000  
 
OWNER’S PROJECT GOAL: TO – RESTORE- THE STRUCTURAL INTEGRITY THAT WILL PRESERVE THE EXISTING 
DETACHED GARAGE WHILE INCREASING FUNCTIONALITY AND LONGEVITY OF THE STRUCTURE 
 
SCOPE OF WORK TO INCLUDE:  
MAKE THE NECESSARY STRUCTURAL REPAIRS (WITH NO ARCHITECTURAL CHANGES TO EXISTING ELEVATIONS 
AND/OR FOOTPRINT) TO RESTORE THE STRUCTURAL INTEGRITY OF THE ACCESSORY STRUCTURE/DETACHED 
GARAGE TO INCLUDE: 
- ENLARGE EXISTING GARAGE OPENING TO 16’ GARAGE DOOR OPENING 
- INSTALL NEW GARAGE DOOR   
- REPAIR/REPLACE EXISTING VINYL/ALUMINUM SIDING AS NEEDED THAT MATCHES THE EXISTING PRIMARY   
  RESIDENCE FINISHES AS PICTURED 
- NO EXISTING ELECTRIC OR WATER TO DETACHED GARAGE - NONE INCLUDED IN THIS PERMIT 
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COJ PERMIT NUMBER - # B-25-252444.000   
2/3/2025 
DARRELL LANGSTAFF 
1375 WOLFE ST 
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32205 
RE: 092172 - 0000  
 
OWNER’S PROJECT GOAL: TO – RESTORE- THE STRUCTURAL INTEGRITY THAT WILL PRESERVE THE EXISTING 
DETACHED GARAGE WHILE INCREASING FUNCTIONALITY AND LONGEVITY OF THE STRUCTURE 
 
SCOPE OF WORK TO INCLUDE:  
MAKE THE NECESSARY STRUCTURAL REPAIRS (WITH NO ARCHITECTURAL CHANGES TO EXISTING ELEVATIONS 
AND/OR FOOTPRINT) TO RESTORE THE STRUCTURAL INTEGRITY OF THE ACCESSORY STRUCTURE/DETACHED 
GARAGE TO INCLUDE: 
- ENLARGE EXISTING GARAGE OPENING TO 16’ GARAGE DOOR OPENING 
- INSTALL NEW GARAGE DOOR   
- REPAIR/REPLACE EXISTING VINYL/ALUMINUM SIDING AS NEEDED THAT MATCHES THE EXISTING PRIMARY   
  RESIDENCE FINISHES AS PICTURED 
- NO EXISTING ELECTRIC OR WATER TO DETACHED GARAGE - NONE INCLUDED IN THIS PERMIT 
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COJ PERMIT NUMBER - # B-25-252444.000   
2/3/2025 
DARRELL LANGSTAFF 
1375 WOLFE ST 
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32205 
RE: 092172 - 0000  
 
OWNER’S PROJECT GOAL: TO – RESTORE- THE STRUCTURAL INTEGRITY THAT WILL PRESERVE THE EXISTING 
DETACHED GARAGE WHILE INCREASING FUNCTIONALITY AND LONGEVITY OF THE STRUCTURE 
 
SCOPE OF WORK TO INCLUDE:  
MAKE THE NECESSARY STRUCTURAL REPAIRS (WITH NO ARCHITECTURAL CHANGES TO EXISTING ELEVATIONS 
AND/OR FOOTPRINT) TO RESTORE THE STRUCTURAL INTEGRITY OF THE ACCESSORY STRUCTURE/DETACHED 
GARAGE TO INCLUDE: 
- ENLARGE EXISTING GARAGE OPENING TO 16’ GARAGE DOOR OPENING 
- INSTALL NEW GARAGE DOOR   
- REPAIR/REPLACE EXISTING VINYL/ALUMINUM SIDING AS NEEDED THAT MATCHES THE EXISTING PRIMARY   
  RESIDENCE FINISHES AS PICTURED 
- NO EXISTING ELECTRIC OR WATER TO DETACHED GARAGE - NONE INCLUDED IN THIS PERMIT 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

PAGE 3 OF 5 

294



COJ PERMIT NUMBER - # B-25-252444.000   
2/3/2025 
DARRELL LANGSTAFF 
1375 WOLFE ST 
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32205 
RE: 092172 - 0000  
 
OWNER’S PROJECT GOAL: TO – RESTORE- THE STRUCTURAL INTEGRITY THAT WILL PRESERVE THE EXISTING 
DETACHED GARAGE WHILE INCREASING FUNCTIONALITY AND LONGEVITY OF THE STRUCTURE 
 
SCOPE OF WORK TO INCLUDE:  
MAKE THE NECESSARY STRUCTURAL REPAIRS (WITH NO ARCHITECTURAL CHANGES TO EXISTING ELEVATIONS 
AND/OR FOOTPRINT) TO RESTORE THE STRUCTURAL INTEGRITY OF THE ACCESSORY STRUCTURE/DETACHED 
GARAGE TO INCLUDE: 
- ENLARGE EXISTING GARAGE OPENING TO 16’ GARAGE DOOR OPENING 
- INSTALL NEW GARAGE DOOR   
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  RESIDENCE FINISHES AS PICTURED 
- NO EXISTING ELECTRIC OR WATER TO DETACHED GARAGE - NONE INCLUDED IN THIS PERMIT 
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Bright light shining through 77 year old dry rotted out wall demonstrates porous siding with wind
& rain coming through. Shown are two of the three interior walls. All walls are alike. Its
impossible to fix as a result of the aging.
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Same as other two walls in other photo, bright light shining through the
existing siding as a result of its age. Very porous!  
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From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com>  
Sent: Friday, August 22, 2025 3:40 PM 
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net>; jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - front door cut sheet 
 
EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any 
attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.  
 

Hi Caleb, 
 
Is there a means to pay this electronically (Online) as I travel for work?  
 
Thanks! 
 
Darrell 
 

From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net>  
Sent: Friday, August 22, 2025 12:51 PM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com>; jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - front door cut sheet 
 
Good afternoon, 
 
Please be advised that Application for Certificate of Appropriateness (COA-25-32139) is now ready for 
payment. In order to submit the necessary materials for filing, please complete the following items:  
                 

 Attached is the invoice. The check(s) should be made out to the Tax Collector and can be paid at 
the Tax Collector’s Office (214 N. Hogan Street, 2nd Floor).   

 Please return a copy of the paid invoice to me via email or to the Historic Preservation Section 
(214 N. Hogan Street, 3rd Floor).  

 The required public notice signs (2, along all streets the property fronts) and affidavit are also 
ready for pick-up. The signs are located outside the elevators on the 3rd floor in the Ed Ball 
building (214 N. Hogan St). The signs will need to be posted by September 10th.  

 
So long as we receive the receipt of payment by August 29th, your application can be scheduled for the 
Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission (JHPC) meeting on September 24th. 
 
Best regards, 
 
Caleb Arsenault, MHP 
City Planner I 
Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 
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214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 
OƯice: 904–255–7854 

 
 
From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com>  
Sent: Thursday, August 21, 2025 11:07 AM 
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net>; jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - front door cut sheet 
 
EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any 
attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.  
 

Caleb, 
 
I think it was done first of the year 2024. 
 
Thanks! 
 
Darrell 
 

From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net>  
Sent: Thursday, August 21, 2025 10:13 AM 
To: jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net>; Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - front door cut sheet 
 
Good morning, 
 
Yes, my apologies. The expansion of the driveway is part of the scope of work as well. Based on aerial 
imagery, it appears that it was expanded late 2024, early 2025. Do you know specifically when or what 
month the driveway was expanded? 
 
Best regards, 
 
Caleb Arsenault, MHP 
City Planner I 
Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 
OƯice: 904–255–7854 
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From: jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net>  
Sent: Thursday, August 21, 2025 9:46 AM 
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net>; Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - front door cut sheet 
 
EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any 
attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.  
 

What about the driveway width? 
 
Jacob Smith  
President 
RPC-LLC 
Phone: 904.412.9336 
Email: JACOBSMITH@RPC-LLC.NET 

From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Sent: Thursday, August 21, 2025 8:59:20 AM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com>; jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - front door cut sheet  
  
Good afternoon, 
  
I have prepared the sufficiency report for this application. This includes the widening of the garage door, 
the replacement of the pedestrian door, and the replacement of the siding with vinyl siding, all on the 
garage accessory structure. While the proposed pedestrian door appears to be in line with the design 
guidelines, we cannot recommend the expansion of the garage door width or the application of vinyl 
siding. As such, our recommendation will be for denial. I am waiting for the Section Supervisor to 
approve the sufficiency report and once it has been returned, I will follow up with information regarding 
the invoice, the signage, and next steps. 
  
Best regards, 
  
Caleb Arsenault, MHP 
City Planner I 
Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 
Office: 904–255–7854 

 
  
From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com>  
Sent: Thursday, August 21, 2025 8:20 AM 
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To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net>; jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - front door cut sheet 
  
EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any 
attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.  
  

Good Morning Caleb, 
  
Would you like me to resubmit on the garage roll up door? Vinyl siding to match the house too?  I know 
8/21 (today) is our deadline.  
  

Thanks!  

  

Darrell  

From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Sent: Wednesday, August 20, 2025 4:36 PM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com>; jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - front door cut sheet  
  
Good afternoon, 
  
I am confirming receipt of the door product. I have prepared the sufficiency report and submitted it to the 
section supervisor for approval. Once I receive it back, I will issue the signage and the invoice as well as 
next steps. 
  
Best regards, 
  
Caleb Arsenault, MHP 
City Planner I 
Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 
Office: 904–255–7854 

 
  
From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com>  
Sent: Wednesday, August 20, 2025 4:29 PM 
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net>; jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - front door cut sheet 
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EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any 
attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.  
  

Caleb, 
  
Please see attached front door cut sheet. Please confirm receipt.  
  
Thanks!  
  
Darrell  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Wednesday, August 20, 2025 1:25 PM 
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net>; jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - executed change of contractor & commencement 
documents  
  
Hi Caleb, 
  
Yes that is affirmative. I am just waiting on confirmation of product before i send you the cut sheet today.  
  
Thanks!  
  
Darrell  

From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Sent: Wednesday, August 20, 2025 1:21 PM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com>; jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - executed change of contractor & commencement 
documents  
  
Good afternoon, 
  
Received, thank you. Do you also intend to replace the pedestrian door on the side of the structure? If so, 
please forward the materials and design for that door. 
  
Best regards, 
  
Caleb Arsenault, MHP 
City Planner I 
Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 
Office: 904–255–7854 
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From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com>  
Sent: Wednesday, August 20, 2025 9:53 AM 
To: jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net>; Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - executed change of contractor & commencement 
documents 
  
EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any 
attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.  
  

Good Morning Caleb, 
  
Please see attached executed/notarized change of contractor, owner build disclosure & notice 
of commencement documents. Receipts indicate recorded at your office.  
  
Thanks!  
  
Darrell  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Wednesday, August 20, 2025 9:02 AM 
To: jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net>; Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - Garage door submission April 10th/2025  
  
Good Morning Caleb, 
  
Please see email below & attached.  
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Thanks!  

  

Darrell  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Tuesday, August 19, 2025 6:07 PM 
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To: jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net>; Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION  
  
Caleb, 
  
In April, Suncrest submitted the "approved" garage door with windows. I was copied on the email & I will 
forward it to you. 
  
Regarding the account, in mid-June, I spent an afternoon at your office notarizing four separate 
documents to ensure Suncrest was 100% removed. I can forward those documents as well if needed.  
  
I will send cut sheets shortly of the man door.  
  
Fees are to be paid on 8/21 too correct? If so, electronically performed via the website ok?  
  
  

Thank you for your time & have a great day. 

 
Sincerely, 
 
Darrell Langstaff 
1375 Wolfe Street 
Jacksonville, FL 32205 
904.917.2721 Home Office 
darrell@thelangstaffs.com 
https://www.linkedin.com/in/darrell-langstaff-7558a2113 
https://facebook.com/darrell.langstaff 
Email is the preferred method for correspondence as I have critical employer commitments 
throughout the work day. Please consider the environment before printing this email. 

From: jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Sent: Tuesday, August 19, 2025 4:32:40 PM 
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net>; Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION  
  
Ok, thank you! 
  
Jacob Smith  
President 
RPC-LLC 
Phone: 904.412.9336 
Email: JACOBSMITH@RPC-LLC.NET 

From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Sent: Tuesday, August 19, 2025 3:18:46 PM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
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Cc: jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION  
  
Good afternoon, 
  
To try to keep all the information in a single chain, I will answer both of your questions in this email. 
Jacob, we are unable to edit the applicant information for an application since it is tied to the account 
that submitted the application in the first place. Since the owner information is listed and is correct, he 
will be authorized to speak at the hearing and represent the application. If the owner would like someone 
else to represent him, I can provide an agent authorization form that can be completed and returned to 
allow another individual or company to represent him. Darrell, I will keep an eye out for the pedestrian 
door product information. Regarding the garage door, no scopes of work have been approved since the 
application as a whole will need to be reviewed by the commission. I have added the provided 
documents to this application’s file. 
  
Best regards, 
  
Caleb Arsenault, MHP 
City Planner I 
Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 
Office: 904–255–7854 

 
  
From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com>  
Sent: Tuesday, August 19, 2025 12:36 AM 
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Cc: jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 
  
EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any 
attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.  
  

Good Morning Caleb, 
  
Thank you for sending over the man door recommendation PDF. I will review & re-submit prior to 8/21. 
Please confirm garage door has been approved.  
  
Attached are two current photo's of garage taken yesterday.  
  
Also attached are two current interior pics reflecting porous 78-year-old siding that rain & wind-blown 
debris penetrate making the garage virtually unusable for storing dry goods.  
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The width of the driveway is 17' 5". 
  
Thanks!  
  
Darrell  
  

From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Sent: Monday, August 18, 2025 3:43 PM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Cc: jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 
  

Good afternoon, 

  

Thank you for the information. After looking at pictures of the property, it appears that the subject door is 
street-visible. As such, Staff can only recommend doors that conform to the attached Door Design 
Guidelines. Regarding the product information, we need information regarding the material and design 
of the door (look at the examples on the left side of page 2 for design types) this can be a sample image 
from the product supplier. 

  

Best regards, 

  

Caleb Arsenault, MHP 

City Planner I 

Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

Office: 904–255–7854 
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From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Monday, August 18, 2025 3:34 PM 
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Cc: jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any attachments unless you 
trust the sender and know the content is safe. 

  

 

 

  

  

  

Is the above sufficient? It was added to the permit. Plastpro Fiberglass Ext Door - White. 

  

What else do you need to confirm for the 9/24 commission meeting date. 
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Thanks!  

  

Darrell  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Monday, August 18, 2025 3:21 PM 
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Cc: jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

See attached 

  

Thanks!  

  

Darrell  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Monday, August 18, 2025 3:12 PM 
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 
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Thanks!  

  

Darrell  

From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Sent: Monday, August 18, 2025 9:34 AM 
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To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

Good morning, 

  

Received and added to the file. Based on the scope of work, this application will need to be reviewed by 
the commission and Staff cannot recommend the proposed work. To confirm, the work includes siding 
replacement, garage door expansion, pedestrian door replacement, and a new driveway (after-the-fact). 
The commission fee for after-the-fact work is twice the normal fee ($630). In order to prepare a 
sufficiency report to bring this application to commission, we still require the proposed pedestrian door 
product material and design as well as a front elevation showing the proposed new opening for the 
garage doors. 

  

Best regards, 

  

Caleb Arsenault, MHP 

City Planner I 

Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

Office: 904–255–7854 

 

  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Friday, August 15, 2025 4:07 PM 
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

331



17

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any attachments unless you 
trust the sender and know the content is safe. 

  

Hi Caleb, 

  

Please see green arrows below pointing to two existing concrete curb (circa 1947) “turn in” points (concrete slopes 
downward) for driveway. Also the existing driveway are not a contributing factor towards a historical structure. 
Driveway has always been this width based on what was installed 78 years ago. I do not have record of the driveway as I 
bought the house from a flipper. I was able to gather pictures/info and mark them up as Brittany wanted dimensions. 

  

  

Thanks! 

  

Darrell 

  

From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Sent: Wednesday, August 6, 2025 9:28 AM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Cc: 'caroline.cornely@gmail.com' <caroline.cornely@gmail.com> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

Good morning, 
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The commission hearing is a monthly meeting where we would read our report, the commission would 
invite the applicant up to speak for up to three minutes to present their case, and then they would make a 
decision to approve, deny, or defer the application. The next available meeting is September 24th with a 
sufficiency deadline of August 21st. Sufficiency means that all necessary information and documents 
have been submitted AND reviewed by Staff. The standard fee for alterations is $315 and would be 
issued shortly after sufficiency. 

  

In addition to my previous requests, could you please clarify when the existing concrete driveway was 
installed? There do not appear to be any approved COAs or permits for the work. As such, the width of 
the driveway would not be justification to create a new garage opening since the width of the poured 
concrete drive exceeds the ten (10) foot maximum width that we allow. 

  

Best regards, 

  

Caleb Arsenault, MHP 

City Planner I 

Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

Office: 904–255–7854 

 

  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Wednesday, August 6, 2025 6:24 AM 
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Cc: 'caroline.cornely@gmail.com' <caroline.cornely@gmail.com> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any attachments unless you 
trust the sender and know the content is safe. 
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Hi Caleb, 

  

I apologize for the delay. Yes I will get items requested asap.  

  

What is involved or entail with going before they commission?  

  

Thank you for your time & have a great day. 

 
Sincerely, 
 
Darrell Langstaff 
1375 Wolfe Street 
Jacksonville, FL 32205 
904.917.2721 Home Office 
darrell@thelangstaffs.com 
https://www.linkedin.com/in/darrell-langstaff-7558a2113 
https://facebook.com/darrell.langstaff 
Email is the preferred method for correspondence as I have critical employer commitments throughout the work 
day. Please consider the environment before printing this email. 

From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Sent: Monday, July 28, 2025 3:32:19 PM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Cc: 'caroline.cornely@gmail.com' <caroline.cornely@gmail.com> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

Good afternoon, 

  

I have been assigned to continue reviewing your application for alterations to your accessory garage 
structure. To follow up with Brittany’s summary, please provide the following documentation in order to 
continue processing your application: 
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 Pedestrian Door on Garage: Staff can approve the replacement of this door. Please provide a picture of the 
proposed door and material. 

 Garage Door Expansion: Staff considers the proposed garage door as compatible with the structure. The 
expansion of the garage door opening to a two-car garage door would need to go before the Commission. 

 Replacing Wood Siding on Garage: Staff recognizes that there are gaps in between the wood Dutch lap siding on 
the garage. If you would like to install vinyl or aluminum Dutch lap siding, this work would need to go before the 
Commission. If so, please let me know which material you want to install, vinyl or aluminum. I will also need a 
picture of the proposed product. 

  

Please note that for each of these, product information may be in the form of a pdf, a website to the 
product itself, etc. This information should include the material, design, and dimensions of the products. 

  

Best regards, 

  

Caleb Arsenault, MHP 

City Planner I 

Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

Office: 904–255–7854 

 

  

From: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Sent: Wednesday, July 23, 2025 3:49 PM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Cc: Historic Preservation <HistoricPreservation@coj.net>; 'caroline.cornely@gmail.com' <caroline.cornely@gmail.com> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

Good afternoon Darryl, 
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Thank you for the update. I have attached the 2025 Commission deadlines. This lists sufficiency dates that we need to 
have all reviewed documents by in order to invoice you to go to the lists Commission dates. 

  

Please note that today is my last day in the Historic Preservation Section at the City of Jacksonville, but I have CC’d the 
Historic Preservation Section email as well as briefed staff on your application. They will help you through the rest of the 
COA process. Take care! 

  

Thank you, 

  

Brittany Figueroa, MSP, MPA 

City Planner III 

Historic Preservation Section 

Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, 3rd Floor 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7822 

Visit Our Website 

  

  

From: Darrell Langstaff 
Sent: Wednesday, July 16, 2025 2:26 PM 
To: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM 
Cc: Historic Preservation ; 'caroline.cornely@gmail.com' 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any attachments unless you 
trust the sender and know the content is safe. 

  

Hi Brittany, 
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Thank you for the follow up; I plan to have everything below compiled by August 15th; are there time slots available for 
the commission the week of the 18th? 

  

In terms of this line item: 

  

 Replacing Wood Siding on Garage: 

  

This will be vinyl siding same gray color & dimensions of what is already on the house. 

  

Thank you for your time & have a great day! 

  

Sincerely, 

 

Darrell Langstaff 

1375 Wolfe Street 

Jacksonville, FL 32205 

904.917.2721 Home Office 
darrell@thelangstaffs.com 

https://www.linkedin.com/in/darrell-langstaff-7558a2113 

https://www.facebook.com/darrell.langstaff 

Email is the preferred method for dialogue as I have critical employer commitments throughout the work day. 

Please consider the environment before printing this email 

vential and privileged information. Any unauthorized review, use, disclosure, or distribution is prohibited. If you are not the intended recipient, please contact the 
sender by reply email and destroy all copies of the original message and attachments. 

  

From: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Sent: Monday, July 14, 2025 2:27 PM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
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Cc: Historic Preservation <HistoricPreservation@coj.net> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

Hello Darrell, 

  

I hope all is well. I am following up on this application to find out the status. Your dimensional rendering from your 
5/28/2025 email below looks great. However, I still need the following items: 

  

 Pedestrian Door on Garage: Staff can approve the replacement of this door. Please provide a picture of the 
proposed door and material. 

 Garage Door Expansion: Staff considers the proposed garage door as compatible with the structure. The 
expansion of the garage door opening to a two-car garage door would need to go before the Commission. 

 Replacing Wood Siding on Garage: Staff recognizes that there are gaps in between the wood Dutch lap siding on 
the garage. If you would like to install vinyl or aluminum Dutch lap siding, this work would need to go before the 
Commission. If so, please let me know which material you want to install, vinyl or aluminum. I will also need a 
picture of the proposed product. 

  

Could you please let me know when you plan to provide this information? 

  

Thank you, 

  

Brittany Figueroa, MSP, MPA 

City Planner III 

Historic Preservation Section 

Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, 3rd Floor 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7822 

Visit Our Website 
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From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Friday, June 6, 2025 11:03 AM 
To: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any attachments unless you 
trust the sender and know the content is safe. 

  

Thank you for the confirmation. Have a great weekend. 

  

Thanks! 

  

Darrell 

From: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Sent: Friday, June 6, 2025 10:17 AM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

Good morning Darrell, 

  

Thank you for your email, and I apologize for the slight delay as I was out of the office. This dimensional drawing will 
suffice. 

  

Thank you, 

  

Brittany Figueroa, MSP, MPA 

City Planner III 
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Historic Preservation Section 

Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, 3rd Floor 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7822 

Visit Our Website 

  

  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Wednesday, May 28, 2025 12:39 PM 
To: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any attachments unless you 
trust the sender and know the content is safe. 

  

Hi Brittany, 

  

Do you think the attached or below is sufficient for a dimensional drawing of the driveway? 
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Thank you for your time & have a great day! 

  

Sincerely, 

 

Darrell Langstaff 

1375 Wolfe Street 

Jacksonville, FL 32205 
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904.917.2721 Home Office 
darrell@thelangstaffs.com 

https://www.linkedin.com/in/darrell-langstaff-7558a2113 

https://www.facebook.com/darrell.langstaff 

Email is the preferred method for dialogue as I have critical employer commitments throughout the work day. 

Please consider the environment before printing this email 

vential and privileged information. Any unauthorized review, use, disclosure, or distribution is prohibited. If you are not the intended recipient, please contact the 
sender by reply email and destroy all copies of the original message and attachments. 

  

  

From: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Sent: Tuesday, May 20, 2025 12:56 PM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

Good afternoon Darrell, 

  

Thank you for reaching out and letting me know that you are working on the required documents. Regarding the 
account activity you mentioned, I am unsure what you are referencing. This application was submitted on 3/17/2025 
and my initial email after reviewing the application was on 3/24/2025. Then there were several email correspondences 
between that time and 4/22/2025 (see email thread below). At the site visit on 4/24/2025 you informed me that you 
preferred to no longer copy Suncrest Builders on our email correspondence regarding this COA application. 

  

The items I still need are the ones listed in my 5/2/2025 email below. Please let me know if you have any other 
questions and I’m happy to assist. 

  

Thank you! 

  

Brittany Figueroa, MSP, MPA 

City Planner III 

Historic Preservation Section 
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Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, 3rd Floor 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7822 

Visit Our Website 

  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Monday, May 19, 2025 11:24 AM 
To: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any attachments unless you 
trust the sender and know the content is safe. 

  

Hi Brittany, 

  

I trust you had a great weekend. I am working on getting the paperwork submitted. Quick question. I see 
no activity on the account between February 4 and April 15th. Were you all waiting on Suncrest bldrs for 
something? I see the dialogue in the first week of April for door selection but that was it. 

  

Thanks again for all of your help! 

  

Thanks! 

  

Darrell 

From: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Sent: Friday, May 2, 2025 1:24 PM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 
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Hello Darrell, 

  

That is correct, the Historic Preservation Commission meets once a month. Attached to this email are the 2025 
Commission deadlines. Once we deem the application as sufficient, meaning we have received all required documents, 
reviewed, them, received any necessary tweaks, then we can email you the invoice with the Commission date for your 
application to be heard by the Commission. At the meeting you would have 3 minutes to speak to the Commission and 
they may also have some questions. 

  

Thank you, 

  

Brittany Figueroa, MSP, MPA 

City Planner III 

Historic Preservation Section 

Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, 3rd Floor 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7822 

Visit Our Website 

  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Friday, May 2, 2025 10:32 AM 
To: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any attachments unless you 
trust the sender and know the content is safe. 

  

Good Morning Brittany, 
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What does it mean by this statement below? “would need to go before the Commission” 

  

Is this the once a month review meeting where I speak to them for two minutes? 

  

Thank you for your time & have a great day! 

  

Sincerely, 

 

Darrell Langstaff 

1375 Wolfe Street 

Jacksonville, FL 32205 
904.917.2721 Home Office 

darrell@thelangstaffs.com 

https://www.linkedin.com/in/darrell-langstaff-7558a2113 

https://www.facebook.com/darrell.langstaff 

Email is the preferred method for dialogue as I have critical employer commitments throughout the work day. 

Please consider the environment before printing this email 

vential and privileged information. Any unauthorized review, use, disclosure, or distribution is prohibited. If you are not the intended recipient, please contact the 
sender by reply email and destroy all copies of the original message and attachments. 

  

From: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Sent: Friday, May 2, 2025 9:46 AM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

Good morning Darrell, 
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Thank you for your patience. Below are Staff comments: 

  

 Pedestrian Door on Garage: Staff can approve the replacement of this door. Please provide a picture of the 
proposed door and material. 

 Garage Door Expansion: Staff considers the proposed garage door as compatible with the structure. The 
expansion of the garage door opening to a two-car garage door would need to go before the Commission. 

 Replacing Wood Siding on Garage: Staff recognizes that there are gaps in between the wood Dutch lap siding on 
the garage. If you would like to install vinyl or aluminum Dutch lap siding, this work would need to go before the 
Commission. If so, please let me know which material you want to install, vinyl or aluminum. I will also need a 
picture of the proposed product. 

 Driveway Expansion: We do not have a COA on file for the two-car poured concrete driveway connecting to the 
garage. Our records only show a single-car driveway. Please provide a site plan showing the previous driveway 
and the expansion, be sure to label all dimensions and materials of the driveways. Below are two examples of a 
site plan. 

  

I know on the site visit I said I would provide you with some additional information and you mentioned to only email you 
moving forward. Attached is the 2025 COA Matrix which shows different scopes of work on what can be approved at 
staff level and what needs to go before the Commission. I have also attached the Design Guidelines for this historic 
district and a copy of this COA application submitted by Suncrest Builders. Lastly, to try to obtain a list of companies or 
professionals who have experience working on historic properties, please contact Riverside Avondale Preservation 
(RAP). They can be reached at (904) 389-2449 or info@riversideavondale.org 

  

Please let me know if you have any questions and I’m happy to assist. 

  

  

  

Example 1 
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Example 2 
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Thank you, 

  

Brittany Figueroa, MSP, MPA 

City Planner III 

Historic Preservation Section 

Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, 3rd Floor 
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Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7822 

Visit Our Website 

  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Thursday, May 1, 2025 6:10 PM 
To: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any attachments unless you 
trust the sender and know the content is safe. 

  

Awesome sounds good Brittany! Have a good night. 

  

Thank you for your time & have a great day. 

 
Sincerely, 
 
Darrell Langstaff 
1375 Wolfe Street 
Jacksonville, FL 32205 
904.917.2721 Home Office 
darrell@thelangstaffs.com 
https://www.linkedin.com/in/darrell-langstaff-7558a2113 
https://facebook.com/darrell.langstaff 
Email is the preferred method for correspondence as I have critical employer commitments 
throughout the work day. Please consider the environment before printing this email. 

From: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Sent: Thursday, May 1, 2025 5:18:52 PM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

Good afternoon Darrell, 
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Thank you for allowing me to visit your property. I was able to bring this application to our internal design review 
meeting. I will be emailing you tomorrow morning with Staff comments. 

  

Thank you, 

  

Brittany Figueroa, MSP, MPA 

City Planner III 

Historic Preservation Section 

Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, 3rd Floor 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7822 

Visit Our Website 

  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Tuesday, April 22, 2025 7:02 PM 
To: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net>; Suncrest Builders <suncrestbuildersllc@gmail.com> 
Cc: Jill Kestner <jillerskestner@icloud.com>; Wells, Arimus - PDCM <ArimusW@coj.net> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any attachments unless you 
trust the sender and know the content is safe. 

  

Good afternoon Brittany, 

  

Please see my responses below in blue fonts. Also see embedded (2) photos of the existing siding below 
or attached. Look forward to meeting you on Monday at 10AM. 
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Thanks! 

  

Darrell Langstaff 

904.917.2721 

  

From: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Sent: Tuesday, April 22, 2025 1:42 PM 
To: Suncrest Builders <suncrestbuildersllc@gmail.com> 
Cc: Jill Kestner <jillerskestner@icloud.com>; Wells, Arimus - PDCM <ArimusW@coj.net>; Darrell Langstaff 
<darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

Good afternoon, 

  

I was able to bring your application to last Wednesday’s internal design review. Thank you for your patience as we had 
reports due to the Commission last week. Below are staff comments: 

  

 Since you would like to enlarge the garage door opening, will you need to expand the driveway as well? No the 
driveway is the width of the garage. Thank you. 

 Staff would like to conduct a site visit to inspect and take pictures of the siding. It should take about 20 minutes. At 
your earliest convenience, can you please let me know a few days and times you are available to meet on the 
property? I have the following availability: 

o Thursday 4/24 between 11:00am-12:00pm; Friday 4/25 between 1:30pm-4:00pm; Monday 4/28 at 
10:00am; Tuesday 4/29 between 10:00am-12:00pm; Thursday 5/1 between 10:00am-12:00pm. 
Monday 4/28 at 10:00am is perfect. Thank you! 
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Thank you, 

  

Brittany Figueroa, MSP, MPA 

City Planner III 

Historic Preservation Section 

Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, 3rd Floor 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7822 

Visit Our Website 
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From: Suncrest Builders <suncrestbuildersllc@gmail.com> 
Sent: Thursday, April 10, 2025 2:14 PM 
To: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Cc: Jill Kestner <jillerskestner@icloud.com>; Wells, Arimus - PDCM <ArimusW@coj.net>; Darrell Langstaff Suncrest 
<darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any attachments unless you 
trust the sender and know the content is safe. 

  

Hi Brittany, 

Thank you for the quick reply. On behalf of the client ( Mr. Langstaff) we are intending to install vinyl 
siding on the garage (whole garage) to match his existing home which also has Vinyl siding as well. This is 
very much a process point fixture, as his budget will only allow for this siding. 

  

Brian Lohman 

Suncrest Builders LLC 

904-982-0054 

CBC 1257483 

Suncrest-Builders.com 

  

  

On Apr 10, 2025, at 2:09 PM, Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> wrote: 

 

Good afternoon, 

  

Thank you for providing the attached garage door product. From my 3/24/2025 email below, I still need 
to know if you want to replace scattered vinyl siding around the garage or wholesale (all siding). 
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Thank you, 

  

Brittany Figueroa, MSP, MPA 

City Planner III 

Historic Preservation Section 

Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, 3rd Floor 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7822 

Visit Our Website 

  

From: Jill Kestner <jillerskestner@icloud.com> 
Sent: Tuesday, April 1, 2025 12:26 PM 
To: Wells, Arimus - PDCM <ArimusW@coj.net>; Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Cc: suncrestbuildersllc@gmail.com; Darrell Langstaff Suncrest <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any attachments 
unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe. 

  

Good afternoon all … 

  

I’m following up with the submission of the Survey/Site Plan with setbacks and dimensions 
for the above COA. 

  

Upon selection by the owner, we will submit the Garage Door Replacement selected from 
the list provided previously by Brittany for presentation to the group for the administrative 
review/approval process. 
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Thx! 

Jill Kestner 

Suncrest Builders LLC 

904.652.6272 

  

  

  

  

  

  

Sent from my iPhone 

  

On Mar 27, 2025, at 9:02 AM, Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
wrote: 

 

Thank you Brittany for your quick response & good morning to you as well! 

  

I/we appreciate the help! 

  

Thank you for your time & have a great day. 

 
Sincerely, 
 
Darrell Langstaff 
1375 Wolfe Street 
Jacksonville, FL 32205 
904.917.2721 Home Office 

darrell@thelangstaffs.com 
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Email is the preferred method for correspondence as I have 
critical employer commitments throughout the work day. 
Please consider the environment before printing this email. 

 

From: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Sent: Thursday, March 27, 2025 8:52 AM 
To: SUNCRESTBUILDERSLLC@GMAIL.COM <SUNCRESTBUILDERSLLC@GMAIL.COM>; 
jillerskestner@icloud.com <jillerskestner@icloud.com>; Darrell Langstaff 
<darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Cc: Historic Preservation <HistoricPreservation@coj.net> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St 

  

Good morning Darrell, 

  

We received your attached email about the garage door. You can mimic the existing 
door design but it should have glass windows at the top of the door: 

  

  

  

Thank you, 

  

Brittany Figueroa, MSP, MPA 

City Planner II 

Historic Preservation Section 

Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, 3rd Floor 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7822 

Visit Our Website 
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From: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM 
Sent: Tuesday, March 25, 2025 3:40 PM 
To: SUNCRESTBUILDERSLLC@GMAIL.COM; jillerskestner@icloud.com 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St 

  

Hello Jill, 

  

Thank you for contacting me today about this application. In the below email, I’ve listed 
out the items I’ll need. I have also attached the 2025 COA Matrix which lists different 
scopes of work and whether we can approve at staff level or if it will need to go before 
the Historic Preservation Commission. Looking forward to receiving these items and 
moving this application forward. 

  

Thank you, 

  

Brittany Figueroa, MSP, MPA 

City Planner II 

Historic Preservation Section 

Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, 3rd Floor 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7822 

Visit Our Website 

  

From: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM 
Sent: Monday, March 24, 2025 9:35 AM 
To: SUNCRESTBUILDERSLLC@GMAIL.COM 
Subject: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St 

  

Good morning, 
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My name is Brittany and I am the City Planner assigned to your Certificate of 
Appropriateness (COA) application. After reviewing this application, please provide the 
following: 

  

1. Please provide a picture and the material of the proposed garage door. I have 
attached the Door Design Guidelines to this email for you to reference. 

2. Please confirm if you need to replace scattered vinyl siding around the garage or 
wholesale (all siding). 

  

Thank you! 

  

Brittany Figueroa, MSP, MPA 

City Planner II 

Historic Preservation Section 

Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, 3rd Floor 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7822 

Visit Our Website 
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Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com>
Sent: Wednesday, October 15, 2025 10:20 AM
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM
Cc: Caroline Langstaff; Wells, Arimus - PDCM; jacob smith
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - Garage door submission April 

10th/2025

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any 
attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.  
 

Caleb,  
 
In response to highlighted question below; the "proposed alternate design" is not feasible and does not 
reflect reality of the physical realm. (Your documents do not reflect the reality) In regards to "initial 
proposal", the hearing we had on the 24th of September deferred the decision to the hearing we are to 
have in October providing time to achieve an alternate solution otherwise current engineered 
drawings/design intent are to be rejected.  
 
On another note, I am traveling for work and unable to attend October hearing.  
 
Thanks!  
  
Darrell  
 

From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Sent: Thursday, October 9, 2025 11:58 AM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Cc: Caroline Langstaff <caroline@thelangstaffs.com>; Wells, Arimus - PDCM <ArimusW@coj.net>; jacob smith 
<jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - Garage door submission April 10th/2025 
  
Good afternoon, 
  
I am following up with some more information after coordinating with the rest of Staff. Please see the 
following: 

 Regarding the distance to the alley, we can only speak to the provided survey and measurements 
using the tools in our Land Development Review map which confirm that there is approximately 
ten (10) feet from the northeast face of the accessory structure to the alley. 

 Regarding the maintenance of the alley and any possible curb cuts, we were informed by the 
Development Services Division that no right of way permit would be required to make alterations 
to the curb that you mentioned. Furthermore, they are not aware of an official curb in the alley, so 
it is likely that it was a feature installed by a previous owner. 
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Please let us know whether you are amenable to our proposed alternate design or if you would still like to 
pursue the initial proposal. 
  
Best regards, 
  
Caleb Arsenault, MHP 
City Planner I 
Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 
Office: 904–255–7854 

 
  
From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM 
Sent: Wednesday, October 8, 2025 8:37 AM 
To: 'Darrell Langstaff' <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Cc: Caroline Langstaff <caroline@thelangstaffs.com>; Wells, Arimus - PDCM <ArimusW@coj.net>; jacob smith 
<jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - Garage door submission April 10th/2025 
  
Good morning, 
  
I will bring this information to our internal design review meeting this morning. To my knowledge, 
alleyways are city-owned property, but it is the responsibility of homeowners to ensure that they are 
clear of debris and maintained. I do not have any information on the concrete curb along the alley, but it 
appears to be something that was likely installed by a previous homeowner if you are unfamiliar with it. 
  
Best regards, 
  
Caleb Arsenault, MHP 
City Planner I 
Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 
Office: 904–255–7854 

 
  
From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Monday, October 6, 2025 10:19 AM 
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Cc: Caroline Langstaff <caroline@thelangstaffs.com>; Wells, Arimus - PDCM <ArimusW@coj.net>; jacob smith 
<jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
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Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - Garage door submission April 10th/2025 
Importance: High 
  
EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any 
attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe. 
  

Good Morning Caleb, 
  
I appreciate your staff revisiting our options to obtain a viable solution. Unfortunately the attached does 
not reflect the reality of the easement. For example, the attached states there is 10 feet of easement 
width however that is not accurate. Please see three pictures below. 
  
Providing we were able to move the neighbors fence and garage wall, I have other concerns noted below. 

 In the rainy season, easement develops into a muddy mess forcing neighbors to park on Ingleside 
street and abandon their garage until it dries out. I think there is only 2 or 3 neighbors with garages 
in the alley. 

 Who manages the easement so they could make the grade level?  
 Currently there is a large concrete curb that runs parallel to the easement for almost 60 feet of my 

property line. I am unsure who owns the concrete curb as its roughly 12" tall about 18” wide. I 
planted plants along it and know from digging holes that it is enormous. 

 Who manages the easement so they could cut concrete curbs so I could have driveway access?  
Three pics below: 
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Thanks!  
  
Darrell  
  

From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Sent: Thursday, October 2, 2025 12:00 PM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com>; jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Cc: Caroline Langstaff <caroline@thelangstaffs.com>; Wells, Arimus - PDCM <ArimusW@coj.net> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - Garage door submission April 10th/2025 
  

Good afternoon, 
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I am reaching out as I was able to bring this design to our internal design review meeting again this week 
to workshop potential alternatives. Unfortunately, there is really only one alternative to the proposed 
design that we may be able to recommend. I have included a crude mockup to this message, but 
essentially it includes the following: 

1. Remove the existing driveway (including the after-the-fact expansion) - Red 
2. Convert the existing garage door into a window or paired window - Purple 
3. Install a driveway along the alley side of the property to the garage (aligning the width with the 

edges of the garage) - Blue 
4. Create a single garage door OR two separate garage door bays on the alley side of the garage 

structure (we cannot recommend an oversized garage door) - Green 

  

Unfortunately, this appears to be the only compatible alternative given the work that has been already 
conducted and what is being proposed. 

  

Best regards, 

  

Caleb Arsenault, MHP 

City Planner I 

Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

Office: 904–255–7854 

 

  

From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM 
Sent: Thursday, September 25, 2025 1:14 PM 
To: 'Darrell Langstaff' <darrell@thelangstaffs.com>; jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Cc: Caroline Langstaff <caroline@thelangstaffs.com>; Wells, Arimus - PDCM <ArimusW@coj.net> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - Garage door submission April 10th/2025 

  

Good afternoon, 
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Your application has been by the Commission until October 22nd. If you could please provide a copy of 
the WDO Assessment as requested by the commission, we will be glad to add that to the file. In the 
meantime, we will workshop some potential designs that we could support and return those to you as 
soon as possible. 

  

Best regards, 

  

Caleb Arsenault, MHP 

City Planner I 

Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

Office: 904–255–7854 

 

  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Friday, September 19, 2025 2:01 PM 
To: Johnson, Drew - PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net>; Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net>; jacob smith 
<jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Cc: Caroline Langstaff <caroline@thelangstaffs.com>; Wells, Arimus - PDCM <ArimusW@coj.net> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - Garage door submission April 10th/2025 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any 
attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe. 

  

Thank you very much Drew! 
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Thanks!  

  

Darrell  

From: Johnson, Drew - PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net> 
Sent: Friday, September 19, 2025 1:51 PM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com>; Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net>; jacob smith 
<jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Cc: Caroline Langstaff <caroline@thelangstaffs.com>; Wells, Arimus - PDCM <ArimusW@coj.net> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - Garage door submission April 10th/2025 

  

Good afternoon, 

  

Attached is the COA-25-32139 Staff Report for the property referenced in the subject line! Apologies 
that it was not attached in the original email! 

  

Thank you, 

  

Sent on behalf of Caleb Arsenault 

  

Drew Johnson, MHP 

City Planner I 

Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

Office: 904–255–7808 
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From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Friday, September 19, 2025 1:42 PM 
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net>; jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Cc: Caroline Langstaff <caroline@thelangstaffs.com>; Wells, Arimus - PDCM <ArimusW@coj.net>; Johnson, Drew - 
PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - Garage door submission April 10th/2025 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any 
attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe. 

  

Caleb,  

  

There was not an attachment.  

  

Thanks!  

  

Darrell  

From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Sent: Friday, September 19, 2025 1:02 PM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com>; jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Cc: Caroline Langstaff <caroline@thelangstaffs.com>; Wells, Arimus - PDCM <ArimusW@coj.net>; Johnson, Drew - 
PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - Garage door submission April 10th/2025 

  

Good afternoon, 

  

Attached is the COA-25-32139 Staff Report for the property located at 1375 Wolfe Street. As a 
reminder, the Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission will be holding a public hearing for your 
application: 

  

Date:                                September 24th, 2025 

Time:                                1:00 P.M. 
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Location:                       Ed Ball Building – 1st Floor Room 1002 

214 North Hogan Street 

Jacksonville, Florida 32202 

  

Please note the applicant is required to attend the public hearing.  Items will not be heard unless the 
applicant or owner is in attendance. 

I want to thank you for working with the Planning Department. Please don’t hesitate to reach out should 
you have any questions. 

  

Best regards, 

Caleb Arsenault, MHP 

City Planner I 

Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

Office: 904–255–7854 

 

  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Monday, September 15, 2025 4:27 PM 
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net>; jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Cc: Caroline Langstaff <caroline@thelangstaffs.com> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - Garage door submission April 10th/2025 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any 
attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe. 
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Thanks Caleb. I am having a small issue with my email lately. Inbox is exceeding 15 gig.  

  

Thanks!  

  

Darrell  

From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Sent: Monday, September 15, 2025 4:23 PM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com>; jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Cc: Caroline Langstaff <caroline@thelangstaffs.com> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - Garage door submission April 10th/2025 

  

Good afternoon, 

  

Please see my response from September 8th, 2025 at 3:29 p.m. 

  

Best regards, 

  

Caleb Arsenault, MHP 

City Planner I 

Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

Office: 904–255–7854 

 

  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Monday, September 15, 2025 4:19 PM 
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net>; jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
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Cc: Caroline Langstaff <caroline@thelangstaffs.com> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - Garage door submission April 10th/2025 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any 
attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe. 

  

Hi Caleb, 

  

Do you recall when the time & date of my commission review? So that I can prepare my visit accordingly; 
is there a need to perform a PP presentation or do they already have all of the pictures & I can just go over 
some talking points? Or do they just ask me questions and I will respond appropriately and that is it?  

  

Thanks!  

  

Darrell  

  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Monday, September 8, 2025 3:19 PM 
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net>; jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Cc: Caroline Langstaff <caroline@thelangstaffs.com> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - Garage door submission April 10th/2025 

  

Hi Caleb, 

  

Do you recall when the time & date is?  

  

Is there a need to perform a PP presentation or do they already have all of the pictures & I can just go over 
some talking points?  
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Or do they just ask me questions and I will respond appropriately and that is it?  

  

Thanks!  

  

Darrell  

From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Sent: Friday, September 5, 2025 2:24 PM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com>; jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - Garage door submission April 10th/2025 

  

Good afternoon, 

  

Received and added to the file. I will reach back out on the Friday prior to the hearing with a reminder of 
the date, time, and location of the meeting as well as a copy of our Staff Report for your review. 

  

Best regards, 

  

Caleb Arsenault, MHP 

City Planner I 

Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

Office: 904–255–7854 

 

  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Friday, September 5, 2025 2:03 PM 
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To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net>; jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - Garage door submission April 10th/2025 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any 
attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe. 

  

Hi Caleb, 

  

Please process the attached affidavit. The attachment also contains the two sign pictures.  

  

Thanks!  

  

Darrell  

From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Sent: Wednesday, August 20, 2025 9:52 AM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com>; jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - Garage door submission April 10th/2025 

  

Good morning, 

  

To answer your previous email and this one, the proposed garage door design is something that could be 
administratively approved if the existing garage door opening was being maintained. Because the 
proposed work is requesting an expansion to the garage door with the previously presented design but 
wider, which is not recommended, it will be reviewed under this application by the commission. 
Regarding Suncrest builders, because they submitted the application, the only way to remove them from 
the application would be to submit a new application since their account is tied to this application. I have 
noted that they are no longer part of the request and will continue communicating with you and Jacob. 
August 21st is the sufficiency deadline and August 29th is the payment deadline. Once the application is 
deemed sufficient (we still need the proposed pedestrian door design and materials), I can prepare a 
sufficiency report for this application. Once that report is approved, I will issue the invoice and signs to 
be posted at the property. 
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Best regards, 

  

Caleb Arsenault, MHP 

City Planner I 

Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

Office: 904–255–7854 

 

  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Wednesday, August 20, 2025 9:02 AM 
To: jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net>; Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25 - Garage door submission April 10th/2025 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any 
attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe. 

  

Good Morning Caleb, 

  

Please see email below & attached.  
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Thanks!  

  

Darrell  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Tuesday, August 19, 2025 6:07 PM 

377



18

To: jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net>; Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

Caleb, 

  

In April, Suncrest submitted the "approved" garage door with windows. I was copied on the email & I will 
forward it to you. 

  

Regarding the account, in mid-June, I spent an afternoon at your office notarizing four separate 
documents to ensure Suncrest was 100% removed. I can forward those documents as well if needed.  

  

I will send cut sheets shortly of the man door.  

  

Fees are to be paid on 8/21 too correct? If so, electronically performed via the website ok?  

  

  

Thank you for your time & have a great day. 

 
Sincerely, 
 
Darrell Langstaff 
1375 Wolfe Street 
Jacksonville, FL 32205 
904.917.2721 Home Office 
darrell@thelangstaffs.com 
https://www.linkedin.com/in/darrell-langstaff-7558a2113 
https://facebook.com/darrell.langstaff 
Email is the preferred method for correspondence as I have critical employer commitments 
throughout the work day. Please consider the environment before printing this email. 

From: jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Sent: Tuesday, August 19, 2025 4:32:40 PM 
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net>; Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

Ok, thank you! 
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Jacob Smith 

President 

RPC-LLC 

Phone: 904.412.9336 

Email: JACOBSMITH@RPC-LLC.NET 

From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Sent: Tuesday, August 19, 2025 3:18:46 PM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Cc: jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

Good afternoon, 

  

To try to keep all the information in a single chain, I will answer both of your questions in this email. 
Jacob, we are unable to edit the applicant information for an application since it is tied to the account 
that submitted the application in the first place. Since the owner information is listed and is correct, he 
will be authorized to speak at the hearing and represent the application. If the owner would like someone 
else to represent him, I can provide an agent authorization form that can be completed and returned to 
allow another individual or company to represent him. Darrell, I will keep an eye out for the pedestrian 
door product information. Regarding the garage door, no scopes of work have been approved since the 
application as a whole will need to be reviewed by the commission. I have added the provided 
documents to this application’s file. 

  

Best regards, 

  

Caleb Arsenault, MHP 

City Planner I 

Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

Office: 904–255–7854 
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From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Tuesday, August 19, 2025 12:36 AM 
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Cc: jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any 
attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe. 

  

Good Morning Caleb, 

  

Thank you for sending over the man door recommendation PDF. I will review & re-submit prior to 8/21. 
Please confirm garage door has been approved.  

  

Attached are two current photo's of garage taken yesterday.  

  

Also attached are two current interior pics reflecting porous 78-year-old siding that rain & wind-blown 
debris penetrate making the garage virtually unusable for storing dry goods.  

  

The width of the driveway is 17' 5". 

  

Thanks!  

  

Darrell  
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From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Sent: Monday, August 18, 2025 3:43 PM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Cc: jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

Good afternoon, 

  

Thank you for the information. After looking at pictures of the property, it appears that the subject door is 
street-visible. As such, Staff can only recommend doors that conform to the attached Door Design 
Guidelines. Regarding the product information, we need information regarding the material and design 
of the door (look at the examples on the left side of page 2 for design types) this can be a sample image 
from the product supplier. 

  

Best regards, 

  

Caleb Arsenault, MHP 

City Planner I 

Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

Office: 904–255–7854 

 

  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Monday, August 18, 2025 3:34 PM 
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Cc: jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 
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EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any attachments unless you 
trust the sender and know the content is safe. 

  

 

 

  

  

  

Is the above sufficient? It was added to the permit. Plastpro Fiberglass Ext Door - White. 

  

What else do you need to confirm for the 9/24 commission meeting date. 

  

  

Thanks!  

  

Darrell  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Monday, August 18, 2025 3:21 PM 
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To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Cc: jacob smith <jacobsmith@rpc-llc.net> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

See attached 

  

Thanks!  

  

Darrell  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Monday, August 18, 2025 3:12 PM 
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 
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Thanks!  

  

Darrell  

From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Sent: Monday, August 18, 2025 9:34 AM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

384



25

  

Good morning, 

  

Received and added to the file. Based on the scope of work, this application will need to be reviewed by 
the commission and Staff cannot recommend the proposed work. To confirm, the work includes siding 
replacement, garage door expansion, pedestrian door replacement, and a new driveway (after-the-fact). 
The commission fee for after-the-fact work is twice the normal fee ($630). In order to prepare a 
sufficiency report to bring this application to commission, we still require the proposed pedestrian door 
product material and design as well as a front elevation showing the proposed new opening for the 
garage doors. 

  

Best regards, 

  

Caleb Arsenault, MHP 

City Planner I 

Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

Office: 904–255–7854 

 

  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Friday, August 15, 2025 4:07 PM 
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any attachments unless you 
trust the sender and know the content is safe. 
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Hi Caleb, 

  

Please see green arrows below pointing to two existing concrete curb (circa 1947) “turn in” points (concrete slopes 
downward) for driveway. Also the existing driveway are not a contributing factor towards a historical structure. 
Driveway has always been this width based on what was installed 78 years ago. I do not have record of the driveway as I 
bought the house from a flipper. I was able to gather pictures/info and mark them up as Brittany wanted dimensions. 

  

  

Thanks! 

  

Darrell 

  

From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Sent: Wednesday, August 6, 2025 9:28 AM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Cc: 'caroline.cornely@gmail.com' <caroline.cornely@gmail.com> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

Good morning, 

  

The commission hearing is a monthly meeting where we would read our report, the commission would 
invite the applicant up to speak for up to three minutes to present their case, and then they would make a 
decision to approve, deny, or defer the application. The next available meeting is September 24th with a 
sufficiency deadline of August 21st. Sufficiency means that all necessary information and documents 
have been submitted AND reviewed by Staff. The standard fee for alterations is $315 and would be 
issued shortly after sufficiency. 
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In addition to my previous requests, could you please clarify when the existing concrete driveway was 
installed? There do not appear to be any approved COAs or permits for the work. As such, the width of 
the driveway would not be justification to create a new garage opening since the width of the poured 
concrete drive exceeds the ten (10) foot maximum width that we allow. 

  

Best regards, 

  

Caleb Arsenault, MHP 

City Planner I 

Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

Office: 904–255–7854 

 

  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Wednesday, August 6, 2025 6:24 AM 
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Cc: 'caroline.cornely@gmail.com' <caroline.cornely@gmail.com> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any attachments unless you 
trust the sender and know the content is safe. 

  

Hi Caleb, 

  

I apologize for the delay. Yes I will get items requested asap.  
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What is involved or entail with going before they commission?  

  

Thank you for your time & have a great day. 

 
Sincerely, 
 
Darrell Langstaff 
1375 Wolfe Street 
Jacksonville, FL 32205 
904.917.2721 Home Office 
darrell@thelangstaffs.com 
https://www.linkedin.com/in/darrell-langstaff-7558a2113 
https://facebook.com/darrell.langstaff 
Email is the preferred method for correspondence as I have critical employer commitments throughout the work 
day. Please consider the environment before printing this email. 

From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Sent: Monday, July 28, 2025 3:32:19 PM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Cc: 'caroline.cornely@gmail.com' <caroline.cornely@gmail.com> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

Good afternoon, 

  

I have been assigned to continue reviewing your application for alterations to your accessory garage 
structure. To follow up with Brittany’s summary, please provide the following documentation in order to 
continue processing your application: 

  

 Pedestrian Door on Garage: Staff can approve the replacement of this door. Please provide a picture of the 
proposed door and material. 

 Garage Door Expansion: Staff considers the proposed garage door as compatible with the structure. The 
expansion of the garage door opening to a two-car garage door would need to go before the Commission. 

 Replacing Wood Siding on Garage: Staff recognizes that there are gaps in between the wood Dutch lap siding on 
the garage. If you would like to install vinyl or aluminum Dutch lap siding, this work would need to go before the 
Commission. If so, please let me know which material you want to install, vinyl or aluminum. I will also need a 
picture of the proposed product. 

  

Please note that for each of these, product information may be in the form of a pdf, a website to the 
product itself, etc. This information should include the material, design, and dimensions of the products. 
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Best regards, 

  

Caleb Arsenault, MHP 

City Planner I 

Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

Office: 904–255–7854 

 

  

From: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Sent: Wednesday, July 23, 2025 3:49 PM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Cc: Historic Preservation <HistoricPreservation@coj.net>; 'caroline.cornely@gmail.com' <caroline.cornely@gmail.com> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

Good afternoon Darryl, 

  

Thank you for the update. I have attached the 2025 Commission deadlines. This lists sufficiency dates that we need to 
have all reviewed documents by in order to invoice you to go to the lists Commission dates. 

  

Please note that today is my last day in the Historic Preservation Section at the City of Jacksonville, but I have CC’d the 
Historic Preservation Section email as well as briefed staff on your application. They will help you through the rest of the 
COA process. Take care! 

  

Thank you, 

  

Brittany Figueroa, MSP, MPA 
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City Planner III 

Historic Preservation Section 

Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, 3rd Floor 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7822 

Visit Our Website 

  

  

From: Darrell Langstaff 
Sent: Wednesday, July 16, 2025 2:26 PM 
To: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM 
Cc: Historic Preservation ; 'caroline.cornely@gmail.com' 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any attachments unless you 
trust the sender and know the content is safe. 

  

Hi Brittany, 

  

Thank you for the follow up; I plan to have everything below compiled by August 15th; are there time slots available for 
the commission the week of the 18th? 

  

In terms of this line item: 

  

 Replacing Wood Siding on Garage: 

  

This will be vinyl siding same gray color & dimensions of what is already on the house. 
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Thank you for your time & have a great day! 

  

Sincerely, 

 

Darrell Langstaff 

1375 Wolfe Street 

Jacksonville, FL 32205 

904.917.2721 Home Office 
darrell@thelangstaffs.com 
https://www.linkedin.com/in/darrell-langstaff-7558a2113 
https://www.facebook.com/darrell.langstaff 

Email is the preferred method for dialogue as I have critical employer commitments throughout the work day. 

Please consider the environment before printing this email 

vential and privileged information. Any unauthorized review, use, disclosure, or distribution is prohibited. If you are not the intended recipient, please contact the 
sender by reply email and destroy all copies of the original message and attachments. 

  

From: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Sent: Monday, July 14, 2025 2:27 PM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Cc: Historic Preservation <HistoricPreservation@coj.net> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

Hello Darrell, 

  

I hope all is well. I am following up on this application to find out the status. Your dimensional rendering from your 
5/28/2025 email below looks great. However, I still need the following items: 

  

 Pedestrian Door on Garage: Staff can approve the replacement of this door. Please provide a picture of the 
proposed door and material. 

 Garage Door Expansion: Staff considers the proposed garage door as compatible with the structure. The 
expansion of the garage door opening to a two-car garage door would need to go before the Commission. 

 Replacing Wood Siding on Garage: Staff recognizes that there are gaps in between the wood Dutch lap siding on 
the garage. If you would like to install vinyl or aluminum Dutch lap siding, this work would need to go before the 
Commission. If so, please let me know which material you want to install, vinyl or aluminum. I will also need a 
picture of the proposed product. 
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Could you please let me know when you plan to provide this information? 

  

Thank you, 

  

Brittany Figueroa, MSP, MPA 

City Planner III 

Historic Preservation Section 

Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, 3rd Floor 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7822 

Visit Our Website 

  

  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Friday, June 6, 2025 11:03 AM 
To: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any attachments unless you 
trust the sender and know the content is safe. 

  

Thank you for the confirmation. Have a great weekend. 

  

Thanks! 

  

Darrell 
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From: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Sent: Friday, June 6, 2025 10:17 AM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

Good morning Darrell, 

  

Thank you for your email, and I apologize for the slight delay as I was out of the office. This dimensional drawing will 
suffice. 

  

Thank you, 

  

Brittany Figueroa, MSP, MPA 

City Planner III 

Historic Preservation Section 

Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, 3rd Floor 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7822 

Visit Our Website 

  

  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Wednesday, May 28, 2025 12:39 PM 
To: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any attachments unless you 
trust the sender and know the content is safe. 
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Hi Brittany, 

  

Do you think the attached or below is sufficient for a dimensional drawing of the driveway? 

  

  

Thank you for your time & have a great day! 

  

Sincerely, 
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Darrell Langstaff 

1375 Wolfe Street 

Jacksonville, FL 32205 

904.917.2721 Home Office 
darrell@thelangstaffs.com 
https://www.linkedin.com/in/darrell-langstaff-7558a2113 
https://www.facebook.com/darrell.langstaff 

Email is the preferred method for dialogue as I have critical employer commitments throughout the work day. 

Please consider the environment before printing this email 

vential and privileged information. Any unauthorized review, use, disclosure, or distribution is prohibited. If you are not the intended recipient, please contact the 
sender by reply email and destroy all copies of the original message and attachments. 

  

  

From: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Sent: Tuesday, May 20, 2025 12:56 PM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

Good afternoon Darrell, 

  

Thank you for reaching out and letting me know that you are working on the required documents. Regarding the 
account activity you mentioned, I am unsure what you are referencing. This application was submitted on 3/17/2025 
and my initial email after reviewing the application was on 3/24/2025. Then there were several email correspondences 
between that time and 4/22/2025 (see email thread below). At the site visit on 4/24/2025 you informed me that you 
preferred to no longer copy Suncrest Builders on our email correspondence regarding this COA application. 

  

The items I still need are the ones listed in my 5/2/2025 email below. Please let me know if you have any other 
questions and I’m happy to assist. 

  

Thank you! 

  

Brittany Figueroa, MSP, MPA 

City Planner III 
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Historic Preservation Section 

Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, 3rd Floor 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7822 

Visit Our Website 

  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Monday, May 19, 2025 11:24 AM 
To: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any attachments unless you 
trust the sender and know the content is safe. 

  

Hi Brittany, 

  

I trust you had a great weekend. I am working on getting the paperwork submitted. Quick question. I see 
no activity on the account between February 4 and April 15th. Were you all waiting on Suncrest bldrs for 
something? I see the dialogue in the first week of April for door selection but that was it. 

  

Thanks again for all of your help! 

  

Thanks! 

  

Darrell 

From: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Sent: Friday, May 2, 2025 1:24 PM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 
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Hello Darrell, 

  

That is correct, the Historic Preservation Commission meets once a month. Attached to this email are the 2025 
Commission deadlines. Once we deem the application as sufficient, meaning we have received all required documents, 
reviewed, them, received any necessary tweaks, then we can email you the invoice with the Commission date for your 
application to be heard by the Commission. At the meeting you would have 3 minutes to speak to the Commission and 
they may also have some questions. 

  

Thank you, 

  

Brittany Figueroa, MSP, MPA 

City Planner III 

Historic Preservation Section 

Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, 3rd Floor 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7822 

Visit Our Website 

  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Friday, May 2, 2025 10:32 AM 
To: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any attachments unless you 
trust the sender and know the content is safe. 

  

Good Morning Brittany, 
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What does it mean by this statement below? “would need to go before the Commission” 

  

Is this the once a month review meeting where I speak to them for two minutes? 

  

Thank you for your time & have a great day! 

  

Sincerely, 

 

Darrell Langstaff 

1375 Wolfe Street 

Jacksonville, FL 32205 
904.917.2721 Home Office 

darrell@thelangstaffs.com 
https://www.linkedin.com/in/darrell-langstaff-7558a2113 
https://www.facebook.com/darrell.langstaff 

Email is the preferred method for dialogue as I have critical employer commitments throughout the work day. 

Please consider the environment before printing this email 

vential and privileged information. Any unauthorized review, use, disclosure, or distribution is prohibited. If you are not the intended recipient, please contact the 
sender by reply email and destroy all copies of the original message and attachments. 

  

From: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Sent: Friday, May 2, 2025 9:46 AM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

Good morning Darrell, 

  

Thank you for your patience. Below are Staff comments: 

  

 Pedestrian Door on Garage: Staff can approve the replacement of this door. Please provide a picture of the 
proposed door and material. 
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 Garage Door Expansion: Staff considers the proposed garage door as compatible with the structure. The 
expansion of the garage door opening to a two-car garage door would need to go before the Commission. 

 Replacing Wood Siding on Garage: Staff recognizes that there are gaps in between the wood Dutch lap siding on 
the garage. If you would like to install vinyl or aluminum Dutch lap siding, this work would need to go before the 
Commission. If so, please let me know which material you want to install, vinyl or aluminum. I will also need a 
picture of the proposed product. 

 Driveway Expansion: We do not have a COA on file for the two-car poured concrete driveway connecting to the 
garage. Our records only show a single-car driveway. Please provide a site plan showing the previous driveway 
and the expansion, be sure to label all dimensions and materials of the driveways. Below are two examples of a 
site plan. 

  

I know on the site visit I said I would provide you with some additional information and you mentioned to only email you 
moving forward. Attached is the 2025 COA Matrix which shows different scopes of work on what can be approved at 
staff level and what needs to go before the Commission. I have also attached the Design Guidelines for this historic 
district and a copy of this COA application submitted by Suncrest Builders. Lastly, to try to obtain a list of companies or 
professionals who have experience working on historic properties, please contact Riverside Avondale Preservation 
(RAP). They can be reached at (904) 389-2449 or info@riversideavondale.org 

  

Please let me know if you have any questions and I’m happy to assist. 

  

  

  

Example 1 
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Example 2 

 

  

Thank you, 

  

Brittany Figueroa, MSP, MPA 

City Planner III 

Historic Preservation Section 
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Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, 3rd Floor 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7822 

Visit Our Website 

  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Thursday, May 1, 2025 6:10 PM 
To: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any attachments unless you 
trust the sender and know the content is safe. 

  

Awesome sounds good Brittany! Have a good night. 

  

Thank you for your time & have a great day. 

 
Sincerely, 
 
Darrell Langstaff 
1375 Wolfe Street 
Jacksonville, FL 32205 
904.917.2721 Home Office 
darrell@thelangstaffs.com 
https://www.linkedin.com/in/darrell-langstaff-7558a2113 
https://facebook.com/darrell.langstaff 
Email is the preferred method for correspondence as I have critical employer commitments 
throughout the work day. Please consider the environment before printing this email. 

From: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Sent: Thursday, May 1, 2025 5:18:52 PM 
To: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

Good afternoon Darrell, 
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Thank you for allowing me to visit your property. I was able to bring this application to our internal design review 
meeting. I will be emailing you tomorrow morning with Staff comments. 

  

Thank you, 

  

Brittany Figueroa, MSP, MPA 

City Planner III 

Historic Preservation Section 

Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, 3rd Floor 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7822 

Visit Our Website 

  

From: Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Sent: Tuesday, April 22, 2025 7:02 PM 
To: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net>; Suncrest Builders <suncrestbuildersllc@gmail.com> 
Cc: Jill Kestner <jillerskestner@icloud.com>; Wells, Arimus - PDCM <ArimusW@coj.net> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any attachments unless you 
trust the sender and know the content is safe. 

  

Good afternoon Brittany, 

  

Please see my responses below in blue fonts. Also see embedded (2) photos of the existing siding below 
or attached. Look forward to meeting you on Monday at 10AM. 
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Thanks! 

  

Darrell Langstaff 

904.917.2721 

  

From: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Sent: Tuesday, April 22, 2025 1:42 PM 
To: Suncrest Builders <suncrestbuildersllc@gmail.com> 
Cc: Jill Kestner <jillerskestner@icloud.com>; Wells, Arimus - PDCM <ArimusW@coj.net>; Darrell Langstaff 
<darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

Good afternoon, 

  

I was able to bring your application to last Wednesday’s internal design review. Thank you for your patience as we had 
reports due to the Commission last week. Below are staff comments: 

  

 Since you would like to enlarge the garage door opening, will you need to expand the driveway as well? No the 
driveway is the width of the garage. Thank you. 

 Staff would like to conduct a site visit to inspect and take pictures of the siding. It should take about 20 minutes. At 
your earliest convenience, can you please let me know a few days and times you are available to meet on the 
property? I have the following availability: 

o Thursday 4/24 between 11:00am-12:00pm; Friday 4/25 between 1:30pm-4:00pm; Monday 4/28 at 
10:00am; Tuesday 4/29 between 10:00am-12:00pm; Thursday 5/1 between 10:00am-12:00pm. 
Monday 4/28 at 10:00am is perfect. Thank you! 
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Thank you, 

  

Brittany Figueroa, MSP, MPA 

City Planner III 

Historic Preservation Section 

Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, 3rd Floor 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7822 

Visit Our Website 
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From: Suncrest Builders <suncrestbuildersllc@gmail.com> 
Sent: Thursday, April 10, 2025 2:14 PM 
To: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Cc: Jill Kestner <jillerskestner@icloud.com>; Wells, Arimus - PDCM <ArimusW@coj.net>; Darrell Langstaff Suncrest 
<darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any attachments unless you 
trust the sender and know the content is safe. 

  

Hi Brittany, 

Thank you for the quick reply. On behalf of the client ( Mr. Langstaff) we are intending to install vinyl 
siding on the garage (whole garage) to match his existing home which also has Vinyl siding as well. This is 
very much a process point fixture, as his budget will only allow for this siding. 

  

Brian Lohman 

Suncrest Builders LLC 

904-982-0054 

CBC 1257483 

Suncrest-Builders.com 

  

  

On Apr 10, 2025, at 2:09 PM, Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> wrote: 

 

Good afternoon, 

  

Thank you for providing the attached garage door product. From my 3/24/2025 email below, I still need 
to know if you want to replace scattered vinyl siding around the garage or wholesale (all siding). 

  

Thank you, 
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Brittany Figueroa, MSP, MPA 

City Planner III 

Historic Preservation Section 

Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, 3rd Floor 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7822 

Visit Our Website 

  

From: Jill Kestner <jillerskestner@icloud.com> 
Sent: Tuesday, April 1, 2025 12:26 PM 
To: Wells, Arimus - PDCM <ArimusW@coj.net>; Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Cc: suncrestbuildersllc@gmail.com; Darrell Langstaff Suncrest <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St PERMIT #B-25- SURVEY SUBMISSION 

  

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any attachments 
unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe. 

  

Good afternoon all … 

  

I’m following up with the submission of the Survey/Site Plan with setbacks and dimensions 
for the above COA. 

  

Upon selection by the owner, we will submit the Garage Door Replacement selected from 
the list provided previously by Brittany for presentation to the group for the administrative 
review/approval process. 

  

Thx! 

Jill Kestner 
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Suncrest Builders LLC 

904.652.6272 

  

  

  

  

  

  

Sent from my iPhone 

  

On Mar 27, 2025, at 9:02 AM, Darrell Langstaff <darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
wrote: 

 

Thank you Brittany for your quick response & good morning to you as well! 

  

I/we appreciate the help! 

  

Thank you for your time & have a great day. 

 
Sincerely, 
 
Darrell Langstaff 
1375 Wolfe Street 
Jacksonville, FL 32205 
904.917.2721 Home Office 

darrell@thelangstaffs.com 

Email is the preferred method for correspondence as I have 
critical employer commitments throughout the work day. 
Please consider the environment before printing this email. 

 
From: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Sent: Thursday, March 27, 2025 8:52 AM 
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To: SUNCRESTBUILDERSLLC@GMAIL.COM <SUNCRESTBUILDERSLLC@GMAIL.COM>; 
jillerskestner@icloud.com <jillerskestner@icloud.com>; Darrell Langstaff 
<darrell@thelangstaffs.com> 
Cc: Historic Preservation <HistoricPreservation@coj.net> 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St 

  

Good morning Darrell, 

  

We received your attached email about the garage door. You can mimic the existing 
door design but it should have glass windows at the top of the door: 

  

  

  

Thank you, 

  

Brittany Figueroa, MSP, MPA 

City Planner II 

Historic Preservation Section 

Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, 3rd Floor 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7822 

Visit Our Website 

  

From: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM 
Sent: Tuesday, March 25, 2025 3:40 PM 
To: SUNCRESTBUILDERSLLC@GMAIL.COM; jillerskestner@icloud.com 
Subject: RE: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St 

  

Hello Jill, 
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Thank you for contacting me today about this application. In the below email, I’ve listed 
out the items I’ll need. I have also attached the 2025 COA Matrix which lists different 
scopes of work and whether we can approve at staff level or if it will need to go before 
the Historic Preservation Commission. Looking forward to receiving these items and 
moving this application forward. 

  

Thank you, 

  

Brittany Figueroa, MSP, MPA 

City Planner II 

Historic Preservation Section 

Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, 3rd Floor 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7822 

Visit Our Website 

  

From: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM 
Sent: Monday, March 24, 2025 9:35 AM 
To: SUNCRESTBUILDERSLLC@GMAIL.COM 
Subject: COA Tracking #32139 1375 Wolfe St 

  

Good morning, 

  

My name is Brittany and I am the City Planner assigned to your Certificate of 
Appropriateness (COA) application. After reviewing this application, please provide the 
following: 

  

1. Please provide a picture and the material of the proposed garage door. I have 
attached the Door Design Guidelines to this email for you to reference. 

2. Please confirm if you need to replace scattered vinyl siding around the garage or 
wholesale (all siding). 
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Thank you! 

  

Brittany Figueroa, MSP, MPA 

City Planner II 

Historic Preservation Section 

Planning Department 

214 North Hogan Street, 3rd Floor 

Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7822 

Visit Our Website 
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COA-25-33103  Page 1 of 17 
 

January 28, 2025 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-25-33103 

 
Address: 3544 Fitch Street, RE# 079705-0000 
 
Location: Northeast Corner of Fitch Street and Talbot Avenue 
 
Owner:  Brian Bilyeu 
  3544 Fitch St  
  Jacksonville, FL 32205 
 
Applicant:  Candy Bilyeu 
  3544 Fitch St 
  Jacksonville, FL 32205  

 
Year Built: c. 1923 (FMSF) 

 
Designation: Riverside-Avondale  
 
Request: Alteration – Primary Structure 
 
Summary Scope of Work:  

1. Wholesale siding replacement 
 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
Conditions: 

1. Any new siding, corner posts, and window trim repairs shall match the historic materials 
in design, reveal, dimension, and exposure. 

2. The siding material being installed shall be feathered into the remaining siding to reduce 
the visibility of the repairs; there shall be no straight vertical seams. 

3. Cementitious siding or water-resistance PVC trim for boards near or touching the 
ground can be used. 

4. The scope of work shall be limited to the scattered replacement in the areas referenced 
in the submitted photos for all sides. 

5. Prior to permitting, the owner or their agent shall submit to the HPS pictures of each 
elevation where scattered siding replacement will occur.  
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COA-25-33103  Page 2 of 17 
 

 
PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-25-33103 is for the proposed wholesale siding replacement of the primary structure at 3544 
Fitch Street, a contributing structure within the Riverside-Avondale Historic District. The one-story 
structure is located on a corner lot and is characterized as a side-gabled Colonial Revival style 
structure with a segmented archway supported by two ionic columns on a brick portico under a 
clipped gable roof. The existing cladding is of wood that has been painted and sealed over time. The 
proposed replacement material is Hardie-board siding, chosen for its longevity and similar 
appearance when installed. 
 
Due to the lack of evidence that siding replacement has occurred on the property, Staff recommends 
scattered replacement on the areas deemed irreparable and repairs be made elsewhere. 
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Historic District and the Ordinance Code 
criteria found in Sections 307.106(k) and 307.106(l).  The following is Staff’s analysis:   
 

 According to the 1924-1951 Jacksonville Sanborn Map, the one-story dwelling is shown 
within its original location with a detached garage in the rear of the corner lot property. 
The existing structure has an expanded footprint as it stands today with a small addition 
in the rear. 

 The applicant submitted photos of the existing wood siding on each elevation. 
o Although there is no evidence of wood destroying organisms (WDO) there is ample 

evidence that shows high moisture content within the wood causing splitting on 
planks. The wood siding can be identified as weatherboard siding. 

o The photos show scattered areas of irreparable damage, which Staff recommends 
the scattered replacement for. 

 Staff conducted research on the property to identify whether there was any 
documentation on the existing siding and if it had been replaced since its original survey 
in the 1980s. According to JAXEPICS and the permits that are on file, there is no evidence 
that the siding had been replaced. The earliest records showcase a building permit from 
1985 with no description of the scope of work. 

o Within the Historic Preservation Archives, no Certificate of Appropriateness (COA) 
applications were submitted for repainting or replacement of siding. The earliest 
application that was approved and dated was COA-99-190 from 1999 for the 
construction of the swimming pool. 

 Based on the Florida Master Site File (FMSF) form that was submitted during the original 
1985 survey of the Riverside-Avondale Historic District, the recorded exterior material 
was wood/clapboard horizontal siding. The photos that were submitted with the 
application reveal that this siding has been replaced with weatherboard siding at some 
time previously. With no evidence, Staff are unsure whether this was a surveyor error or 
a change in material over time. 

o Due to the lack of evidence that the siding material isn’t historic, Staff 
recommends the scattered replacement of siding on the structure. The rear 
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addition can be seen to have newer siding as it was part of a later change to the 
structure’s footprint. 

 The proposed Hardie-board siding would be able to match the reveal of the existing wood 
lap siding that is currently on the structure, allowing it to be consistent with Section 
307.106(k)(1 and 3). 

 Consistent with Section 307.106(k)(2), the proposed work will not be affecting adjacent 
properties and landmarks located within the Riverside-Avondale Historic District. The 
architectural characteristics of the Colonial Revival Style will be upheld with the proposed 
siding replacement. 

 Based on the estimate provided by the applicant, the proposed work would be able to be 
completed within a reasonable amount of time, consistent with Section 307.106(k)(4). 

 The single-family, residential structure has been recorded as such since its construction 
in the early 1920s. No change to the structure’s usage is within this scope of work, making 
it consistent with Section 307.106(l)(1). 

 The proposed wholesale siding would be removing wood material that was recorded on 
the FMSF for the structure. Although it is wood, there is no existing evidence that Staff 
could find to prove that the existing siding has been replaced.  

o Due to the undocumented nature of the existing wood product, Staff recommends 
the partial/scattered replacement of siding. This would keep the remaining wood 
material on the structure and remove the wood siding that has been damaged 
past repair, making it consistent with Section 307.106(l)(2, 5, and 6). 

 The existing wood material matches the wood material referenced within the FMSF for 
the structure, which may point to the material gaining historical significance within itself 
over time.  

o Without evidence, Staff are unable to make a distinct determination as there are 
no records that show the siding material has ever been replaced in the past. There 
is a discrepancy of the surveyed material and what is currently existing on the 
structure. The existing material being treated as historic maintains consistency 
with Section 307.106(l)(4). 

 The Historic District Design Guidelines for the Riverside-Avondale Historic District 
references “Exterior Fabric – Wood” and lists Standards Two, Three, and Nine of the 
Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation. 

o The proposed siding would maintain the horizontal siding that was recorded 
within the original FMSF for the property. Although the material is contemporary, 
it maintains the design of the siding that characterizes the structure, making it 
consistent with Standard Two. 

o Standard Three refers to how any alterations shall avoid creating a false sense of 
historical development. The Hardie-board material being a contemporary product 
that matches the horizontal patterns of the existing wood siding and recorded 
wood siding, does not alter the characteristics of the Colonial Revival style 
structure. The proposed scope of work is consistent with Standard Three and 
Section 307.106(l)(3). 
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o The proposed replacement of siding would match the reveal enough to maintain 
the historic characteristics that were recorded within the FMSF for the property. 
Additionally, the material would be of a contemporary type in comparison to the 
wood siding that exists, making it consistent with Standard Nine. 

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed scope of work is consistent with: 
 

 Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1-4 
 Section 307.106(l) Guidelines on Alterations: 1-6 
 Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “Exterior Fabric – Wood” 

 

CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done. 

 307.106(k)(2) – The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district. 

 307.106(k)(3) – The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected. 

 307.106(k)(4) – Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a 
reasonable amount of time. 

Alterations 
 307.106(l)(1) – Every reasonable effort shall be made to use a property for its intended 

purpose, or to provide a compatible use for a property that requires minimal alteration 
of the building, structure or site. 

 307.106(l)(2) – The distinguishing original qualities or character of a building, structure, 
or site shall not be destroyed. The removal or alteration of any historic material or 
distinctive architectural features shall be avoided when possible. 

 307.106(l)(3) – Each building, structure, and site shall be recognized as a product of its 
own time. An alteration which has no historical basis and which seeks to create an 
earlier appearance shall be discouraged. 

 307.106(l)(4) – Changes which may have taken place in the course of time are evidence 
of the history and development of a building, structure, or site. These changes may have 
acquired significance in their own right, and this significance shall be recognized and 
respected. 
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 307.106(l)(5) – Distinctive stylistic features or examples of skilled craftsmanship which 
characterize a building, structure, or site, shall be treated with sensitivity.  

 307.106(l)(6) – Deteriorated architectural features shall be repaired rather than 
replaced, wherever possible. In the event replacement is necessary, the new material 
shall match the material being replaced in composition, design, color, texture, and other 
visual qualities. However, technologically advanced materials shall be considered and 
used as replacement alternatives. Repair or replacement of missing architectural 
features shall be based on accurate duplications of features, substantiated by historical, 
physical, or pictorial evidence rather than on conjectural designs or the availability of 
different architectural elements from other buildings or structures. 

Historic District Design Guidelines, “Exterior Fabric – Wood” 
 

 Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (2): The historic character of a 
property shall be retained and preserved. The removal of historic materials or alterations 
of features and spaces that characterize a property shall be avoided.  

 Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (3): Each property shall be 
recognized as a physical record of its time, place, and use. Changes that create a false 
sense of historical development, such as adding conjectural features or architectural 
elements from other buildings, shall not be undertaken. 

 Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (9): New additions, exterior 
alterations, or related new construction shall not destroy historic materials that 
characterize the property. The new work shall be differentiated from the old and shall be 
compatible with the massing, size, scale, and architectural features to protect the historic 
integrity of the property and its environment. 
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LOCATION MAP 

 
 
 

JACKSONVILLE SANBORN MAP SCREENSHOT 
 

 
 

(Sanborn Map, Jacksonville 1924-May 1951, Volume 3, Sheet 332) 
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PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
 

 
 

  

419



DWJ 
 

COA-25-33103  Page 8 of 17 
 

PHOTOS OF PROPERTY AND DAMAGED SIDING 
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LETTER TO STAFF FROM HOMEOWNERS TO STAFF 
 

 
 
 

PROPOSED JAMES HARDIE SIDING MATERIAL 
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Application For Certificate Of Appropriateness

Application Info

Tracking # 33103 Application Status FOUND SUFFICIENT
Date Started 10/26/2025 Date Submitted 10/26/2025

Planning and Development Department Info
COA # COA-25-33103

Admin Review
Admin Recommendation FORWARD
Admin Date Of Action 12/30/2025
Forwarded to JHPC

JHPC Meeting Date 1/28/2025
Staff Recommendation N/A
JHPC Recommendation N/A
JHPC Date Of Action N/A
Admin Details
N/A
JHPC Details
N/A

General Information On Applicant

Last Name
BILYEU

First Name
BRIAN

Middle Name
S

Company Name

Mailing Address
3544 FITCH ST

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL Zip Code 32205

Phone
904  312  0410

Fax
904   

Email
CANDYSWB73@GMAIL.COM

General Information On Owner(s)

Agent represents Owner Contractor Architect Consultant Other

Last Name
BILYEU

First Name
CANDY

Middle Name
S

Company/Trust Name

Mailing Address
3544 FITCH ST

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL

Zip Code
32205

Phone
9043120410

Fax
904       

Email
CANDYSWB73@GMAIL.COM

Description Of Property

Property Appraiser's RE #(s)   (10 digit number with a space ###### ####)

Map  RE#

079705 0000
430



Describe proposed work below. Note affected features and changes in design or materials. Be
as specific, brief, and legible as possible.
(Example: reroof; replacing gray 3-tab shingles with black architectural shingles).

   

Location Of Property

General Location
Riverside/Avondale Historic District

House #
3544

Street Name, Type and Direction
FITCH ST

Zip Code
32205

Type Of Improvement

Addition Driveway New Construction  Accessory Structures

Alteration Relocation Window Replacement Other/Minor Repairs

Fencing Demolition Reroof

 

Proposed Work
REPLACE WOOD ON HOUSE WITH HARDIE BOARD SIDING

Addition Information

Is this a violation? Check the box if it is. 

If you have been working with a planner choose one from the list 

Alteration - Required Attachments For Complete Application

 Site Plan - Site plan if elevation includes new. (To scale bar scaled dimensional
drawings needed. Directional arrows needed.)

 Elevations - Existing and proposed elevations or photos. (To scale bar scaled
dimensional drawings needed.)

 Area Pictures - Pictures of area affected by alteration.

 Structure Photos - Overall photos of structure.

 Product - Brochure/specifications and sample.

Additional Documents Provided

  Description

COA LETTER

PAINT COLORS

Application Certification

For applications that can be approved administratively, there is no application fee.

For all applications that must go before the Historic Preservation Commission, a fee will be
applied based on the type of work performed.
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Application completeness review: All applications for Certificate of Appropriateness
(“Application”) will be reviewed for completeness by Planning and Development Department
Staff. Any Application determined to be incomplete, will be returned to the applicant with
comments detailing the deficiencies. No further action on the Application will take place until
the application deficiencies are addressed. Once the Application is determined to be
complete, Planning and Development Department Staff will prepare an invoice for the cost
of the Application.

Payment deadline: The Invoice must be paid by the payment deadline in order to have the
Application heard on the next scheduled Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission
(JHPC) regular meeting. The payment deadline is outlined on the City of Jacksonville’s
Planning and Development Department Website. Only sufficient applications will be invoiced.
It is for the benefit of the applicant to supply staff with a sufficient applications in advance
of the payment deadline. Due to the complexity and volume of Applications received by the
Planning and Development Department, there is no guarantee that COA Applications
submitted on the day of the payment deadline will be heard at the next regular meeting of
the JHPC.

I, hereby, certify that I am the owner or the authorized agent of the owner(s) of the
property described herein, that all answers to the questions in this application and all
information contained in the material attached to and made a part of this application, are
accurate and true to the best of my knowledge and belief. I also attest by my signature that
all required information for this application is completed and duly attached in the prescribed
order. Furthermore, if the package is found to be lacking the above requirements, I
understand that the application will be returned for correct information.

 I UNDERSTAND THE ABOVE DISCLAIMER REGARDING APPLICATION REVIEW. AGREED
TO AND SUBMITTED.
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Proposed Hardie Board Siding 
Material and Estimate
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Outlook

Re: COA-25-33103 for 3544 Fitch St

From Johnson, Drew - PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net>
Date Thu 1/15/2026 1:01 PM
To Candy Bilyeu <candyswb73@gmail.com>

Good afternoon,

Thank you so much for sending over the photos and letting me know about the estimated repair cost. I
will add the photos to the submitted Staff Report and Book Package that the Commission will see, so you
wouldn't need to print these out! I think I should have all the information I need for the meeting. 

Below is an outline of what will occur at the upcoming meeting regarding your application:

Your application will be placed on what's called the Regular COA Agenda, which will include Staff's
recommendation for scattered replacement (based on what we are able to approve at the
administrative level). 

The Regular COA Agenda is for applications that are on the docket for JHPC discussion and
decision. When your application is brought up for discussion, you'll be given three minutes to give
a short statement on why you are seeking your scope of work and any reasoning and evidence to
support it (that may be more than what I have). You are not required to use the entire three
minutes. 

Once you are finished with your statement, the JHPC will discuss and ask any questions they have
along with opening up the application for public comment (if there is any). A decision would be
made there to either upholding Staff recommendation, modifying conditions to approve
conditions based on the applicant/homeowner, or deny the application.

In short, JHPC will make the final decision on the application, and you will just need to prepare your
explanation (if you wish) on why you are going for wholesale siding replacement. JHPC will consider all
sides before making a decision, so I would also bring up the estimated cost of repair and the estimate to
replace (I will add this into the packet as well just in case).

If you have any questions about the meeting and what else you would need to prepare, please reach out
at any time!

Thank you,

Drew Johnson, MHP
City Planner I
Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300
Jacksonville, FL 32202
Office: 904–255–7808
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From: Candy Bilyeu <candyswb73@gmail.com>
Sent: Thursday, January 15, 2026 9:41 AM
To: Johnson, Drew - PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net>
Subject: Re: COA-25-33103 for 3544 Fitch St
 
EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open
any attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.

Morning Drew,

I hope you are doing well. As requested, please find the attached photos for your
review. We've received estimates to replace all the wood damaged in these photos,
and the cost comes to roughly around $7k. Considering this, it seems a bit redundant
to spend that amount when I could have the entire house replaced with Hardie Board
for $37k instead.

Additionally, I wanted to clarify if I need to print my application and all the
documents I've sent to you and bring with me to the meeting? 

Looking forward to your response.
Candy Bilyeu  

On Mon, Jan 12, 2026 at 11:41 AM Johnson, Drew - PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net> wrote:
Good morning Candy,

I am currently drafting your Staff Report for the JHPC meeting on January 28th and have some
questions to try and help your case for the wholesale siding replacement when discussed with Staff:

Would you potentially be able to contact your contractor to see whether the proposed
Hardie-board siding would be able to match the reveal of the existing siding on the building?

Currently, the estimate states that the overlap would be 1-1/4 inches, but no mention of
the reveal on each siding plank.
Also, whenever you get a chance, are you able to send me the measurement (it can be an
average) of reveal of the existing siding (taken at the base of a horizontal siding plank to
the base of the plank directly above it)?
This would help us get a better scale at which the replacement would be matching the
existing siding material if it were all to be replaced.
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If you are able to also send more photos of the exterior for me to include within the Staff
Report to organize each side of the house that's being proposed for replacement, that would
be wonderful!

Note: For the JHPC meeting, I would encourage and suggest bringing any other supporting evidence
(photos, reports, etc.) to help your case when presenting your application. 

Any attachments and information can be sent as a reply. If you have any questions about anything
referenced above, you can contact me directly and I will be more than happy to help! 

Thank you,

Drew Johnson, MHP
City Planner I
Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300
Jacksonville, FL 32202
Office: 904–255–7808

 

From: Candy Bilyeu <candyswb73@gmail.com>
Sent: Tuesday, January 6, 2026 10:01 PM
To: Johnson, Drew - PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net>
Subject: Re: COA-25-33103 for 3544 Fitch St
 
EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or
open any attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.

Hi Drew,
Attached is the signed document and the picture of to sign in our yard. Please
advise if anything else is needed.

Regards, 
Candy Bilyeu 

On Tue, Dec 30, 2025 at 4:07 PM Johnson, Drew - PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net> wrote:
Of course! That is correct. Once the invoice is paid, you should send back a photo of the signage in
the yard and a copy of the signed affidavit document that will be attached to it when it's picked up.
The sign acts as a public notice that the property has an active COA going through the JHPC process.
As soon as the meeting ends, the sign can be taken down.
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Thank you,

Drew Johnson, MHP
City Planner I
Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300
Jacksonville, FL 32202
Office: 904–255–7808

 

From: Candy Bilyeu <candyswb73@gmail.com>
Sent: Tuesday, December 30, 2025 3:53 PM
To: Johnson, Drew - PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net>
Subject: Re: COA-25-33103 for 3544 Fitch St
 
EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or
open any attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.

Hi Drew, 
Thank you for the thorough explanation. This process is as clear as mud 😀.  So
once I pay the invoice and get the sign, just email you back a picture of the sign
in our yard? Does the sign serve as a permit? 
Apologies for all the questions. 

Regards, 
Candy Bilyeu

On Tue, Dec 30, 2025 at 8:49 AM Johnson, Drew - PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net> wrote:
Good morning,

I appreciate you reaching out about the invoice. I am happy to share all the steps with you and
apologize for not doing that earlier before sending out the invoice.

For applications that qualify for administrative review, these incur no fee to process, which you
have mentioned that you have done before. For applications that qualify for JHPC review, the fee
is based on the type of exterior work/change being done to the structure. In this application,
wholesale siding replacement would be considered within the "Alteration" category
corresponding with the COA Matrix. I have attached the most current fee schedule to this email.

457

mailto:candyswb73@gmail.com
mailto:DJohnson3@coj.net
mailto:DJohnson3@coj.net


A sufficiency review would be submitted internally once all required attachments for JHPC review
are submitted. This would allow the Historic Preservation Staff to write up a Staff Report with a
recommendation based on submitted attachments and previously documented material for the
property (including historic surveys and any information in our archival section). Once this
sufficiency is returned, this deems the application eligible for scheduling onto the next available
JHPC meeting agenda. 

An invoice for the corresponding fee is sent out (previous email), which outlines the deadlines for
payment, sign posting, and the meeting date. The deadline for the fee payment can be extended
(especially for the holidays), but everything must be done before the sign posting deadline. 

To answer the question on why this was not communicated earlier would be a fault on my end. I
apologize for not getting you the information sooner and hope that this information helps. Again,
I appreciate you reaching out and if you have any more questions, please feel free to contact me
by email or phone!

Thank you,

Drew Johnson, MHP
City Planner I
Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300
Jacksonville, FL 32202
Office: 904–255–7808

 

From: Candy Bilyeu <candyswb73@gmail.com>
Sent: Monday, December 29, 2025 5:13 PM
To: Johnson, Drew - PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net>
Subject: Re: COA-25-33103 for 3544 Fitch St
 
EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or
open any attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.

Hi Drew,

I am reaching out to seek clarification regarding the recent invoice we received. This is the first
time we have encountered this particular process, and I am unsure about the specifics of the
charges and the reasoning for a sign?
 In previous instances of home maintenance, we did not have to follow this procedure.
Additionally, the deadline of January 5th does not provide us with much time, as we will be out
of town until January 2nd. I would also appreciate understanding why this information was not
communicated earlier, as it would have allowed us more time to prepare. 458
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Thank you in advance for your assistance. I look forward to your prompt response.

Candy Bilyeu

On Mon, Dec 29, 2025 at 4:12 PM Johnson, Drew - PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net> wrote:
Good afternoon,
 
Please see your attached invoice. The invoice must be paid by the deadline of January
5th by 4PM to have the application heard at the next available Jacksonville Historic
Preservation Commission (JHPC) regular meeting on January 28th at 1PM.
 
Invoices can be paid at the Tax Collector’s Office located at 214 North Hogan Street -
2nd Floor or at any Tax Collector’s Office in Duval County. Unfortunately, we do not
have the option to pay by phone or online. If using a check, please make it out to “Tax
Collector.” Additionally, be sure to provide a copy of the paid invoice to the Community
Planning Division (Ed Ball Building, 3rd Floor) or reply to this email with a copy of the
receipt attached at your earliest convenience. 

Once the invoice is paid, you can bring the receipt to the 3rd floor and pick up your
sign(s) within the elevator hall. The sign(s) must be picked up and posted before 5pm
on Wednesday, January 14th. At the time you receive the sign(s), there will be a sign-
posting affidavit attached that must be returned by this deadline via email along
with photos showing the sign(s) have been posted.

Overview

Payment
Deadline:
January
5th, 2025

Pay at
214 N.
Hogan
St -
2nd
Floor

Bring a
copy of
the
receipt
to 214
N.
Hogan
St - 3rd
Floor /
pick up
signs in
elevator
hall

Sign
Posting
Deadline:
January
14th,
2025

Sign
and
send
back a
copy of
sign-
posting
affidavit

Send
photo(s)
of
posted
sign on
property

JHPC
Meeting:
January
28th,
2025 at
1PM

214 N.
Hogan
St -
1st
Floor
Room
1002

Please be advised that this is the only invoice you will receive from the Planning Department
regarding your COA application. Please note that the City will never request payment via wire
transfer. All payments must be made directly to the Duval County Tax Collector.
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Thank you,

Drew Johnson, MHP
City Planner I
Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300
Jacksonville, FL 32202
Office: 904–255–7808

 

From: Candy Bilyeu <candyswb73@gmail.com>
Sent: Tuesday, November 11, 2025 3:00 PM
To: Johnson, Drew - PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net>
Subject: Re: COA-25-33103 for 3544 Fitch St
 
EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links
or open any attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.

Hi Drew, 
Thank you for the email.  Yes, let's proceed with approaching the JHPC for
approval. I do understand we will not hear anything until January. In the
meantime let me know if you need anything further from me. 

Regards, 
Candy Bilyeu 

---------- Forwarded message ---------
From: Johnson, Drew - PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net>
Date: Mon, Nov 10, 2025 at 11:54 AM
Subject: Re: COA-25-33103 for 3544 Fitch St
To: Candy Bilyeu <candyswb73@gmail.com>

Good afternoon Candy,

Thank you for sending the photos of the existing siding!

Based on the photos, Staff would currently only be able to approve of the recommendation
for partial siding replacement and repairs as shown in the photos. Unless you have
documentation for major wood rot or a WDO (Wood Destroying Organism) report that shows
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irreparable damage, we would not be able to approve of wholesale siding replacement at the
administrative level. 

The other option would be to go to the Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission (JHPC)
for review where Staff would be most likely in favor of wholesale siding replacement as long
as it is a like-for-like material or something similar in design. I would be happy to get you
more information if you choose to pursue the wholesale siding replacement pathway. The
only downfall is that the next meeting would be in January, so it might add a bit of time. You
have already submitted all the necessary attachments that would consider your application
as sufficient for JHPC review.

Please let me know what scope of work you would like to pursue and I can give you
information on next steps on both. If you have any questions, please feel free to reach out
anytime by phone or email!

Thank you,

Drew Johnson, MHP

City Planner I

Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department

214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300

Jacksonville, FL 32202

Office: 904–255–7808
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February 25, 2026 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-26-33371 

 
Address: 0 7th Street West, RE# 071489-0000 
 
Location: South side of 7th Street West, between Perry Street and Pearl Street North 
 
Owner:  Alex Sifakis 
  JWB Real Estate Companies, LLC 
  7563 Philips Highway, Suite 208 
  Jacksonville, FL 32256 
 
Applicant:  Jacob Shacter 
  Terrawise Homes Inc. 
  36 W 6th Street 
  Jacksonville, FL 32206  

 
Year Built: N/A  

 
Designation: Springfield; Non-Contributing 
 
Request: New Construction – Primary Structure; Accessory Structure 
 
Summary Scope of Work:  

1. New construction of a two-story, single-family residence 
2. New construction of a two-story, garage apartment 
3. Installation of a primary walkway 
4. Installation of a concrete driveway 

 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
Conditions: 
Primary Structure 

1. Materials, height, and design of the primary structure shall be substantially consistent 
with the elevation drawings dated January 31, 2026, or as otherwise approved by the 
Historic Preservation Section.  

2. Location and orientation of the primary structure shall be substantially consistent with 
the site plan submitted on January 31, 2026.  

3. Prior to permitting, the applicant shall demonstrate that the front setback will be within 
25% of the average required front yard of the adjacent contributing structures located 
at 324 7th Street West and 350 7th Street West. 
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4. Prior to permitting, the applicant shall demonstrate that the finished floor height from 
grade will be within 25% of the average of the adjacent contributing structures located 
at 324 7th Street West and 350 7th Street West. 

5. Columns shall have caps and bases. 
6. The fascia boards and soffits shall be composed of wood or a cementitious material (no 

vinyl or PVC). 
7. The porch railing system shall be made of wood or wood composite, and the spindles 

shall be set in between an upper and lower railing with no exposed ends. 
8. The front entry walkway shall be limited to the width of the front porch steps and shall 

be composed of brick-like pavers, poured concrete, or hexagonal brick pavers. 
9. The front door shall have clear glass without any decorative etching or frosted glass. 
10. If a well is required for water service, it shall be placed in the rear yard or a non-street 

visible location. 
11. All windows of the primary structure shall be installed in accordance with the latest 

version of the HPS Window Supplement and shall be recessed within the wall openings. 
12. Prior to the final inspection of any building permit, the owner or their agent shall submit 

to the Historic Preservation Section an affidavit and any supplementary evidence that 
verifies compliance with all conditions of the COA Final Order. 

Accessory Structure 
13. Materials and height of the accessory structure shall be substantially consistent with the 

elevation drawings dated February 2, 2026, or as otherwise approved by the Historic 
Preservation Section.  

14. Location and orientation of the accessory structure shall be substantially consistent with 
the site plan submitted on January 31, 2026.  

15. The new accessory structure shall be subordinate in height and size to the primary 
structure. 

16. The fascia boards and soffits shall be composed of wood or a cementitious material (no 
vinyl or PVC). 

17. The pedestrian doors of the accessory structure shall be quarter-light craftsmen style 
doors. 

18. The proposed oversized garage door shall either be reduced to a single bay or two 
paired bays with a partition between them. 

19. All windows of the accessory structure shall be installed in accordance with the latest 
version of the HPS Window Supplement and shall be recessed within the wall openings. 

Driveway 
20. The width of the driveway shall be the width of the garage door opening(s). 
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-26-33371 is for the new construction of a two-story single-family residence and a garage 
apartment at 0 7th Street West (RE# 071489-0000) within the Springfield Historic District. The subject 
site is currently a vacant interior lot that is adjacent to predominantly two-story single-family homes 
to the left and right as well as across the street. The right side of the subject lot is adjacent to an 
improved alleyway and the front of the property has an existing retaining wall with steps. As 
designed, the proposed two-story home will be a frame vernacular styled residence featuring a gable 
roof, a full-length front porch with simple vertical railing, a three-quarter-light front door with 
sidelights and transom, horizontal cementitious lap siding, a raised stucco foundation, and 
predominantly 2/2 sash windows. Additionally, the proposed accessory garage apartment will 
feature a compatible roof form and siding materials as well as predominantly 2/2 sash windows to 
match the primary structure and an oversized garage door along the alley. The proposed plans have 
also been reviewed by Current Planning and Zoning and have been noted to conform with the Zoning 
Overlay requirements. 
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STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Historic District and the Ordinance Code 
criteria found in Sections 307.106(k) and 307.106(m).  The following is Staff’s analysis:   
 

 As conditioned, the proposed primary structure will be on a vacant interior lot and will be 
compatible with the predominantly two-story single-family structures along the street, 
making it consistent with Section 306.106(k)(1) 

 The proposed design of the primary structure is based off the frame vernacular style 
found throughout the Springfield Historic District. There are elements such as the 
materials, height, railing, decorative roof vents, and the proportions of the openings 
which are consistent with this style and Section 307.106(k)(2) and Section 307.106(m)(8). 

 The proposed form and design of the primary structure will match the rhythms seen 
throughout the Springfield Historic District. This is consistent with Section 307.106(k)(3). 

 The proposed work can be completed within a reasonable period of time, consistent with 
Section 307.106(k)(4). 

 The overall height of the proposed structure from grade is approximately thirty-one feet 
and six inches (31’6”), which is generally compatible with the heights of the adjacent 
structures along the block. Two-story, residences are the dominant typology along this 
block. The scale and massing of the proposed structure are reasonably consistent with 
other surrounding two-story residences. The front and side setbacks as shown on the site 
plan submitted on January 12, 2025 are consistent with other nearby structures and have 
been conditioned to ensure compatibility. Furthermore, the accessory structure has 
compatible massing and will be subordinate in height to the new primary structure. The 
development is consistent with Section 307.106(m)(1, 3 and 6). 

 As designed, the placement of the windows and doors along the primary structure are 
consistent with other, contributing structures that are found throughout the district and 
the Historic Preservation Section’s recommendations referencing the Historic District 
Design Guidelines. This remains consistent with Section 307.106(m)(2). The proposed 
accessory structure features an oversized garage door along the alley which will be visible 
from the street. Oversized doors are inconsistent with historic structures, are not 
recommended by the Door Design Guidelines, and are inconsistent with Section 
307.106(m)(2). As such, Staff has conditioned the garage door to either be two separate 
bays separated by a wall partition or to be a single bay garage door (Condition #17). 

 The proposed placement and orientation of the new construction would be compatible 
with the placement and vertical expression of other structures that are found along the 
street which is consistent with Section 307.106(m)(7). 

 The proposed design of the new construction includes a gable roof on both the primary 
and accessory structure. This design is compatible with the historic frame vernacular style 
structures that are found throughout the district and is consistent with Section 
307.106(m)(4 and 8). 

 The Historic District Design Guidelines for the Springfield Historic District references “New 
Construction” and lists Standards Two and Nine of the Secretary of the Interior’s 
Standards for Rehabilitation. 
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o Standard Two refers to the retainment of historic character of properties when 
new construction occurs. For the proposed new construction on a vacant lot, there 
will be no effect on historic structures that are within the subject property, making 
it consistent with Standard Two. 

o Standard Nine refers to how new construction or alterations shall be compatible 
with the existing characteristics. The proposed primary structure will not be added 
onto an existing structure, but it will be utilizing the characteristics that are found 
throughout the streetscape and district. The proposed design would be 
compatible with the style that is primarily found within the district, remaining 
consistent with Standard Nine. 

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning Department that the proposed scope of work 
is consistent with: 
 

 Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1-4 
 Section 307.106(m) Guidelines on New Construction: 1-4 and 6-8 
 Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “New Construction” 

 

CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done. 

 307.106(k)(2) – The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district. 

 307.106(k)(3) – The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected. 

 307.106(k)(4) – Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a 
reasonable amount of time. 

New Construction 
 307.106(m)(1) – Height. The height of any proposed alteration or construction shall be 

compatible with the style and character of the landmark and with surrounding 
structures in an historic district. 

 307.106(m)(2) – Proportions of windows and doors. The proportions and relationships 
between doors and windows shall be compatible with the architectural style and 
character of the landmark and with surrounding structures in an historic district. 
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 307.106(m)(3) – Relationship of building masses, setbacks, and spaces. The relationship 
of a structure within an historic district to the open space between it and the adjoining 
structures shall be compatible.  

 307.106(m)(4) – Roof Shape. The design of the roof shall be compatible with the 
architectural style and character of the landmark and surrounding structures in an 
historic district.  

 307.106(m)(6) – Scale. The scale of the structure after alteration, construction, or partial 
demolition shall be compatible with its architectural style and character and with 
surrounding structures in an historic district. 

 307.106(m)(7) – Directional Expression. Facades in the historic districts shall blend with 
other structures with regard to directional expression. Structures in an historic district 
shall be compatible with the dominant horizontal or vertical expression of surrounding 
structures. The directional expression of a landmark after alteration, construction, or 
partial demolition shall be compatible with its original architectural style and character. 

 307.106(m)(8) - Architectural details. Architectural details including materials and 
textures shall be treated so as to make a landmark compatible with its original 
architectural style and character and to preserve and enhance the architectural style or 
character of a landmark or historic district. The Commission will give recommendations 
as to appropriate colors for any landmark or historic district. 

Historic District Design Guidelines, “New Construction” and “Windows/Awnings/Shutters” 
 

 Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (2): The historic character of a 
property shall be retained and preserved. The removal of historic materials or alterations 
of features and spaces that characterize a property shall be avoided.  

 Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (9): New additions, exterior 
alterations, or related new construction shall not destroy historic materials that 
characterize the property. The new work shall be differentiated from the old and shall be 
compatible with the massing, size, scale, and architectural features to protect the historic 
integrity of the property and its environment. 
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LOCATION MAP 
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PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
 

 
 

PROPOSED SITE PLAN DATED JANUARY 31, 2026 
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PRIMARY ELEVATION DRAWINGS DATED JANUARY 31, 2026 
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ACCESSORY ELEVATION DRAWINGS DATED FEBRUARY 2, 2026 
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NOTES (FBC2023-R)                                         SCALE: N.T.S. SCALE: N.T.S. NOTES (COMPLY W/ FLORIDA BUILDING CODE 2023 - RESIDENTIAL): 1. FBC-R302.5.1:  ANY DOOR BETWEEN THE DWELLING AND THE GARAGE IS TO BE EITHER  A 1 3/8" MIN. THICK SOLID WOOD FBC-R302.5.1:  ANY DOOR BETWEEN THE DWELLING AND THE GARAGE IS TO BE EITHER  A 1 3/8" MIN. THICK SOLID WOOD OR HONEYCOMB CORE STEEL OR THE DOOR IS TO HAVE A 20 MIN. FIRE-RATING. 2. FBC-R302.5.2:  DUCTS IN GARAGE SHALL BE MIN. 26 GAGE SHEET STEEL, WITH NO OPENINGS INTO THE GARAGE PERMITTED FBC-R302.5.2:  DUCTS IN GARAGE SHALL BE MIN. 26 GAGE SHEET STEEL, WITH NO OPENINGS INTO THE GARAGE PERMITTED 3. FBC-R302.6:  GARAGE SHALL BE SEPARATED FROM RESIDENCE AND ITS ATTIC WITH 1/2" MIN. GYPSUM BOARD APPLIED TO FBC-R302.6:  GARAGE SHALL BE SEPARATED FROM RESIDENCE AND ITS ATTIC WITH 1/2" MIN. GYPSUM BOARD APPLIED TO GARAGE SIDE. GARAGE BENEATH HABITABLE ROOMS SHALL BE SEPARATED FROM ROOMS ABOVE WITH 5/8" MIN. TYPE 'X' GYPSUM BOARD. WHERE THE SEPARATION IS A FLOOR/CEILING ASSEMBLY, ANY STRUCTURE SUPPORTING THE ASSEMBLY SHALL BE PROJECTED WITH MIN.  " GYPSUM BOARD. 12" GYPSUM BOARD. 4. FBC-R703.6.3: WHERE STUCCO IS APPLIED TO LATH OVER WOOD FRAME, A BOND BREAKER IS REQUIRED BETWEEN THE FBC-R703.6.3: WHERE STUCCO IS APPLIED TO LATH OVER WOOD FRAME, A BOND BREAKER IS REQUIRED BETWEEN THE WATER RESISTIVE BARRIER AND THE STUCCO PER ONE OF THE FOLLOWING METHODS: 2 LAYERS OF APPROVED WATER-RESISTIVE BARRIER MATERIAL, OR  1 LAYER OF APPROVED WATER-RESISTIVE BARRIER OVER AN APPROVED PLASTIC HOUSE WRAP, OR OTHER METHOD IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE MANUFACTURERS INSTALLATION INSTRUCTION. 5. FBC-R, M1307.2: GROUND MECHANICAL UNITS SHALL BE ANCHORED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THIS SECTION. FBC-R, M1307.2: GROUND MECHANICAL UNITS SHALL BE ANCHORED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THIS SECTION. 6. FBC-R, M1305.11: MIN. 4" CLEARANCE AROUND ALL SIDES OF MECHANICAL EQUIPMENT AND COMPONENTS, INCLUDING DUCT, FBC-R, M1305.11: MIN. 4" CLEARANCE AROUND ALL SIDES OF MECHANICAL EQUIPMENT AND COMPONENTS, INCLUDING DUCT, WITH THE TOTAL WIDTH OF THE ENCLOSING SPACE BEING AT LEAST 12" WIDER THAN THE FURNACE OR AIR HANDLER.
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Standard Springfield Exterior Materials   

 

Rev 1/30/2025 

 

All may not apply, depending on elevation and design of the house 

• Fiber-cement materials: 
o lap, 6” Reveal, smooth texture 
o Shakes 
o Soffits (vented and unvented) 
o Porch beam wrap 
o Fascia 
o Smooth texture sheets (For porch ceilings) 
o Battens (For porch ceilings) 
o 5/4”x4” (For Corners) 
o Window/Door trim 

 5/4”x4 side casing (5/4”x6” if between window sets) 
 5/4”x6 head casing 
 4/4”x3” cap 
 PVC crown (flush returns) 
 4/4”x4” stool 
 5/4”x4” apron 

o Column wrap 
o Column cap and toe 
o Column pedestal wrap (if not brick) 
o Band board, Frieze and other trim boards (Various widths of 5/4”) 

• Windows: Vinyl single hung 
o Welded flange, or box with stucco flange 

• Exterior Doors: Smooth texture fiberglass doors with window insert (see plans) 
• Roof: Architectural shingles 
• Steps: Poured concrete or brick 
• Porch foundation: painted stucco over block, or brick 
• House and rear porch foundation painted block 
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NO DEMOLITION REQUIRED FOR THIS APPLICATION 
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COA 26-33371 
0 7th W St, Jacksonville, FL 32206 

RE# 071489-0000 
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Jac Shacter
Polygon



1654 N Pearl St; RE 071492-0000 

314 W 7th St; RE 071493-0000 
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316 W 7th St; RE 071490-0000 

320 W 7th St; RE 071491-0000 

510



324 W 7th St; RE 071488-0000 
ADJACENT TO SUBJECT PROPERTY (TO LEFT/EAST) 

Subject Property RE 071489-0000 
0 W 7th St (between 324 & 350 W 7th 

St) 
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350 W 7th St; RE 071486-0005 
ADJACENT TO SUBJECT PROPERTY (TO 

RIGHT/WEST) 

354 W 7th St; RE 071485-0000 
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355 W 7th St; RE 071547-0000 

347 W 7th St; RE 071548-0000 
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343 W 7th St; RE 071549-0000 

337 W 7th St; RE 071568-0000 
ADJACENT TO SUBJECT PROPERTY (ACROSS 

STREET) 
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335 W 7th St; RE 071569-0000 

321 W 7th St; RE 071567-0000 
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Side view, 1704 N Pearl St; RE 
071565-0000 

Subject lot showing 3 adjacent 
detached garages: 1633 Perry St & 

335 W 6th St both have 16’ wide 
garage doors 

516



1633 Perry St; RE 071482-0000 
This garage is directly across from 
the new garage to be built on the 

subject property. 
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355 W 6th St; RE 071505-0000 
This garage is directly behind the 

new garage to be built on the subject 
property and on the same alley. 
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0 7TH ST W SETBACK CALCULATION 

324 7TH ST W: 18’-0” 

350 7TH ST W: 6’-10” 

 

AVG: 12’- 5” 

 

75% OF AVG: 9’-3.75” 

125% OF AVG: 15’-6.25” 
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Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM

From: Batteh, Mikayla - PDCU
Sent: Thursday, January 29, 2026 4:21 PM
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM
Subject: RE: COA-26-33371 for 0 7th Street West

Good afternoon,  
 
The property located at RE#071489-0000) is zoned Residential Medium Density – A (RMD-A). 
 
RMD-A zoning requirements Section 656.368  
Maximum lot coverage is 50%  
Front setback: 10 – 15ft or similar to the general area  
Side setback: 14% of lot width divided between both sides (2’ 6”)  
Rear setback: 10ft  
 
Based on the site plans provided the setbacks for the proposed primary structure and the ADU are: 
Front setback: 11’ 6” 
Side setback: 2’ 6” 
Rear setback: 10”  
 
The proposed structures are within their setbacks and follows the zoning code.  
 
Based on section 656.403(g) the ADU needs to be 25% of the gross floor area of the primary structure or 
750ft whichever is smaller. Based on the site plan the ADU proposed size is 728 sq ft and the primary 
structures proposed gross floor area is 2,912 sq ft. 25% of the gross floor area is 728 sq ft which means 
the ADU proposed size follows the zoning code.  
 
Let me know if you have any questions.  
 
Thanks,  
 
 
Mikayla Batteh 
City Planner I – Current Planning Division 
City of Jacksonville | Planning Department 
214 North Hogan Street 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 
Office: 904-255-7861 
  
From: Cox, Kaysie - PDCU <KaysieC@coj.net>  
Sent: Wednesday, January 28, 2026 3:24 PM 
To: Batteh, Mikayla - PDCU <MBatteh@coj.net> 
Cc: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net>; Corrigan, Connor - PDCU <CCorrigan@coj.net>; Wells, Arimus - 
PDCM <ArimusW@coj.net> 
Subject: FW: COA-26-33371 for 0 7th Street West 
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Mikayla, 
 
Can you please assist with this request? Come see me or Connor if you have any questions.  
 
Kaysie Cox 
City Planner Supervisor – Current Planning Division 
City of Jacksonville | Planning Department 
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 
Office: 904-255-7800 

 
 
 
 

From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net>  
Sent: Tuesday, January 27, 2026 4:22 PM 
To: Corrigan, Connor - PDCU <CCorrigan@coj.net>; Cox, Kaysie - PDCU <KaysieC@coj.net> 
Cc: Wells, Arimus - PDCM <ArimusW@coj.net> 
Subject: COA-26-33371 for 0 7th Street West 
 
Good afternoon, 
 
Could you please have one of your planners review the attached proposed new construction of both a 
primary and accessory structure within the Springfield Historic District? The RE# is 071489-0000. would 
appreciate if the review could be returned by Friday, January 30th. Please reach out if there are any 
questions or if anyone needs clarification. 
 
Best regards, 
 
Caleb Arsenault, MHP 
City Planner I 
Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 
OƯice: (904) 255-7854 
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Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM

From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM
Sent: Tuesday, February 10, 2026 1:23 PM
To: Jac Shacter
Cc: David Shacter
Subject: RE: COJ Historic Preservation for 0 7th Street West

Good afternoon, 
 
Yes, we received the plans with the updates for this New Construction application. 
 
Best regards, 
 
Caleb Arsenault, MHP 
City Planner I 
Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 
OƯice: (904) 255-7854 

 
 
From: Jac Shacter <jshacter@terrawisehomes.com>  
Sent: Tuesday, February 10, 2026 10:43 AM 
To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Cc: David Shacter <dshacter@terrawisehomes.com> 
Subject: Re: COJ Historic Preservation for 0 7th Street West 
 
EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any 
attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.  
 

Caleb, 
I was out for a week and am trying to figure out where we are with everything... did we provide revised drawings 
after staff's below feedback? 
 
 
 
Best Regards, 
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Jacob Shacter 

Vice President of Operations at TerraWise Homes 

 

Address 36 W 6th St. Jacksonville, FL 32206 
Direct 904-423-1920 Phone (904) 800-9473 Email 

jshacter@terrawisehomes.com Website 

http://www.terrawisehomes.com/  
  

      
 

 

 
 

From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net> 
Sent: Thursday, January 29, 2026 12:29 PM 
To: Jac Shacter <jshacter@terrawisehomes.com>; BRITTANY@JWBCOMPANIES.COM 
<BRITTANY@JWBCOMPANIES.COM> 
Subject: RE: COJ Historic Preservation for 0 7th Street West  
  
Good morning, 
  
I am following up with a summary of Staff’s design review comments. Please be aware that we are 
waiting for the Current Planning Division’s review and we will forward that information to you once we 
have received it. Below are Historic’s comments: 
  
Primary Structure 

 There are a variety of window proportions on the structure. We recommend more uniform window 
sizes including using full-size windows on the left and right elevations, especially along the first 
floor. Additionally, we recommend full-size windows on the rear elevation. 

 We recommend that the second floor windows be dropped down from the horizontal trim board 
along the top. This may be a drawing error, or it may be intentional, however we recommend a gap 
of at least a few inches there.  

  
Accessory Structure 

 The doors on the front elevation should have light patterns rather than being solid. We 
recommend quarterlight, half-light, or full-light doors that align with the Door Design Guidelines. 

 We recommend that the second floor windows be dropped down from the horizontal trim board 
along the top. This may be a drawing error, or it may be intentional, however we recommend a gap 
of at least a few inches there.  

 We recommend spacing out the windows to create more symmetrical and vertically-aligned 
openings. We also recommend that full-size windows be used. 

 We cannot recommend the use of an oversized garage door, especially since it will be partially 
visible from the street. We recommend separating this door into two separate doors. 

  
Site Work 
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 Can you clarify if there will be a primary walkway from the steps at the curb to the front of the 
structure or any other hardscaping? If so, please indicate the materials, design, and width of 
these on the site plan. 

  
General 

 Please provide the product information (material, design, dimensions) of the proposed doors and 
windows. 

  
Best regards, 
  
Caleb Arsenault, MHP 
City Planner I 
Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 
Office: (904) 255-7854 

 
  
From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM  
Sent: Friday, January 23, 2026 9:54 AM 
To: 'Jac Shacter' <jshacter@terrawisehomes.com>; 'BRITTANY@JWBCOMPANIES.COM' 
<BRITTANY@JWBCOMPANIES.COM> 
Subject: RE: COJ Historic Preservation for 0 7th Street West 
  
Good morning, 
  
After having received verbal confirmation and email confirmation through a separate chain that you 
would like to pursue the February Commission meeting, please see the below: 
  
Please be advised that Application for Certificate of Appropriateness (COA-26-33371) is now ready for 
payment. In order to submit the necessary materials for filing, please complete the following items:  
                 

 Attached is the invoice. The check(s) should be made out to the Tax Collector and can be paid at 
the Tax Collector’s Office (214 N. Hogan Street, 2nd Floor). Please be advised that this is the only 
invoice you will receive from the Planning Department regarding your COA application. Please 
note that the City will never request payment via wire transfer. All payments must be made 
directly to the Duval County Tax Collector. 

 Please return a copy of the paid invoice to me via email or to the Historic Preservation Section 
(214 N. Hogan Street, 3rd Floor).  

 The required public notice signs (1, one posted along all streets the property fronts) and 
affidavit are also ready for pick-up. The signs are located outside the elevators on the 3rd floor in 
the Ed Ball building (214 N. Hogan St). The signs will need to be posted by February 11th.  

  
So long as we receive the receipt of payment by January 30th your application can be scheduled for the 
Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission (JHPC) meeting on February 25th. 
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Please be aware that there is an increase in malicious phishing campaigns.  It is our understanding 
that emailed phishing attempts have been sent to applicants of City of Jacksonville applications 
asking for a wire transfer of application fees.  These emails give the appearance that they originated 
from the City of Jacksonville.   
  
The City of Jacksonville would NEVER contact applicants and ask for a wired transfer of funding to 
pay for fees. 
  
Best regards, 
  
Caleb Arsenault, MHP 
City Planner I 
Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 
Office: (904) 255-7854 

 
  
From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM  
Sent: Wednesday, January 21, 2026 4:59 PM 
To: Jac Shacter <jshacter@terrawisehomes.com>; 'BRITTANY@JWBCOMPANIES.COM' 
<BRITTANY@JWBCOMPANIES.COM> 
Subject: COJ Historic Preservation for 0 7th Street West 
  
Good afternoon, 
  
I have been assigned to review your application for a Certificate of Appropriateness (COA). To continue 
processing your COA, please address the following: 

 I have been having some technical difficulties, so I am unable to review the submitted 
attachments in detail, however, on first glance it appears that all necessary information appears 
to have been submitted. I can see that there will be a handful of design recommendations from 
Staff that I will need to get back to you as soon as I can get my technical issues resolved, however 
I assume that you would like to pursue the February Commission meeting. To keep you on track, I 
can go ahead and prepare the Sufficiency Report to place this application on the February agenda 
and I will get back to you on the design elements ASAP. Please be aware that the standard fee for 
New Construction is $495 and there will be signage that will need to be posted at the property.  

  
Please confirm how you would like to proceed. 
  
Best regards, 
  
Caleb Arsenault, MHP 
City Planner I 
Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department 
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 
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Jacksonville, FL 32202 
Office: (904) 255-7854 
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COA-25-33347 

1127 Liberty St N 
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February 25, 2026 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-26-33347 

 
Address: 1127 Liberty Street North, RE# 072720 0005 
 
Location: East side of Liberty Street North, between 1st Street East and 2nd Street East 
 
Owner:  James Taylor 

Taylor Living Trust 
  1127 Liberty St N  
  Jacksonville, FL 32206 
 
Applicant:  Justin Belichis 
  Pratt Guys Inc. 

14559 Philips Highway 
  Jacksonville, FL 32256 

 
Year Built: 2020 (Property Appraiser) 

 
Designation: Springfield 
 
Request: New Construction – Accessory Structure 
 
Summary Scope of Work:  

1. New construction of a one-story, 711 sq ft accessory structure 
 
Recommendation: Deny 
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-26-33347 is for the proposed new construction of an accessory structure at 1127 Liberty Street 
North, located within the Springfield Historic District. The proposed structure has a metal shed roof 
with large overhanging eaves, with the section facing the pool (front elevation) featuring a large glass 
paneled wall. The right elevation that faces Liberty Street North features horizontal siding on the 
right half and a floor-to-ceiling glass panels on the left half. Additionally, the site will feature a fabric 
awning covering the pool extending from the front elevation of the proposed accessory structure to 
two freestanding poles.  
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Historic District and the Ordinance Code 
criteria found in Sections 307.106(k) and 307.106(m).  The following is Staff’s analysis:   
 

 According to the 1913-1958 Jacksonville Sanborn Map, two two-story dwellings existed 
on the subject property. The structures were demolished prior to the 1985 survey of the 
historic district with the current structure being built in 2020.  

 The proposed new construction of the accessory structure will be of a contemporary 
design with a metal shed roof. Although the primary structure on the property was built 
in 2020, it was approved due to its consistency of design and massing along the 
streetscape as noted in the Design Guidelines of the historic district. 

o The proposed design of the accessory structure using large glass panels and a 
contemporary roof form that is typically not found throughout the district is 
inconsistent with Section 307.106(k)(1 and 2).  

 The proposed glass planes that are located throughout the accessory structure are 
incompatible with the typical designs that are found throughout the historic district. The 
primary structure features six-over-six windows distributed throughout the wall planes 
while the accessory structure features large floor-to-ceiling glass panels, making it 
inconsistent with Section 307.106(m)(2). 

 The primary structure has a hipped roof form with a projecting gable with adjacent 
structures having hipped roofs as well. The existing accessory structures along the 
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streetscape contain simple gabled roofs. The proposed roof form of the accessory 
structure is designed as a shed roof, making it inconsistent with Section 307.106(m)(4). 

o The proposed design of the accessory structure will contain partial horizontal 
siding. Staff recommend that the accessory structure take architectural detailing 
from the primary structure such as windows patterns, doors, roofing material, and 
siding placement. The proposed design is inconsistent with Section 307.106(m)(8). 

 The Historic District Design Guidelines for the Riverside-Avondale Historic District 
references “New Construction” and lists Standards Nine of the Secretary of the Interior’s 
Standards for Rehabilitation. 

o The design of the proposed accessory structure significantly differs from the 
primary structure’s architectural detailing, making it inconsistent with Standard 
Nine. 

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed scope of work is inconsistent with: 
 

 Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1 and 2 
 Section 307.106(m) Guidelines on New Construction: 2, 4, and 8 
 Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “New Construction” 

 

CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done. 

 307.106(k)(2) – The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district. 

New Construction 
 307.106(m)(2) – Proportions of windows and doors. The proportions and relationships 

between doors and windows shall be compatible with the architectural style and 
character of the landmark and with surrounding structures in an historic district. 

 307.106(m)(4) – Roof shape. The design of the roof shall be compatible with the 
architectural style and character of the landmark and surrounding structures in an 
historic district. 

 307.106(m)(8) – Architectural details. Architectural details including materials and 
textures shall be treated so as to make a landmark compatible with its original 
architectural style and character and to preserve and enhance the architectural style or 
character of a landmark or historic district. The Commission will give recommendations 
as to appropriate colors for any landmark or historic district. 
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Historic District Design Guidelines, “New Construction” 
 

 Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (9): New additions, exterior 
alterations, or related new construction shall not destroy historic materials that 
characterize the property. The new work shall be differentiated from the old and shall be 
compatible with the massing, size, scale, and architectural features to protect the historic 
integrity of the property and its environment. 
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LOCATION MAP 

 
 
 

JACKSONVILLE SANBORN MAP SCREENSHOT 
 

 
 

(Jacksonville Sanborn Map, Jacksonville 1913-May 1951, Volume 2, Sheet 188) 
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PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
 

 

 

PHOTO OF PRIMARY STRUCTURE 
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SITE PLAN DATED FEBRUARY 10, 2026 
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PHOTOS OF PROPERTY 
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PROPOSED ELEVATIONS DATED DECEMBER 18, 2025 
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SUBMITTED RENDERINGS DATED DECEMBER 18, 2025 

 

537



DWJ 
 

COA-26-33347  Page 11 of 12 
 

FLOOR PLANS DATED FEBRUARY 10, 2026 
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APPLICANT EXPLANATION FOR DESIGN SUBMITTED FEBRUARY 10, 2026  
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Application For Certificate Of Appropriateness

Application Info

Tracking # 33347 Application Status FOUND SUFFICIENT
Date Started 01/12/2026 Date Submitted 01/12/2026

Planning and Development Department Info
COA # COA-26-33347

Admin Review
Admin Recommendation FORWARD
Admin Date Of Action 1/23/2026
Forwarded to JHPC

JHPC Meeting Date 2/25/2026
Staff Recommendation N/A
JHPC Recommendation N/A
JHPC Date Of Action N/A
Admin Details
N/A
JHPC Details
N/A

General Information On Applicant

Last Name
BELICHIS

First Name
JUSTIN

Middle Name

Company Name
PRATT GUYS, INC.

Mailing Address
14559 PHILIPS HWY

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL Zip Code 32256

Phone
904  737  4652

Fax
  

Email
JUSTIN@PRATTGUYS.COM

General Information On Owner(s)

Agent represents Owner Contractor Architect Consultant Other

Last Name
TAYLOR

First Name
JAMES

Middle Name

Company/Trust Name

Mailing Address
1127 NORTH LIBERTY STREET

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL

Zip Code
32206

Phone
9046249399

Fax
          

Email
CRUX42@GMAIL.COM

Description Of Property

Property Appraiser's RE #(s)   (10 digit number with a space ###### ####)

Map  RE#

072720 0005
540



Describe proposed work below. Note affected features and changes in design or materials. Be
as specific, brief, and legible as possible.
(Example: reroof; replacing gray 3-tab shingles with black architectural shingles).

   

Location Of Property

General Location
Springfield Historic District

House #
1127

Street Name, Type and Direction
LIBERTY ST N

Zip Code
32206

Type Of Improvement

Addition Driveway New Construction  Accessory Structures

Alteration Relocation Window Replacement Other/Minor Repairs

Fencing Demolition Reroof

 

Proposed Work
A SOLID ROOF, ENCLOSED CABANA WITH A SUNROOM FEEL FEATURING A SUMMER KITCHEN AND
BATHROOM. SHINGLES AND SIDING TO MATCH EXISTING HOME. STRUCTURE TO TIE IN TO EXISTING
POOL AND POOL DECK.

Addition Information

Is this a violation? Check the box if it is. 

If you have been working with a planner choose one from the list JOHNSON, DREW

Additional Documents Provided

  Description

SITE PLAN

RENDERINGS (1/2)

RENDERINGS (2/2)

SITE PHOTOS

FLOOR PLAN

ARCHITECTURAL DRAWING

COLORS & MATERIALS

Application Certification

For applications that can be approved administratively, there is no application fee.

For all applications that must go before the Historic Preservation Commission, a fee will be
applied based on the type of work performed.

Application completeness review: All applications for Certificate of Appropriateness
(“Application”) will be reviewed for completeness by Planning and Development Department
Staff. Any Application determined to be incomplete, will be returned to the applicant with
comments detailing the deficiencies. No further action on the Application will take place until
the application deficiencies are addressed. Once the Application is determined to be
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complete, Planning and Development Department Staff will prepare an invoice for the cost
of the Application.

Payment deadline: The Invoice must be paid by the payment deadline in order to have the
Application heard on the next scheduled Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission
(JHPC) regular meeting. The payment deadline is outlined on the City of Jacksonville’s
Planning and Development Department Website. Only sufficient applications will be invoiced.
It is for the benefit of the applicant to supply staff with a sufficient applications in advance
of the payment deadline. Due to the complexity and volume of Applications received by the
Planning and Development Department, there is no guarantee that COA Applications
submitted on the day of the payment deadline will be heard at the next regular meeting of
the JHPC.

I, hereby, certify that I am the owner or the authorized agent of the owner(s) of the
property described herein, that all answers to the questions in this application and all
information contained in the material attached to and made a part of this application, are
accurate and true to the best of my knowledge and belief. I also attest by my signature that
all required information for this application is completed and duly attached in the prescribed
order. Furthermore, if the package is found to be lacking the above requirements, I
understand that the application will be returned for correct information.

 I UNDERSTAND THE ABOVE DISCLAIMER REGARDING APPLICATION REVIEW. AGREED
TO AND SUBMITTED.
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Justin Belichis
Feb. 10, 2026

Justin Belichis
26-33347

Justin Belichis
1127 Liberty St. N.

Justin Belichis
Jacksonville, FL 32206

Justin Belichis
James Taylor

Justin Belichis
1127 Liberty St. N.

Justin Belichis
Jacksonville, FL 32206

Justin Belichis
33347

Justin Belichis
072720-0005

Justin Belichis
Justin Belichis

Justin Belichis
10

Justin Belichis
February

Justin Belichis
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Comments from Current Planning for Initial 
Design
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Outlook

RE: Current Planning Review COA-26-33347

From Cox, Kaysie - PDCU <KaysieC@coj.net>
Date Fri 2/6/2026 11:19 AM
To Johnson, Drew - PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net>; Mehta, Kareena - PDCU <KMehta@coj.net>
Cc Corrigan, Connor - PDCU <CCorrigan@coj.net>

Kareena,

As a reminder, we need to review accessory structures and ADUs sizes in comparison to the primary
structure, as required in Part 4.

Drew,

I see a couple of issues with it. Based on the floor plan, the cabana appears to have a stove/range,
which would make it an ADU. ADUs are limited to 25% of the gross floor area of the principal structure or
750 sq ft, whichever is less. They would need to remove the 220 v outlet and stove/range from the plan
to be considered an accessory structure.

Accessory structures are limited to 50% of the primary structure’s building footprint. 

Kaysie Cox
City Planner Supervisor – Current Planning Division
City of Jacksonville | Planning Department
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300
Jacksonville, FL 32202
Office: 904-255-7800

From: Johnson, Drew - PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net>
Sent: Friday, February 6, 2026 10:31 AM
To: Mehta, Kareena - PDCU <KMehta@coj.net>; Cox, Kaysie - PDCU <KaysieC@coj.net>
Cc: Corrigan, Connor - PDCU <CCorrigan@coj.net>
Subject: Re: Current Planning Review COA-26-33347

Thank you very much!
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Drew Johnson, MHP

City Planner I

Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department

214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300

Jacksonville, FL 32202

Office: 904–255–7808

From: Mehta, Kareena - PDCU <KMehta@coj.net>
Sent: Friday, February 6, 2026 10:18 AM
To: Cox, Kaysie - PDCU <KaysieC@coj.net>
Cc: Johnson, Drew - PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net>; Corrigan, Connor - PDCU <CCorrigan@coj.net>
Subject: RE: Current Planning Review COA-26-33347

Drew,

Current Planning has reviewed the proposed accessory structure for the property at 1127
Liberty St N. The site is zoned RMD-S with the MDR land use. The proposed accessory
structure will meet all the criteria from a zoning perspective including rear and side yard
setbacks, lot coverage requirements, and building size requirements. An Administrative
Deviation or Zoning Variance is not required. 

Please let me know if you have any questions.

Best,

Kareena Mehta
City Planner I– Current Planning Division
City of Jacksonville | Planning Department
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300
Jacksonville, FL 32202
Office: 904-255-7820

From: Cox, Kaysie - PDCU <KaysieC@coj.net>
Sent: Friday, February 6, 2026 9:09 AM
To: Mehta, Kareena - PDCU <KMehta@coj.net>
Cc: Johnson, Drew - PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net>; Corrigan, Connor - PDCU <CCorrigan@coj.net>
Subject: FW: Current Planning Review COA-26-33347

Kareena,
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Can you please review the attached for Drew? Let me or Connor know if you have any questions.

Kaysie Cox
City Planner Supervisor – Current Planning Division
City of Jacksonville | Planning Department
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300
Jacksonville, FL 32202
Office: 904-255-7800

From: Johnson, Drew - PDCM <DJohnson3@coj.net>
Sent: Thursday, February 5, 2026 11:42 AM
To: Corrigan, Connor - PDCU <CCorrigan@coj.net>
Cc: Cox, Kaysie - PDCU <KaysieC@coj.net>
Subject: Current Planning Review COA-26-33347

Good afternoon,

I am reviewing an application for a proposed new construction of an accessory structure at 1127
Liberty Street North.

Address: 1127 Liberty St N
RE#: 072720 0005
Scope of Work: New Construction - Accessory Structure
Due Date: 2/10/2026

Attached is the site plan and proposed floor plans. Let me know if you need anything else!

Thank you,

Drew Johnson, MHP
City Planner I
Historic Preservation Section | Planning Department
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300
Jacksonville, FL 32202
Office: 904–255–7808
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Updated Designs after Initial Current 
Planning Comments

(removal of cooking unit from interior)

549



550



551



552



553



554



555



556



Explanation for Proposed Design submitted by 
Applicant
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PrattGuys.com  |  904.PERGOLA  |  14559 Philips Hwy. Jacksonville, FL 32256  |  CBC 056685​
____________________________________________________________________________ 
 

Historic Design References for COA-26-33347 
By Pratt Guys Inc. 

 
 
Dear Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission, 
 
When Mr. James Taylor of 1127 N Liberty Street in the Springfield neighborhood 
approached Pratt Guys Inc. to design and build a detached cabana to compliment the 
existing pool and deck in his backyard, the first thing our design team did was pull out 
the historic architectural guidelines in an effort to create something charming and 
functional with respect to its proximity.  
 
After our designer, Mr. Iliyan Rakladzhiev, digested said guidelines, and took a stroll 
around the neighborhood for inspiration, he came up with what you are presented with 
today: An enclosed cabana that features a single pitch sloped roof, horizontal siding to 
match the principal structure and a tasteful stucco accent near the roofline.  
 
Many homes in the neighborhood feature design elements that our proposed design 
does. Our team is hopeful you will consider this document I’ve assembled, which 
contains addresses, photos, and information about lots in the historic neighborhood akin 
to the spirit of our design, with an emphasis on the following details: 

-​ Tasteful mixed exterior finishes 
-​ Mixed roof styles of structures on the same lot  
-​ Lots with structures featuring metal roofs 

 
Thank you in advance for your time! 
​ ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ Sincerely, 
​ ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ Justin Belichis 
​ ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ Pratt Guys Inc. 
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1.​ 38 W 9th Street (Henry Klutho House) 
-​ The exterior finish featured on this home is a 

combination of smooth stucco and horizontal lap 
siding. Henry Klutho designed City Hall and was 
the architect responsible for a good portion of the 
home designs in Springfield. 

 
 
 

2.​ 232 E 3rd Street  
-​ This home features a single-pitch sloped roof 

facing the street, but is then a double-pitch roof 
in the back. There’s a detached pool house in the 
rear of the lot that features a single-pitch. There 
are mixed roof styles present. I have provided 
three photos and an aerial for this one. The 
exterior wall that faces the street also features a 
mixed siding of stucco and slatting.  
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____________________________________________________________________________ 

 
 
 

 
3.​ 1348 E Market Street 

-​ This home features a double-pitch metal roof with two detached buildings:  
One detached garage faces the street with a single-pitched flat roof. The second is a carriage house with a 
different roofline from the other two buildings. The detached garage may be tar shingle vs. metal on the 
other two.  
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____________________________________________________________________________ 
 
 
 

4.​ 1113 N Liberty Street (southern neighbor)  
– ​ This lot features a metal double pitch roof on its principal structure, 

and a single pitch sloped roof on a detached accessory structure with 
tar shingles in the backyard.  

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

5. 218 E 2nd Street 
- This lot features a modern and recently constructed house with single 

pitch roof and non-traditional slats for its siding as an exterior finish. 
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6. 205 E 3rd Street  
- This lot features a principal structure with a mix of a double and 
single pitch roof.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
7. 203 E 5th Street 
-  This lot features a principal structure with mixed siding that features brick and stucco. 
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8. 1241 E Market Street 
- This lot features a principal structure and detached accessory structure with mixed exterior siding, mixed 
roof pitches & a metal roof. 

 
9. 1420 E Market Street 
- This lot features a principal structure with mixed exterior siding and a metal roof. 
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10. 125 4th Street 
- This lot features a principal structure with mixed exterior 
siding — shingles and horizontal siding. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
11. 209 E 7th Street 
- This lot features a principal structure with mixed exterior 
siding — brick, shingle and slats.  
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H. Certificates of
Appropriateness

Work Initiated or 
Completed without a COA

Jacksonville 
Historic Preservation 

Commission
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I. Appeals of
Administratively 
Approved COAs

Jacksonville 
Historic Preservation 

Commission
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J. Minor Modifications

Jacksonville 
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K. Public Comments

Jacksonville 
Historic Preservation 
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L. New Business

Jacksonville 
Historic Preservation 

Commission
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M. Information

Jacksonville 
Historic Preservation 

Commission
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      A NEW DAY. 

City of Jacksonville, Florida 
Donna Deegan, Mayor 

Planning Department 
214 North Hogan Street 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7800 
www.jacksonville.gov  

 

  
 

M E M O R A N D U M 

 
TO:  Chairperson and Members 
  Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
 
FROM: Arimus T. Wells, Planning Services Manager – Historic Planning and Preservation 

Community Planning Division, Historic Preservation Section 
 
SUBJECT: Historic Preservation Legislation 
 
DATE: February 25, 2026  
 

Final action on the following historic preservation items have taken place since the last Commission 
meeting: 

 
 Resolution 2026-0080 – This bill seeks to replace Michael Montoya with Iyla Soroka on the 

Historic Preservation Commission (Rules: APPROVED; CC: APPROVED) 

 
The following historic preservation items are pending legislative action from City Council: 

 
 N/A 
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      A NEW DAY. 

City of Jacksonville, Florida 
Donna Deegan, Mayor 

Planning Department 
214 North Hogan Street 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7800 
www.jacksonville.gov  

 

  
 

M E M O R A N D U M 

TO:  Chairperson and Members 
  Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
 
FROM: Arimus T. Wells, Planning Services Manager – Historic Planning and Preservation 

Community Planning Division, Historic Preservation Section 
 
SUBJECT: Notification of Upcoming Improvement Projects 
 
DATE: February 25, 2026  
 

Pursuant to Section 307.106(c), Ordinance Code, all City agencies are required to notify the Historic 
Preservation Commission prior to the planning and construction of improvements projects within a locally 
designated historic district or projects that affect a local landmark.  

This memorandum serves as a notification for the following improvement projects: 

Project Location Project Scope Estimated 
Start Date 

Estimated 
Completion Date 

Project Details 

333 Laura Street N Right-of-way in front of 
the subject property 
along Laura Street N 

2026 2026 This project seeks to 
install a sculpture 
(foundation only) within 
the right-of-way 
outside the Museum of 
Contemporary Art 
(MOCA) building. See 
the attached plans for 
more information.  

1515 Mallory Street South side of Park Street 
between Mallory Street 
and Cherry Street 

2026 2026 See attached plans 
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N. Old Business

Jacksonville 
Historic Preservation 

Commission
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Landmarking 
Committee 

Updates 
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Demolition by 

Neglect Updates 
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Mailer Letter 
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O. Design Issues

Jacksonville 
Historic Preservation 

Commission
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Siding Textures 
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P. Addendum

Jacksonville 
Historic Preservation 

Commission
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Q. Adjournment

Jacksonville 
Historic Preservation 

Commission

594


	2-25-2026 JHPC Agenda
	Approval of the Minutes
	COA-25-33353 - 1338 Belvedere Ave
	COA-25-33172 - 1890 Shadowlawn St
	COA-25-33363 - 1604 Laura St
	COA-25-33299 - 3512 Riverside Ave
	COA-25-33271 - 3855 St Johns Ave
	COA-25-32139 - 1375 Wolfe St
	COA-25-32139 - 1375 Wolfe St - Response to Staff Alternative

	COA-25-33103 - 3544 Fitch St
	COA-25-33171 - 0 7th St W
	COA-25-33347 - 1127 Liberty St N
	Officer Elections
	Demolition Delay Report - No Report
	Pending Legislation - No Report
	Notification of Improvement Projects
	Landmarking Committee Updates 
	Demolition by Neglect Updates
	HP Annual Mailer Letter
	Siding Textures



